Cover Page



Universiteit Leiden



The handle <u>http://hdl.handle.net/1887/20865</u> holds various files of this Leiden University dissertation.

Author: Stegeman, Berendina Hendrika (Bernardine) Title: Hormonal contraceptives and venous thrombosis Issue Date: 2013-05-08

Hormonal contraceptives

and

venous thrombosis

Bernardine H. Stegeman

Cover designed by Petra Stegeman This book was formatted using the IAT_EX class memoir, with custom chapter style definitions.

Printed by Ipskamp Drukkers BV.

Hormonal contraceptives and venous thrombosis PhD Thesis, Leiden University Medical Center

ISBN/EAN: 978-94-6191-698-3

Copyright © 2013, Bernardine H. Stegeman

All rights reserved. No part of this book may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted, in any form or by any means, electronically, mechanically, by photocopy, by recording, or otherwise, without prior written permission from the author.

Hormonal contraceptives

and

venous thrombosis

Proefschrift

ter verkrijging van de graad van Doctor aan de Universiteit Leiden, op gezag van Rector Magnificus prof. mr. dr. C.J.J.M. Stolker, volgens besluit van het College voor Promoties te verdedigen op woensdag 8 mei 2013 klokke 15:00 uur door

Berendina Hendrika Stegeman

geboren te Dordrecht in 1983

Promotiecommissie

Promotores:	Prof. Dr. F.M. Helmerhorst
	Prof. Dr. F.R. Rosendaal
Copromoter:	Dr. A. van Hylckama Vlieg
Overige leden:	Prof. Dr. S. Middeldorp (Amsterdam University)
	Prof. Dr. P.H. Reitsma
	Prof. Dr. J. Rosing (Maastricht University)

Contents

$G\epsilon$	eneral introduction	1
1	Introduction	3
Bi	ochemical aspects	41
2	Sex hormone binding globulin levels are not causally related with venous thrombosis risk in women not using hormonal contraceptives	43
3	Effect of ethinylestradiol and progestagen in combined oral contraceptives on plasma sex hormone binding globulin levels in premenopausal women	65
4	Genetic variation in ethinylestradiol metabolism and venous thrombosis	85
Cla	inical aspects	138
5	Hormonal contraceptive use after venous thrombosis: practice from 1999-2004	141
6	Recurrent venous thrombosis in premenopausal women: effect of continuing or starting hormonal contraceptive use	159
7	Network meta-analysis of different combined oral con- traceptives and the risk of venous thrombosis	177

CONTENTS

General discussion	
8 Discussion and recommendations	215
Summary	225
Samenvatting (summary in Dutch)	232
Acknowledgements	240
Curriculum Vitae	244
Publications	248

General introduction

Chapter 1

Introduction



Steroid hormone use and venous thrombosis

In 1960, shortly after the introduction of combined oral contraceptive Enovid ® (150 µg mestranol, an estrogen, and 985 mg norethynodrel, a progestagen), the first case of venous thrombosis associated with contraceptive use was reported¹. Since then many observational studies have been conducted to assess the association between combined oral contraceptives and venous thrombosis. Overall, combined oral contraceptive use is associated with a two-fold to six-fold increased risk of venous thrombosis^{2–5}. Nowadays many women worldwide use oral contraceptives making the impact of oral contraceptive use on venous thrombosis risk large, despite the low incidence of venous thrombosis of about 3 per 10,000 woman-years among women of reproductive age^{6} .

The causality between hormone use and venous thrombosis can be discussed using Hill's criteria of causality⁷. A review by Vandenbroucke et al⁸ showed that the association between combined oral contraceptive use and venous thrombosis was consistent and of the same strength over several observational studies. The plausibility of the association is strengthened by the effect of oral contraceptives on the levels of several coagulation factors and the resulting shift in the balance of coagulation towards a prothrombotic state. However, the mechanism behind this effect remains unclear.

An outline of the current state of literature is given on the risk of venous thrombosis associated with hormone use and the biological mechanism that may explain the prothrombotic effect. First, the association between hormone use and the risk of venous thrombosis will be evaluated. The following applications of estrogens or progestagens will be addressed; contraception, relieve of menopausal symptoms, restriction of tall stature and sex change. Secondly, a hypothesis will be derived on whether estrogen, progestagen or combination of estrogen and progestagen may lead to venous thrombosis. Thirdly, the effect of hormone use on coagulation factors, activated protein C resistance and sex hormone binding globulin levels will be evaluated. Lastly, the outline of this thesis with the research questions will be proposed.

Hormonal contraception

Hormonal contraception is a birth-control method to prevent ovulation and thus pregnancy. Hormonal contraception consists of steroid hormone use in two main types of formulations; combined formulations which contain both estrogen and progestagen and progestagen-only formulations. Progestagen suppresses the surge in luteinizing hormone (LH) and thereby prevents ovulation. Estrogen reduces the secretion of follicle-stimulating hormone (FSH) and thereby inhibits folliculogenesis. The estrogen compound has a major role in drug compliance; by increasing the stability of the endometrium, breakthrough bleeding and spotting are reduced. Hormonal contraception is prescribed to regulate the uterine, menstrual cycle or for other hormonally dependent disorders as acne⁹ and hirsutism¹⁰.

The most commonly used estrogen in combined hormonal contraceptives is ethinylestradiol, whereas different types of progestagens are used in combined or progestagen-only contraceptives. Contraceptive progestagens can be categorised according to the time of their introduction (first, second and third generation, respectively introduced in the sixties, seventies, and eighties of the last century) or according to their tetracyclic structure¹¹, i.e. estranes (derivatives of testosterone), pregnanes (derived from the progesterone molecule) and gonanes. The following progestagens correspond to first generation progestagens: norethisterone (NET), ethynodiol diacetate, lynestrenol (LYN), and norethynodrel. Levonorgestrel (LNG) and norgestrel (NG) correspond to second generation progestagens and third generation progestagens are desogestrel (DSG) and its active metabolite etonogestrel, gestodene (GSD), and norgestimate (NGM) and its active metabolite norgestromin (NGMN). Examples of other progestagens used in hormonal contraceptives are cyproterone acetate (CPA), chlormadinone acetate, nomegestrol, drospirenone (DRSP) and medroxyprogesterone acetate (MPA). These last progestagens are classified as pregnanes based on their structure. Estranes are comprised of the first generations progestagens, while the second and third generation progestagens belong to the gonanes.

Steroid hormones can be administered via different routes or applications, such as orally (pill), intrauterinely (intrauterine device (IUD)), transdermally (patch), subcutaneously (injectable or implant), or transvaginally (ring). The most commonly used route for combined formulations is orally and occasionally transdermally or transvaginally. Progestagen-only formulations are administered orally (mini pill) as well as subcutaneously or intrauterinely.

Combined hormonal contraceptives Several large studies $^{12-15}$ in the 1990s have confirmed the two-fold to four-fold increase in risk of venous thrombosis associated with oral contraceptive use, which was already shown in four studies $^{2-5}$ from the late 1960s. The risk of venous thrombosis is the highest in the first three months of combined oral contraceptive use, i.e., about twelvefold increased compared with non-users $^{16-18}$. With extended use the risk decreases to an approximately five-fold increased risk. Because the estrogen compound in combined oral contraceptives was thought to cause the increased risk of venous thrombosis, the dose of estrogen has been lowered from 150-100 µg after the introduction of the oral contraceptive to 50 µg in the 1960s to $30-35 \ \mu\text{g}$ and $20 \ \mu\text{g}$ in the $1970 \text{s}^{19,20}$. The lower dose of ethinylestradiol in combined oral contraceptives was associated with a reduction in venous thrombosis risk^{12,21–24}. The currently prescribed combined oral contraceptives containing 30 µg of ethinylestradiol are associated with a higher risk of venous thrombosis than contraceptives containing 20 $ug^{17,18}$.

1. INTRODUCTION

Besides adjustments in the dose of ethinylestradiol, the progestagen compound was changed to reduce side effects of oral contraceptive use. After the introduction of the third generation progestagens as part of the combined oral contraceptives in the eighties, the risk of venous thrombosis among users of those compounds was investigated. It was shown that third generation oral contraceptive users have a higher risk of venous thrombosis compared with second generation users $^{8,16-18}$. However, these results were disputed by reasoning that bias or confounding could explain the difference in risk between these progestagens. These issues were addressed in an opinion article²⁵ and a metaanalysis¹⁶ in which it was shown that the presence of bias or confounding could not explain the observed results. Other progestagens have been developed after the introduction of the third generation progestagens, e.g., drospirenone (introduced in 2001) and dienogest (introduced in 1995). The use of drospirenone in a combined oral contraceptive has been shown to increase the risk of venous thrombosis^{17,18} compared with non-use and compared with second generation contraceptive use 26,27 . No information concerning the risk of venous thrombosis is available for the contraceptive containing dienogest because this contraceptive is mainly prescribed in Germany²⁸.

To diminish the risk of venous thrombosis, it was attempted to prevent the first-pass effect of steroids. Because of oral intake of steroid hormones, the metabolism in the liver was thought to be important in the pathogenesis of venous thrombosis. After a drug is ingested, it is absorbed by the digestive system and enters the liver through the hepatic portal system²⁹. The liver metabolizes many drugs before they enter the remaining circulation. The first-pass through the liver may greatly affect the bioavailability of an ingested drug²⁹, hence the name first-pass metabolism. This led to the hypothesis that transdermal and transvaginal administration of estrogens and progestagens may reduce venous thrombosis risk. The application of hormones via the skin or vagina bypass the first-pass effect in the liver because the hormones are first distributed to other organs and later, diluted, to the liver 30 .

The information concerning the risk of venous thrombosis with vaginal ring or transdermal patch use is lacking due to their fairly recent introduction onto the market in 2001 and 2002, respectively and due to a limited number of users of these types of contraceptives. However, two case reports concerning mesenteric vein thrombosis 31 and cerebral venous sinus thrombosis 32 were reported in two vaginal ring users suggesting a potential association between vaginal ring use and thrombosis. Furthermore, a deep vein thrombosis was reported as a serious adverse event in vaginal ring users in each of two trials (of which one randomized controlled trial (RCT)) evaluating the efficacy and tolerability of the vaginal ring compared with a second generation combined oral contraceptive 33,34 . The FDA showed in a large cohort study that vaginal ring use increased the risk of venous thrombosis compared with combined oral contraceptive users³⁵. This result was confirmed by another large cohort study conducted in Denmark³⁶.

The risk of venous thrombosis in transdermal patch users has been assessed in two observational studies using health insurance databases. Both studies were supported by the manufacturers. The first study reported no difference in venous thrombosis risk between transdermal patch users and users of a third generation combined oral contraceptive³⁷. The second study, published one year later, reported an increased risk of venous thrombosis in patch users compared with third generation oral contraceptive users³⁸. These results were confirmed in updated analyses of both studies^{39,40}. After these results the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) issued the following warning on 22 January 2008: "FDA believes that Ortho Evra is a safe and effective method of contraception when used according to the labeling, which recommends that women with concerns or risk factors for serious blood clots talk with their health care provider about using Ortho Evra versus other contraceptive option"⁴¹. In 2011, the FDA performed their own study and showed that the use of the transdermal patch increased the risk of venous thrombosis compared with combined oral contraceptive users³⁵. This result was confirmed in a large cohort study from Denmark³⁶.

In summary, the use of combined hormonal contraceptives is associated with an increased risk of venous thrombosis whether the hormones are administered in a pill, in a vaginal ring or in a transdermal patch.

Progestagen-only contraceptives Injectable progestagen-only contraceptives were developed in the late 1950s and early 1960s as a result of a growing understanding of steroid hormones and the research into oral contraceptives. In the late 1960s, the first oral progestagen-only contraceptive was developed when concerns were raised about the side-effects of combined oral contraceptives. Progestagen-only implants were developed in 1960s and 1970s and the hormone-releasing IUD was developed in the early 1970s.

Four case-control studies have assessed the risk of venous thrombosis associated with progestagen-only pills (POP) for contraceptive use: three studies^{23,42,43} reported a potential increase in risk compared with either non-users or users of combined oral contraceptives containing levonorgestrel, whereas one study⁴⁴ reported a decrease in risk compared with non-users. The risk of venous thrombosis was not separately assessed per type of progestagen. A cohort study reported no increased risk of venous thrombosis in users of levonorgestrel or norethisterone or in users of desogestrel, although a relatively small number of women were using these contraceptives¹⁷.

Information about the risk of venous thrombosis in implant users is lacking, probably due to the low number of women using this type of contraceptive. A large cohort study showed that the use of an implant was associated with an increased risk of venous thrombosis compared with non-use³⁶. Three studies^{42,45,46} have investigated the use of injectables containing MPA and all three reported an increased risk of venous thrombosis relative to nonusers. Regarding IUD use, two observational studies showed that the use of an IUD containing levonorgestrel was not associated with venous thrombosis 17,45 .

In a nested case-control study, the risk of venous thrombosis was not increased in users of progestagen-only contraceptives (i.e., POP, injectable, and implant combined) compared with non-users⁴⁷. Venous thrombosis risk per type of administration was not evaluated.

Currently, no definitive conclusion on the risk of venous thrombosis associated with progestagen-only contraceptives can be drawn due to variation in the progestagen used, the dose and mode of administration, and because a small number of women use progestagen-only contraceptives. However, there is an indication that users of IUD containing levonorgestrel or users of oral levonorgestrel have the same risk of venous thrombosis as non-users, whereas users of injectable methoxyprogesterone acetate have an increased risk.

Hormone replacement therapy

Hormone replacement therapy (HRT) is mainly administered to relief hot flushes caused by diminishing estrogen levels as a result of failing ovaries (e.g., premature ovarian failure or surgically caused menopause) or physiological menopause⁴⁸. Estrogen-only HRT is prescribed to women without a uterus. In women with a uterus, the estrogen compound is combined with a progestagen as progestagen is needed to shed the developed endometrium (when progestagen is sequentially administered) or to prevent endometrial hyperplasia caused by estrogen (when progestagen is continuously administered). Estrogens or the combination of estrogen and progestagen are administered orally or transdermally via a patch. An estrogen implant can be used as well, although it is not commonly applied. Besides the relief of symptoms of menopause, HRT was thought to prevent osteoporosis and cardiovascular diseases. It was hypothesized that the risk of osteoporosis and cardiovascular diseases were due to the drop in estrogen levels caused by menopause and that the risks could be prevented by replenishing estrogen with HRT.

Combined and estrogen-only administration In 1895, it was suggested that ovarian secretions could be used to treat ovarian failure and in 1896 the first therapeutic interventions were reported⁴⁹. Over the course of the next thirty years, the ovarian hormones were identified, i.e., estrone, estriol, estradiol and progesterone. In the 1930s estrogen was used as a therapy in women with premature menopause (onset of menopause before the age of $40)^{50}$. Use of estrogen-only HRT became widespread in the 1960s and 1970s. However, in the 1970s it was shown that women with an intact uterus using estrogen-only therapy were at an increased risk for endometrial cancer⁵¹. Thereafter, combined HRT was given to women with a uterus and estrogen-only to women without a uterus⁵². Since then many observational studies were conducted to establish whether HRT was protective against cardiovascular diseases. A meta-analysis of observational studies published in 1991 showed that the use of HRT was protective against cardiovascular diseases⁵³. However, the hormones used and dose and the mode of administration was different across the studies making a comparison across studies difficult. Furthermore, women taking HRT may be different from women not taking HRT which can influence the results obtained in observational studies. These issues are reduced in trials where women are randomized to receive HRT or a placebo.

The HERS study⁵⁴ (Heart and Estrogen/progestin Replacement Study) was one of the first trials showing that HRT use did not reduce the rate of secondary coronary heart disease. In this RCT, women with established coronary disease were randomized to receive either combined HRT or a placebo. In a Cochrane review from 2005^{55} , the prevention of cardiovascular disease in postmenopausal women using HRT was assessed. A total of ten

RCTs were included of which two trials included healthy women and eight trials included women with heart disease. No protective effect of HRT was seen for any of the arterial outcomes assessed. One of the secondary outcomes evaluated was venous thrombosis. Combined oral HRT (i.e., conjugated equine estrogens (CEE) with MPA) was associated with a twofold increased risk of venous thrombosis. One trial used 17β -estradiol with norethisterone and also found an increase in risk⁵⁶. Estrogen-only oral HRT (i.e., 17β -estradiol) was not associated with venous thrombosis; however, only two RCTs (i.e., SPRIT 2002⁵⁷ and WEST⁵⁸ trial) contained data on estrogen-only HRT. The Women's Health Initiative (WHI) group conducted the WHI Conjugated Equine Estrogen (CEE) trial published in $2006^{59,60}$ (not included in the aforementioned Cochrane review) and evaluated the use of estrogen-only oral HRT on major disease incidence rates. The results from this WHI CEE trial⁶⁰ were that the use of estrogenonly oral HRT increased the risk of venous thrombosis although less pronounced than with the use of combined oral HRT (evaluated in the WHI E+P trial⁶¹). The results from the WHI CEE trial are in contrast to the results from the SPRIT 2002 and WEST trials which can be explained by the small number of events in the last two trials (a total of 9 and 7 events, respectively) compared with 179 events in the WHI CEE trial. Furthermore, both the SPRIT 2002 and WEST trial used 17β -estradiol as estrogen and included women with a first myocardial infarction (SPRIT 2002 trial) or women with an ischemic stroke or transient ischemic attack (WEST trial), whereas the WHI CEE trial used CEE as estrogen and included healthy women without a uterus. Besides data from RCTs, observational studies have also shown that HRT use was associated with venous thrombosis. A matched case-control study⁶² showed that all types of HRT were associated with a 3.5-fold increased risk for venous thrombosis compared with non-users. A nested case-control study⁶³ confirmed these results showing that HRT use increased the risk of venous thrombosis 2.1-fold compared with non-users. Data collected from observational studies and RCTs regarding HRT use and the risk of venous thrombosis were summarized in a metaanalysis. Both data from observational studies and RCTs showed a twofold increased risk for venous thrombosis when using oral HRT 64 .

In addition to 17β -estradiol and CEE, esterified estrogens can also be used in HRT. Like CEE, esterified estrogens are a combination of naturally occurring estrogens and their conjugates, but in different relative amounts. In a case-control study⁶⁵, the risk of venous thrombosis with the use of esterified estrogens and CEE with or without MPA in HRT has been evaluated. Compared with non-users, the use of esterified estrogens with or without MPA did not increase the risk of venous thrombosis. Among hormone users, the use of CEE with or without MPA increased the risk of venous thrombosis in comparison to users of esterified estrogen without MPA.

No RCTs were conducted with HRT administered through a patch. In total four studies, i.e., three case-control studies including the ESTHER study^{62,63,66,67} and one cohort study (the E3N cohort study)⁶⁸ evaluating the risk of venous thrombosis with HRT use provided data on the thrombotic risk of transdermal administered steroid hormones. Two case-control studies ^{62,63} reported that after adjustment for multiple risk factors the risk of venous thrombosis was increased with the use of transdermally administered HRT. However, no information was provided on the type of estrogen and whether in addition to estrogen, also a progestagen was supplied. The ESTHER study and the E3N cohort study, both conducted by the same research group, reported no increased risk for venous thrombosis in transdermal HRT users. In these studies, mostly 17β -estradiol was used. It is unclear whether this was estrogen only or combined with a progestagen. However, in an earlier publication of the ESTHER study⁶⁷ the addition of a progestagen to transdermal 17β -estradiol did not influence the risk of venous thrombosis.

In summary, the use of combined oral HRT is associated with

an increased risk of venous thrombosis. For estrogen-only oral HRT there is a strong indication that this is associated with an increased thrombotic risk as well. With regard to transdermal administered HRT, no firm conclusions can be drawn because only a small number of women used this type of administration.

Other sex hormone applications

Growth inhibition Tall stature is defined as the height of an individual two standard deviations above the corresponding mean height for a given age, sex and population group ⁶⁹. The strongest increase in height occurs when estradiol levels are low, although a direct relationship between estradiol and growth hormone levels is not yet established ⁶⁹. Sex steroids, estrogens for females and androgens for males, are used to limit the expected height in tall children. High doses of gonadal steroids, especially estrogens, accelerate bone maturation. In tall girls, 100-200 µg of ethinylestradiol is continuously orally administered and in the last 7-10 days of each month together with a progestagen to shed the developed endometrium. Since higher doses of the same hormones as in combined hormonal contraceptives are used, the question is whether the treatment for tall girls is also associated with an increase in risk of venous thrombosis.

Venous thrombosis during hormone treatment for tall stature has been reported only sporadically^{70,71}, and all such cases have occurred in a clinical situation involving an elevated risk for venous thrombosis, e.g., immobilisation or surgery. Venous thrombosis is much less common in children (i.e. 1 in 100,000 person per year) than in adults (i.e. 1 in 1,000 persons per year), and any venous thrombosis event in this young age group is usually due to a combination of multiple inherited and acquired risk factors⁷².

Sex change Transsexuals denote individuals who desire to live permanently as a member of the opposite sex and who want to

undergo sex reassignment. To this end, transsexuals receive hormone therapy for life. Female-to-male transsexuals receive and rogens to induce male body features, whereas male-to-female transsexuals receive either gonadotrophin-releasing hormone (GnRH) agonists or progestational compounds (e.g., CPA) to suppress the original male sex characteristics and subsequently ethinylestradiol (100 µg per day) to induce female body features. The dose of progestagen is about fifty-fold higher and the estrogen dose is about three times higher than in combined hormonal contraceptives. One of the adverse events of this hormone therapy is venous thrombosis. The occurrence of venous thrombosis in male-to-female transsexuals receiving oral progestagen and estrogen was 45-fold increased compared to the general population⁷³. Because of the high incidence of venous thrombosis during this study, the administration route was changed from oral to transdermal in male-to-female transsexuals over the age of 40. The corresponding occurrence of venous thrombosis was still twenty-fold increased compared with the general population⁷⁴. Of the 36 unprovoked cases, 21 transsexuals experienced a venous thrombosis in their first year of hormone therapy resembling the same risk pattern as in combined oral contraceptive users.

In conclusion, the use of orally administered hormones to induce female body characteristics in male-to-female transsexuals is associated with an increased risk of venous thrombosis.

Towards a mechanism of combined oral contraceptive induced venous thrombosis

Hypothesis

After reviewing the literature regarding steroid hormone use and venous thrombosis, we summarize several associations. The use of combined oral contraceptives is associated with an increased risk of venous thrombosis. Compared with combined oral contraceptives containing a second generation progestagen (i.e., levonorgestrel), third generation contraceptives and contraceptives containing other non-classified progestagens induce a higher risk of venous thrombosis. Furthermore, the dose of ethinylestradiol in combined oral contraceptives is positively and monotonously gradedly associated with the risk of venous thrombosis. Regarding contraceptives containing solely progestagen, only associations concerning progestagens levonorgestrel and MPA can be summarized. Levonorgestrel administered orally or intrauterinely without ethinvlestradiol is not associated with venous thrombosis, whereas the progestagen MPA administered via injection increases the risk. Finally, the use of combined and estrogen-only HRT administered orally increases the risk of venous thrombosis as well. In general, the use of orally administered synthetic sex steroid hormones (combined therapy either for contraceptive use or for HRT) is associated with an increased risk of venous thrombosis (Table 1.1).

Regarding the association between oral contraceptives and venous thrombosis, the progestagen levonorgestrel seems to have a unique role. Combined with ethinylestradiol, levonorgestrel users are at an increased risk of venous thrombosis, but not as much as users of a third generation progestagen or other non-classified progestagens, whereas the sole use of levonorgestrel (i.e., IUD or oral) does not increase the risk of venous thrombosis. Furthermore, levels of ethinylestradiol over 24 hours are lower in levonorgestrel users than in desogestrel users while receiving the same dose of ethinylestradiol (30 µg)⁷⁵. Overall, levonorgestrel appears to be able to modify the effect caused by ethinylestradiol, whereas third generation progestagens seem to lack this ability.

Based on the literature it is difficult to determine whether estrogen, progestagen or combination of both is pivotal in the pathogenesis of venous thrombosis. However, based on the association between ethinylestradiol dose in combined oral contraceptives and venous thrombosis, it is likely that ethinylestradiol

 Table 1.1: The risk of venous thrombosis for different applications of sex steroid hormones in users versus non-users

Application	Oral	Patch	Ring	Injectable	IUD	Implant
Progestagen		3 rd	3 rd	MPA	LNG	3 rd
Contraceptive use $EE + P$ P	+	+	?	NA	NA	NA
	-/+*	NA	NA	+	-/+	?
$\begin{array}{l} HRT \ use \\ E \ + \ P \\ E \end{array}$	+	?	NA	NA	NA	?
	+	?	NA	NA	NA	?
Growth restriction $EE + P$?	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
$\begin{array}{l} Sex \ change \ ({\mathfrak C} \ \rightarrow {\mathfrak Q}) \\ {\rm EE} \ + \ {\rm P} \end{array}$	+	?	NA	NA	NA	NA

EE, ethinylestradiol; E, estrogen; P, progestagen; NA, not applicable; +, increased risk of venous thrombosis; -/+ no association with venous thrombosis; -, decreased risk of venous thrombosis; ?, no data available

* No increased risk in levonorgestrel users compared with non-users

plays a role in the pathogenesis of venous thrombosis. The question is how ethinylestradiol leads to an increased risk of venous thrombosis. Because ethinylestradiol is a synthetic hormone and can be orally administered, the first-pass metabolism in the liver may play an important role. The first-pass metabolism in the liver is known to influence the bioavailability of many synthetic drugs. Several coagulation factors are produced in the liver making it likely that ethinylestradiol can influence the production of coagulation factors. However, the use of a transdermal patch or a vaginal ring that bypass this first-pass metabolism, is also associated with an increased risk of venous thrombosis suggesting that the first-pass metabolism of ethinylestradiol may not be the sole player in the pathogenesis of venous thrombosis. A study reported that the area under the curve (AUC) of ethinylestradiol levels over 24 hours in vaginal ring and transdermal patch users are larger than with oral administration⁷⁶. Therefore, total levels of ethinylestradiol may play a role as well.

In the Netherlands, the combined oral contraceptive is the most popular birth control method making the risk of venous thrombosis a realistic concern. Currently, it is still unclear how combined oral contraceptives, in particular ethinylestradiol, can cause venous thrombosis. The focus of this thesis is on the role of ethinylestradiol in the pathogenesis of venous thrombosis in premenopausal women.

Effects on coagulation and markers of coagulation or venous thrombosis

In 2005, the European Medicines Agency (EMA) provided an updated guideline on clinical investigation of newly developed steroid contraceptives in women to establish the contraceptive efficacy and to describe the risks and adverse events of the new contraceptive⁷⁷. Regarding the safety of the contraceptive concerning venous thrombosis, the EMA suggested measuring the following haemostatic variables: prothrombin fragment 1+2 levels, D-dimer levels, factor VII, factor VIII, factor II, antithrombin, protein S and protein C. Besides these individual coagulation factors, measuring activated protein C (APC) resistance (ETPbased, APTT-based) was recommended by the EMA as well. APC resistance is the relative inability of protein C to cleave activated factor V or activated factor VIII leading to a prothrombotic state. Both APC resistance assays use different triggers, measure different endpoints and are influenced by different determinants; therefore, both assays provide insights into different mechanisms of APC resistance⁷⁸. Further, EMA recommended to measure sex hormone binding globulin (SHBG) levels as an indicator of the hormonal activity of the contraceptives. These

individual coagulation factors, APC resistance and SHBG levels suggested by the EMA will be evaluated regarding the use of ethinylestradiol in contraception, restriction of tall stature and sex change. HRT use will not be assessed because ethinylestradiol is not used in HRT.

Individual coagulation factors The use of combined hormonal contraceptives influenced many coagulation factors (Table 1.2). Use of combined oral contraceptives increased factors involved in coagulation and fibrinolysis as well as some factors in anticoagulation, whereas other anticoagulation factors were decreased^{79–81}. In third generation combined oral contraceptive users, the increase was more pronounced than in second generation users^{79–81}. For instance, the increase in factor VII and the decrease in protein S concentrations were more pronounced in third generation oral contraceptive users.

The use of a vaginal ring containing a third generation progestagen showed the same effects on coagulation factors as combined oral contraceptives with third generation progestagens^{82,83}. Compared with second generation combined oral contraceptive users, vaginal ring users showed a more pronounced increase in factor VII and a more pronounced decrease in functional protein S levels⁸³. However, another study⁸² reported that functional protein S levels were not influenced by the vaginal ring, although in this study women were able to choose their contraceptive, i.e., either a vaginal ring or a second generation combined oral contraceptive. As a consequence, the patient characteristics can influence these results because they may be different between users of a vaginal ring or a combined oral contraceptive.

The following coagulation factors were measured in transdermal patch (containing a third generation progestagen) users⁸⁴: prothrombin fragment 1+2, antithrombin, and protein S concentrations. The effect on these coagulation factors were the same as in third generation combined oral contraceptive users with a more pronounced decrease in protein S concentrations. However,

Application Progestagen	Oral	Patch 3 rd	$rac{Ring}{3^{rd}}$
Separate factors			
Coagulation			
F1+2	+	+	+
Factor II	+	?	?
Factor VII	+	?	+
Factor VIII	+	?	+
Anticoagulation			
Antithrombin	-	-	-/+
Protein C	+	?	+
Protein S	-	-	-/+
Fibrinolysis			
D-dimer	+	+	+
$APC \ (ETP\text{-}based)$			
APC resistance	+	+	+
Hormonal activity			
SHBG	+	+	+

 Table 1.2: Effect on markers of venous thrombosis in sex steroid hormones versus non-users

APC, activated protein C; SHBG, sex hormone binding globulin; +, increased levels/activity; -/+ no change in levels/activity; -, decreased levels/activity; ?, no data available

no other studies evaluated the effect of transdermal patch use on coagulation factors.

Treatment for growth inhibition in tall girls (i.e., ethinylestradiol with a progestagen added in the last days of the cycle) lowered protein S concentrations⁸⁵ and functional antithrombin levels^{85–87}, and increased functional protein C levels⁸⁵ and prothrombin 1+2 concentrations⁸⁵. Another study⁸⁸ showed that factor II concentrations were increased in tall girls, whereas no effect was observed for factor VII, factor VIII and antithrombin concentrations. However, in this study only eight girls were included and compared to controls while the other studies compared the effect before treatment with the effect during treatment in a larger number of girls. Overall, treatment for growth inhibition had the same effects on coagulation factors as the use of combined oral contraceptives. Although the magnitude of the effects was difficult to assess because no comparison was made with a combined oral contraceptive.

Only functional protein C and protein S levels and factor II concentrations were measured in male-to-female transsexuals receiving ethinylestradiol and CPA. Male-to-female transsexuals had lower protein S concentrations and slightly higher functional levels of protein C than their baseline measurements⁸⁹. No association between changes in coagulation and changes in hormone levels of 17β -estradiol, testosterone, LH and FSH was observed suggesting that the effect on coagulation is a sole effect of ethinyl-estradiol. No other studies evaluated the effect of this hormone therapy or any other coagulation factors.

The effects on coagulation factors in combined oral contraceptive users have been extensively researched showing that the use influenced levels of many coagulation factors. Few studies researched the effects of hormone use for contraception administered via a ring or patch, restriction of tall stature or sex change on coagulation factors, but from the studies that were conducted, it is likely that these applications can influence levels of coagulation factors.

Activated protein C (APC) resistance As mentioned before, activated protein C resistance can be measured in two ways; APTTbased or ETP-based. When the two methods were compared with regard to the effect of combined oral contraceptive use, the effect on the ETP-based APC resistance was more pronounced than on the APTT-based test⁹⁰. Furthermore, third generation combined oral contraceptives users showed a more pronounced increase in APC resistance (ETP-based) than second generation users providing a measure for the difference in venous thrombosis risk between these generations. For these reasons the ETP-based APC resistance test will only be taken into account.

The APC resistance predicts venous thrombosis risk in men and women, as well as in oral contraceptive users and non-users⁹¹. Several other studies confirmed that APC resistance was increased in combined oral contraceptive users 81,83,84 and that the effect was more pronounced in users of a third generation progestagen than with a second generation progestagen⁸¹. Both in users of a vaginal ring and a transdermal patch, the APC resistance was increased as well^{83,84}. Compared with second generation combined oral contraceptive users, the increase in APC resistance was more pronounced in vaginal ring users⁸³. The APC resistance increased appreciably with the use of a patch compared with a third generation combined oral contraceptive⁸⁴. No data was available on girls receiving sex hormones for tall stature and the effect on APC resistance. In the male-to-female transsexuals receiving ethinylestradiol with CPA, the APC resistance was increased compared to baseline⁸⁹. Overall, the use of ethinylestradiol with a progestagen led to the activation of coagulation in women using contraceptives administered via a pill, a vaginal ring or a transdermal patch, or in male-to-female transsexuals.

Sex hormone binding globulin (SHBG) Sex hormone binding globulin (SHBG) is a plasma glycoprotein, primarily produced in hepatocytes, that binds androgens and thereby regulates their bioavailability. SHBG levels vary due to multiple regulating factors such as age, body weight, sex steroids, or insulin. Estrogens like ethinylestradiol are able to increase the production of SHBG, whereas progestagens induce a decrease of SHBG levels depending on the type and dose^{92,93}. Therefore, the effect of combined oral contraceptives on SHBG levels can be seen as the sum of the stimulating effect of ethinylestradiol and the inhibiting effect of the progestagen resulting in the total estrogenicity of a contraceptive 93 . This estrogenicity of a contraceptive can influence the venous thrombosis risk⁹³. A positive correlation was observed between SHBG levels and APC resistance supporting the hypothesis that SHBG levels can be seen as a marker for venous thrombosis^{93,94}. However, SHBG levels have not yet been researched in association with venous thrombosis risk.

In general, combined oral contraceptive use was associated with an increase in SHBG levels and this increase was more pronounced in third generation progestagen users than in second generation users^{95,96}. The use of a vaginal ring⁸³ or a transdermal patch⁸⁴ was also associated with an increase in SHBG levels. Compared with a second generation combined oral contraceptive, the SHBG levels were higher in both vaginal ring and transdermal patch users⁹⁷. The SHBG increase was more pronounced in transdermal patch users compared to vaginal ring users⁹⁷. No information was available on SHBG levels and hormone use for tall stature or sex change.

Data presented here confirmed that combined oral contraceptive users, vaginal ring users and transdermal patch users have an increased risk of venous thrombosis.

Experimental data on ethinylestradiol

Several epidemiological studies established that the use of combined oral contraceptives increased the risk of venous thrombosis. The use of contraceptives influenced the levels of coagulation factors and increased APC resistance and SHBG levels. Data from experimental research may provide further evidence on the mechanism how ethinylestradiol can influence the risk of venous thrombosis.

Ethinylestradiol on a cellular level Ethinylestradiol is able to bind to the estrogen receptor. This complex of ethinylestradiol

and estrogen receptor was able to function as a transcription factor, to enter the nucleus and to bind to estrogen response elements (ERE) in the DNA⁹⁸. This resulted in transcriptional activation of nearby genes. Many coagulation factors genes contain a ERE suggesting that ethinylestradiol is able to influence coagulation factors levels directly.

 17β -Estradiol and ethinylestradiol were compared with regard to their ability to translocate the estrogen receptor to the nucleus of hepatocytes⁹⁹. 100-fold higher concentrations of 17β estradiol was needed to lead to the same promotion of translocation as ethinylestradiol in parenchyma cells in the liver of rats. Furthermore, they also compared the metabolic pathways and found that 17β -estradiol was much more metabolized than ethinylestradiol. In the metabolism of 17β -estradiol, one major route¹⁰⁰ is the oxidation at the C-17 position which is blocked by the ethinyl group in ethinylestradiol at the same C-17 position (Figure 1.1). This potentially explains why 17β -estradiol was more metabolized than ethinylestradiol.

First-pass metabolism of ethinylestradiol An overview of the first-pass metabolism of ethinylestradiol is given in figure 1.2.

One of the enzymes involved in the ethinylestradiol first-pass metabolism in the liver is cytochrome p-450 3A4 (CYP3A4) which hydroxylates ethinylestradiol to hydroxy-ethinylestradiol. Several studies looked at the effect of ethinylestradiol and different progestagens on the content of cytochrome P-450 enzymes in the liver and the inhibition of CYP3A4¹⁰¹⁻¹⁰³. Both ethinylestradiol and gestodene (third generation progestagen) were able to reduce the total content of this enzyme family in the liver with at least 30% and to inhibit the enzyme CYP3A4. However, a higher dose of ethinylestradiol and gestodene was used in this study than the dose used in combined oral contraceptives and the combination of ethinylestradiol and gestodene was not evaluated so the question remains whether the currently used dose of ethinylestradiol in combined oral contraceptives and the



Figure 1.1: The oxidation at C-17 of estradiol to estrone is shown in the top part. This oxidation is blocked by the ethinyl-group in ethinylestradiol (indicated by circle) depicted in the bottom part

combination with gestodene is also able to inhibit the enzyme CYP3A4 in vivo.

Taken together the data from experimental research provides further insights into how ethinylestradiol can influence the venous thrombosis risk.

Research questions

Biochemical aspects

Ethinylestradiol levels vary according to the day in the cycle and the time since last oral contraceptive pill¹⁰⁴. For an accurate



Figure 1.2: The first-pass metabolism of ethinylestradiol in the liver. Genes involved in this metabolism are depicted in italics

measurement, blood has to be drawn at the same moment for every woman included in a study. However, in current case-control studies of venous thrombosis, blood is taken at random in the menstrual cycle and after the thrombotic event when many women have stopped using combined oral contraceptives. In most research settings regarding venous thrombosis ethinylestradiol levels are not commonly measured. No study has assessed the association between the levels of ethinylestradiol and venous thrombosis risk.

Because SHBG levels are seen as a marker for the estrogenicity of combined oral contraceptives and venous thrombosis risk and are not affected by daily fluctuations, SHBG levels will be measured instead of ethinylestradiol levels. To determine whether SHBG levels are a risk factor for venous thrombosis, the association between increased SHBG levels and the risk of venous thrombosis in women not using hormonal contraceptives will be discussed in **chapter 2**. The association between the dose of ethinylestradiol in combined oral contraceptives and SHBG levels will be discussed in **chapter 3**.

First-pass metabolism of ethinylestradiol To determine whether genetic variation in the first-pass metabolism of ethinylestradiol can at least in part explain the risk of venous thrombosis in oral contraceptive users, common genetic variation in enzymes in this metabolism will be investigated. Many genes and their enzymes are involved in the first-pass metabolism of ethinylestradiol (Figure 1.2). Genes are selected based on their ability to convert ethinylestradiol and on their expression in the liver. Genetic variation in the selected genes will be assessed through haplotypes. A haplotype is a combination of alleles on a chromosome that is not affected by recombination and consequently transmitted together. Because of this linkage, without actual measurement, a known single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) can provide information about neighbouring SNPs.

Conjugation and hydroxylation are the first two steps in the first-pass metabolism of ethinylestradiol. Sulfonation and glucuronidation are both conjugation steps leading to inactive and water-soluble ethinylestradiol that can easily be excreted through the urine or bile. The genes SULT1A1 and SULT1E1 code for sulfotransferases that are involved in sulfonation $^{105-110}$ of ethinylestradiol and the genes UGT1A1, UGT1A3, UGT1A9 and UGT2B7 code for UDP-glucuronosyltransferases involved in the glucuronidation $^{110-113}$. Hydroxylation and subsequent methylation, of the hydroxyl group, lead to hydroxy-ethinylestradiol and methoxy-ethinylestradiol, respectively. To inactivate these hormones, the aforementioned conjugation steps are repeated. The genes CYP1A2, CYP2C9, CYP3A4 and CYP3A5 code for enzymes involved in the hydroxylation step 102,110,114,115 and the COMT gene codes for catechol O-methyltransferase involved in the methylation step 116 . Genetic variation in these genes, their effect on SHBG levels and the association with venous thrombosis will be discussed in **chapter 4**.

Clinical aspects

Current guidelines advice women to refrain from using combined hormonal contraceptives after a venous thrombosis. Progestagenonly contraceptives can be used. Adherence to these guidelines and potential explanations will be assessed in **chapter 5**.

Combined oral contraceptive use increases the risk of a first venous thrombosis, whether contraceptive use is also associated with a second event is unclear. To date, one study assessed the risk of a recurrence and hormonal contraceptive use ¹¹⁷. A total of 14 recurrences were observed among premenopausal women exposed to hormonal risk factors (oral contraceptive use or pregnancy) of which 11 occurred in women using hormonal contraceptives. The incidence of a recurrence was 4.3 times higher in hormonal contraceptive users than in non-users (incidence rate ratio (IRR) 4.3, 95%CI: 1.7 to 11.1). We will analyse the incidence rate of recurrent venous thrombosis in premenopausal women and the effect of hormonal contraceptives used at the first or second event in **chapter 6**. The effect of oral and non-oral preparations on recurrent venous thrombosis will be discussed as well.

Although it has been shown that there is a difference in the risk of a first venous thrombosis per generation of progestagens, no clear overview of the associations between different combined oral contraceptives and the risk of venous thrombosis exists. We set out to provide an overview of the risk of a first venous thrombosis per combined oral contraceptive preparation. A network meta-analysis will be performed because combined oral
contraceptives are mostly compared to non-use or to a combined oral contraceptive containing levonorgestrel with 30 µg ethinylestradiol resulting in gaps in direct evidence. The results of the network meta-analysis will be discussed in **chapter 7**.

References

- Jordan W. Pulmonary embolism. Lancet 1961;278:1146– 7.
- 2. Oral contraception and thrombo-emboli disease. J R Coll Gen Prat 1967;13:267–79.
- Inman W, Vessey M. Investigation of deaths from pulmonary, coronary, and cerebral thrombosis and embolism in women of child-bearing age. BMJ 1968; 2:193–9.
- Sartwell P, Masi A, Arthes F, Green G, Smith H. Thromboembolism and oral contraceptives: an epidemiological case-control study. Am J Epidemiol 1969;90:365–80.
- Vessey M, Doll R. Investigation of relation between use of oral contraceptive and thromboembolic disease. A further report. BMJ 1969;2:651–7.
- Naess I, Christiansen S, Romundstad P, Cannegieter S, Rosendaal F, Hammerstrom J. Incidence and mortality of venous thrombosis; a populationbased study. J Thromb Haemost 2007;5:692–9.
- Hill A. The environment and disease: association or causation? Proc R Soc Med 1965; 58:295–300.
- 8. Vandenbroucke J, Rosing J, Bloemenkamp K, et al. Oral

contraceptives and the risk of venous thrombosis. N Engl J Med 2001;344:1527–35.

- Arwojolu A, Gallo M, Lopez L, Grimes D, Garner S. Combined oral contraceptive pills for treatment of acne. CochraneDatabaseSystRev 2009;CD004425.
- Escobar-Morreale H. Diagnosis and management of hirsutism. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2010;1205:166-74.
- 11. Henzl M, Edwards J. Progestins in clinical prac-Pharmacology tice. chap. of progestins: 17alphahydroxyprogesterone derivatives and progestins of the first and second generation, 101–32 Marcel Dekker, New York2000.
- WHO. Venous thromboembolic disease and combined oral contraceptives: results of international multicentre casecontrol study. Lancet 1995; 346:1575–82.
- Farmer R, Lawrenson R, Thompson C, Kennedy J, Hambleton I. Populationbased study of risk of venous thromboembolism associated with various oral contraceptives. Lancet 1997;349:83–8.
- Thorogood M, Mann J, Murphy M, Vessey M. Risk factors for fatal venous thromboembolism in young women: a casecontrol study. Int J Epidemiol 1992;21:48–52.

- Vandenbroucke J, Koster T, Briët E, Reitsma P, Bertina M, Rosendaal F. Increased risk of venous thrombosis in oralcontraceptive users who are carriers of factor V Leiden mutation. Lancet 1994;344:1453– 7).
- Kemmeren J, Algra A, Grobbee D. Third generation oral contraceptives and risk of venus thrombosis: meta-analysis. BMJ 2001); 323:131–4.
- Lidegaard Ø, Lokkegaard E, Svendsen A, Agger C. Hormonal cntraception and risk of venus thromboembolism: national follow-up study. BMJ 2009;339:b2890.
- 18. Van Hylckama Vlieg A, Helmerhorst F, Vandenbroucke J, Doggen C, Rosendaal F. The venous thrombotic risk of oral contraceptives, effects of oestrogen dose and progestogen type: results of the MEGA case-control study. BMJ 2009; 339:b2921.
- Thorogood M, Villard-MacKintosh L. Combined oral contraceptives: risks and benefits. Br Med Bull 1993; 49:124–39.
- Wharton C, Blackburn R. Lower dose pills. Population Rep 1988;16:1–31.
- 21. Inman W, Vessey M, Westerholm B, Engelund A. Thromboembolic disease and the

steroidal content of oral contraceptives. A report to the committee on Safety of Drugs. BMJ 1970;2:203–9.

- Vessey M, Mant D, Smith A, Yaetes D. Oral contraceptives and venous thromboembolism: findings in a large prospective study. BMJ (Clin Res Ed) 1986;292:526.
- Lidegaard Ø, Edstrom B, Kreiner S. Oral contraceptives and venous thromboembolism: a five-year national casecontrol study. Contraception 2002;65:187–96.
- 24. Meade T, Greenberg G, Thompson S. Progestogens and cardiovascular reactions associated with oral contraceptives and a comparison of the safety of 50- and 30-microgram oestrogen preparations. BMJ 1980;280:1157-61.
- 25. Vandenbroucke J, Helmerhorst F, Bloemenkamp K, Rosendaal F. Third-generation oral contraceptive and deep venous thrombosis: from epidemiologic controversy to new insight in coagulation. Am J Obstet Gynecol 1997;177:887–91.
- 26. Jick S, Hernandez R. Risk of non-fatal venous thromboembolism in women using oral contraceptives containing drospirenone compared with women using oral contraceptives containing levonorgestrel: case-control study using

United States claims data. BMJ 2011;342:d2151.

- 27. Parkin L, Sharpless K, Hernandez R, Jick S. Risk of venous thromboembolism in users of oral contraceptives containing drospirenone or levonorgestrel: nested casecontrol study based on UK General Practice Research Database. BMJ 2011;342:d2139.
- Kuhl H. Dienogest. Drugs 1998;56:834–5.
- Pond S, Tozer T. Firstpass elimination. Basic concepts and clinical consequences. Clin Pharmacokinet 1984;9:1– 25.
- George C. Drug metabolism by the gastrointestional mucosa. Clin Pharmacokinet 1981; 6:259–74.
- Voora D, Vijayan A. Mesenteric vein thrombosis associated with intravaginal contraceptives: a case report and review of the literature. J Thromb Thrombolysis 2003; 15:105–8.
- Fugate J, Robinson M, Rabinstein A, Wijdicks E. Cerebral venous sinus thrombosis associated with a combined contraceptive ring. Neurologist 2011; 17:105–6.
- Bjarnadottir R, Tuppurainen M, Killick S. Comparison of cycle control with a combined

contraceptive vaginal ring and oral levonorgestrel/ethinyl estradiol. Am J Obstet Gynecol 2002;186:389–95.

- 34. Oddson K, Leifels-Fischer B, de Melo N, et al. Efficacy and safety of a contraceptive vaginal ring (NuvaRing) compared with a combined oral contraceptive: a 1-year randomized trial. Contraception 2005;71:176–82.
- 35. Food and Drug Administration (FDA). Combined Hormonal Contraceptives (CHCs) and the risk of cardiovascular disease endpoints. Website, Accessed on 31-05-2012. www. fda.gov/downlaods/Drugs/ DrugSafety/UCM277384.pdf.
- Lidegaard Ø, Nielsen L, Skovlund C, Lokkegaard E. Venous thrombosis in users of non-oral hormonal contraception: follow-up study, Denmark 2001-10. BMJ 2012;344:e2990.
- 37. Jick S, Kaye J, Russmann S, Jick H. Risk of nonfatal venous thromboembolism in women using a contraceptive transdermal patch and oral contraceptives containing norgestimate and 35 microg of ethinyl estradiol. Contraception 2006; 73:223–8.
- Cole J, Norman H, Doherty M, Walker A. Venous thromboembolism, myocardial infarction, and stroke among transdermal contraceptive system users. Obstet Gynecol 2007; 109:339–46.

- Dore D, Norman H, Loughlin J, Seeger J. Extended case-control study results on thromboembolic outcomes among transdermal contraceptive users. Contraception 2010; 81:408–13.
- Jick S, Hagberg K, Kaye J. OR-THO EVRA and venous thromboembolism: an update. Contraception 2010;81:452–3.
- 41. Food and Drug Administration (FDA). Update to label on birth control patch. Website, Accessed on 30-06-2011. www.fda.gov/ForConsumers/ ConsumerUpdates/ ucm095628.htm.
- 42. WHO. Cardiovascular disease and use of oral and injectable progestogen-only contraceptives and combined injectable contraceptives. Results of an international, multicenter, case-control study. Contraception 1998;57:315–24.
- 43. Lewis M, Heinemann L, MacRae K, Bruppacher R, Spitzer W. THe increased risk of venous thromboembolism and the use of third generation progestagens: role of bias in observational research. The Transnational Research Group on Oral Contraceptives ad the Health of Young Women. Contraception 1996;54:5–13.
- 44. Heinemann L, Assmann A, DoMinh T, Garbe E. Oral

progestogen-only contraceptives and cardiovascular risk: results from the Transnational Study on Oral Contraceptives and the Health of Young Women. Eur J Contracept Reprod Health Care 1999; 4:67–73.

- 45. Van Hylckama Vlieg A, Helmerhorst F, Rosendaal F. The risk of venous thrombosis associated with injectable depot-medroxyprogesterone acetate contraceptives or a levonorgestrel intrauterine device. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Bil 2010;2010:2297–300.
- 46. Austin H, Lally C, Benson J, Whitsett C, Hooper W, Key N. Hormonal contraception, sickle cell trait, and risk for venous thromboembolism among African American women. Am J Obstet Gynecol 2009;200:620– 623.
- Vasilakis C, Jick H, Del Mar Melero-Montes M. Risk of idiopathic venous thromboembolism in users of progestagens alone. Lancet 1999;354:1610–1.
- 48. Maclennan A, Broadbent J, Lester S, Moore V. Oral oestrogen and combined oestrogen/progestogen therapy versus placebo for hot flushes. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2004;CD002978.
- Bush T, Barrett-Connor E. Noncontraceptive estrogen use and cardiovascular disease. Epidemiol Rev 1985;7:89–104.

- Kopera H, Van Keep P. Development and present state of hormone replacement therapy. Int J clin Pharmacol Ther Toxicol 1991;29:412–7.
- Smith D, Prentice R, Thrompson D, Herrmann W. Association of exogenous estrogen and endometrial carcinoma. N Engl J Med 1975;293:1164–7.
- 52. Hemminki E, Kennedy D, Baum C, McKinley S. Prescribing of noncontraceptive estrogens and progestins in the United States, 1974-86. Am J Public Health 1988; 78:1479–81.
- 53. Stampfer M, Colditz G. Estrogen replacement therapy and coronary heart disease: a quantitative assessment of the epidemiologic evidence. Prev Med 1991;20:47–63.
- 54. Hulley S, Grady D, Bush T, et al. Randomized trial of estrogen plus progestin for secondary prevention of coronary heart disease in postmenopausal women. Heart and Estrogen/progestin Replacement Study (HERS) Research Group. JAMA 1998; 280:605–13.
- 55. Gabriel S, Carmona L, Roque M, Sanchez G, Bonfill X. Hormone replacement therapu for preventing cardiovascular disease in post-menopausal women. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2005;CD002229.

- 56. Hoibraaten E, Qvigstad E, Arnesen H, Larsen S, Wickstrom E, Sandset P. Increased risk of recurrent venous thromboembilism during hormone replacement therapy-results of the randomuzed, double-blind, placebo-controllled estrogen in venous thromboembolism trial (EVTET). Thromb Haemost 2000;84:961–7.
- 57. Cherry N, Gilmour K, Hannaford P, et al. Oestrogen therapy for prevention of reinfarction in postmenopausal women: a randomised placebo controlled trial. Lancet 2002; 360:2001–8.
- Viscoli C, Brass L, Kernan W, Sarrel P, Suissa S, Horwitz R. A clinical trial of estrogenreplacement therapy after ischemic stroke. N Engl J Med 2001;345:1243–9.
- 59. Anderson G, Limacher M, Assaf A, et al. Effects of conjugated equine estrogen in postmenopausal women with hysterectomy: the Women's Health Initiative randomized controlled trial. JAMA 2004; 291:1701–12.
- Curb J, Prentice R, Bray P, et al. Venous thrombosis and conjugated equine estrogen in women without a uterus. Arch Intern Med 2006;166:772–80.
- Cushman M, Kuller L, Prentice R, et al. Estrogen plus progestin and risk of venous throm-

bosis. JAMA 2004;292:1573–80.

- 62. Daly E, Vessey M, Hawkins M, Carson J, Gough P, Marsh S. Risk of venous thromboembolism in users of hormone replacement therapy. Lancet 1996;348:977–80.
- 63. Perez Gutthann S, Garcia Rodriguez L, Castellsague J, Duque O. Hormone replacement therapy and risk of venous thromboembolism: population based case-control study. BMJ 1997;314:796-800.
- 64. Canonico M, Plu-Bureau G, Lowe G, Scarabin P. Hormone replacement therapy and risk of venous thromboembolism in postmenopausal women: systematic review and meta-analysis. BMJ 2008; 336:1227–31.
- 65. Smith N, Heckbert S, Lemaitre R, et al. Esterified estrogens and conjugated equine estrogens and the risk of venous thrombosis. JAMA 2004; 292:1581–7.
- 66. Canonico M, Oger E, Plu-Bureau Gea. Hormone therapy and venous thromboembolism among postmenopausal women: impact of the route of estrogen administration and progestogens: the ESTHER study. Circulation 2007; 115:840–5.

- 67. Scarabin P, Oger E, Plu-Bureau G. Differential association of oral and transdermal oestrogen-replacement therapy with venous thromboembolism risk. Lancet 2003; 362:428–32.
- 68. Canonico M, Fournier A, Carcaillon L, et al. Postmenopausal hormone therapy and risk of idiopathic venous thromboembolism: results from the E3N cohort study. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 2010;30:340–5.
- Drop S, De Waal W, De Muinck Keizer-Schrama S. Sex steroid treatment of constitutionally tall stature. Endocr Rev 1998; 19:540–58.
- Werder E, Waibel P, Sege D, Flury R. Severe thrombosis during oestrogen treatment for tall stature. Eur J Pediatr 1990; 149:389–90.
- Weimann E, Brack C. Severe thrombosis during treatment with ethinylestradiol for tall stature. Horm Res 1996; 45:261–3.
- Rask O, Berntorp E, Ljung R. Risk factors for venous thrombosis in Swedish children and adolescents. Acta Paediatr 2005;94:717–22.
- Asscheman H, Gooren L, Eklund P. Mortality and morbidity in transsexual patients with

cross-gender hormone treatment. Metabolism 1989;38:869– 73.

- 74. Van Kesteren P, Asscheman H, Megens J, Gooren L. Mortality and morbidity in transsexual subjects treated with crosshromones. Clin Endocrinol (Oxf) 1997;47:337–42.
- 75. Balogh A, Klinger G, Henschel L, Borner A, Vollanth R, Kuhnz W. Influence of ethinylestradiol-containing combination oral contraceptives with gestodene or levonorgestrel on caffeine elimination. Eur J Clin Pharmacol 1995;48:161-6.
- 76. Van den Heuvel M, Van Bragt A, Alnabawy A, Kaptein M. Comparison of ethinylestradiol pharmacokinetics in three hormonal contraceptive formulations: the vaginal ring, the transdermal patch and an oral contraceptive. Contraception 2005;72:168–74.
- 77. European Medicines Agency (EMA). Guideline on clinical investigation of steroid contraceptives in women. Website, Accessed on 30-06-2011. www.ema.europa.eu/docs/ en_GB/document_library/ Scientific_guideline/2009/09/ WC500003349.pdf.
- Castoldi E, Rosing J. APC resistance: biological basis and acquired influences. J Thromb Haemost 2010;8:445–53.

- 79. Kemmeren J, Algra A, Meijers J, Bouma B, Grobbee D. Effects of second and third generation oral contraceptives and their respective progestagens on the coagulation system in the absence or presence of the factor V Leiden mutation. Thromb Haemost 2002;87:199– 205.
- 80. Kemmeren J, Algra A, Meijers J, Bouma B, Grobbee D. Effect of second- and third-generation oral contraceptives on fibrinolysis in the absence or presence of the factor V Leiden mutation. Blood Coagul Fibrinolysis 2002;13:373–81.
- 81. Kemmeren J, Algra A, Meijers J, et al. Effects of secondand third-generation oral contraceptives on the protein C system in the absence or presence of the factor V Leiden mutation: a randiomized trial. Blood 2004;103:927–33.
- 82. Magnusdottir E, Bjarnadottir R, Onundarson P, et al. The contraceptive vaginal ring (NuvaRing) and hemostasis: a comparative study. Contraception 2004;69:461–7.
- 83. Rad M, Kluft C, Menard J, et al. Comparative effects of a contraceptive vaginal ring delivering a nonandrogenic progestin and continuous ethinyl estradiol and a combined oral contraceptive containing levonorgestrel on hemostasis vari-

ables. Am J Obstet Gynecol 2006;195:72–7.

- Kluft C, Meijer P, LaGuardia K, Fisher A. Comparison of a transdermal contraceptive patch vs. contraceptives on hemostasis variables. Contraception 2008;77:77–83.
- 85. Van Ommen C, Fijnvandraat K, Vulsma T, Delemarre-Van de Waal H, Peters M. Acquired protein S deficiency caused by estrogen treatment of tall stature. J Pediatr 1999; 135:477–81.
- Blomback M, Hall K, Ritzen E. Estrogen treatment of tall girls: risk of thrombosis? Pediatrics 1983;72:416–9.
- Rask O, Nilsson K, Berntorp E. Oestrogen treatment of constitutional tall stature in girls: is there a risk of thrombosis or bleeding? Acta Paediatr 2008; 97:342–7.
- Muntean W, Borkenstein M. Haemostatic changes in tall girls treated with high doses of ethinyloestradiol. Eur J Pediatr 1980;134:245–8.
- 89. Toorians A, Thomassen M, Zweegmans S, et al. Venous thrombosis and changes of hemostatic variables during cross-sex hormone treatment in transsexual people. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2003;88:5723– 9.

- Curvers J, Thomassen M, Nicolaes G, et al. Acquired APC resistance and oral contraceptives: differences between two functional tests. Br J Haematol 1999;105:88–94.
- 91. Tans G, Van Hylckama Vlieg A, Thomassen M, et al. Activated protein C resistance determined with a thrombin generation-based test predicts for venous thrombosis in men and women. Br J haematol 2003;122:465–70.
- 92. El Makhzangy M, Wynn V, Lawrence D. Sex hormone binding globulin capacity as an index of oestrogenicity or androgenicity in women on oral contraceptive steroids. Clin Endocrinol (Oxf) 1979;10:39–45.
- 93. Odlind V, Milsom I, Persson I, Victor A. Can changes in sex hormone binding globulin predict the risk of venous thromboembolism with combined oral contraceptive pills? Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand 2002;81:482–90.
- 94. Van Vliet H, Frolich M, Thomassen M, et al. Association between sex hormonebinding globulin levels and activated protein C resistance in explaining the risk of thrombosis in users of oral contraceptives containing different progestogens. Hum Reprod 2005;20:563–8.
- 95. Song S, Chen J, Yang P, et al. A cross-over study of three

oral contraceptives containing ethinyloestradiol and either desogestrel or levonorgestrel. Contraception 1992;45:523–32.

- 96. Van der Vange N, Blankenstein M, Kloosterboer H, Haspels A, Thijssen J. Effects of seven lowdose combined oral contraceptives on sex hormone binding globulin, carticosteroid binding globulin, total and free testosterone. Contraception 1990; 41:345–52.
- 97. Fleischer K, Van Vliet H, Rosendaal F, Rosing J, Tchaikovski S, Helmerhost F. Effects of the contraceptive patch, the vaginal ring and an oral contraceptive on APC resistance and SHBG: a crossover study. Thromb Res 2009; 123:429–35.
- 98. Bourdeau V, Deschenes J, Metivier R, et al. Genome-wide identification of high-affinity estrogen response elements in human and mouse. Mol Endocrinol 2004;18:1411–27.
- 99. Dickson R, Eisenfeld A. 17 Alpha-ethinyl estradiol is more potent than estradiol in recptor interactions with isolated hepatic parenchymal cells. Endocrinology 1981;108:1511–8.
- 100. Ball P, Hoppen H, Knuppen R. Metabolism of oestradiol-17 beta and 2-hydroxyoestradiol-17 beta. Hoppe Seylers Z Physiol Chem 1974;355:1451–62.

- 101. Guengerich F. Mechanismbased inactivation of human liver microsomal cytochrome P-450 IIIA4 by gestodene. Chem Res Toxicol 1990;3:363–71.
- 102. Guengerich F. Oxidation of 17 alpha-ethinylestradiol by human liver cytchrome P-450. Mol Pharmacol 1988;33:500–8.
- 103. Lin H, Kent U, Hollenberg P. Mechanism-based inactivation of cytochrome P450 3A4 by 17 aplpha-ethynylestradiol: evidence for heme destruction and covalent binding to protein. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 2002; 301:160–7.
- 104. Stadel B, Sternthal P, Schlesselman J, et al. Variation of ethiynlestradiol blood levels among healthy women using oral contraceptives. Fertil Steril 1980;33:257–60.
- 105. Falancy C. Enzymology of human cytosolic sulfotransferases. FASEB J 1997;11:206–16.
- 106. Gamage N, Barnett A, Hempel N, et al. Human sulfotransferases and their role in chemical metabolism. Toxicol Sci 2006;90:5–22.
- 107. Glatt H, Meinl W. Pharmacogenetics of soluble sulfotransferases (SULTs). Naunyn Schmiedebergs arch Pharmacol 2004;369:55–68.
- 108. Nagar S, Walther S, Blanchard R. Sulfotransferase (SULT)

1A1 polymorphic variants *1, *2, and *3 are associated with altered enzymatic activity, cellular phenotype, and protein degradation. Mol Pharmacol 2006;69:2084–92.

- 109. Schrag M, Cui D, Rushmore T, Shou M, Ma B, Rodrigues A. Sulfotransferase 1E1 is a low k_m isoform mediating the 3-O-sulfation of ethinyl estradiol. Drug Metab Dispos 2004; 32:1299–303.
- 110. Zhang H, Cui D, Wang B, et al. Pharmacokinetic drug interactions involving 17alphaethinylestradiol: a new look at an old drug. Clin Pharmacokinet 2007;46:133–570.
- 111. Guillemette C. Pharmacogenomics of human UDPglucuronosyltransferase enzymes. pharmacogenomics J 2003;3:136–58.
- 112. Lepine J, Bernard O, Plante M, et al. Specificity and regioselectivity of the conjugation of estradiol, estrone, and their catecholestrogen and methoxyestrogen metabolites by human uridine diphosphoglucuronosyltransferases expressed in endometrium. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2004; 89:5222–32.

- 113. Nakamura A, Nakajima M, Yamanaka H, Fujiwara R, Yokoi T. Expression of UGT1A and UGT2B mRNA in human normal tissues and various cell lines. Drug Metab Dispos 2008; 36:1461–4.
- 114. Badawi A, Cavalieri E, Rogan E. Role of human cytochrome P450 1A1, 1A2, 1B1, and 3A4 in the 2-, 4-, and 16alpha-hydroxylation of 17beta-estradiol. Metabolism 2001;50:1001-3.
- 115. Lee A, Cai M, Thomas P, Conney A, Zhu B. Characterization of the oxidative metabolites of 17beta-estradiol and estrone formed by 15 selectively expressed human cytochrome p450 isoforms. Endocrinology 2003;144:3382–98.
- 116. Worda C, Stor M, Schneeberger C, Jantschev T, Ferlitsch K, Huber J. Influence of the catechol-O-methyltransferase (COMT) codon 158 polymorphism on estrogen levels in women. Hum Reprod 2003;18:262–6.
- 117. Christiansen S, Lijfering W, Helmerhorst F, Rosendaal F, Cannegieter S. Sex difference in risk of recurrent venous thrombosis and the risk profile for a second event. J Thromb Haemost 2010;8:2159–68.

Biochemical aspects

Chapter 2

Sex hormone binding globulin levels are not causally related with venous thrombosis risk in women not using hormonal contraceptives

> Bernardine H. Stegeman Frans M. Helmerhorst Hans L. Vos Frits R. Rosendaal Astrid van Hylckama Vlieg

J. Thromb. Haemost. 2012;10:2061-7

Abstract

Background: Oral contraceptives use increases the risk of venous thrombosis as well as sex hormone binding globulin (SHBG) levels. Furthermore, increased SHBG levels are positively associated with activated protein C (APC) resistance and thrombotic risk in oral contraceptive users.

Objectives: To determine whether increased SHBG levels are causally related to venous thrombosis in women not using hormonal contraceptives.

Methods: Premenopausal women were selected from a casecontrol study on venous thrombosis, the MEGA study (23 patients; 258 controls). Women using hormonal contraceptives were excluded. Firstly, the risk of venous thrombosis with SHBG levels above the normal reference range (70 nmol/L) was determined. Secondly, because multiple regulating factors affect SHBG levels and residual confounding may remain, we determined six single-nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) in the *SHBG* gene and assessed the risk of venous thrombosis in a different case-control study, the LETS (20 patients; 74 controls), and in MEGA study. Finally, the association between SHBG levels and the normalized activated partial thromboplastin time-based APC resistance (an intermediate endpoint for venous thrombosis) was determined.

Results: Elevated SHBG levels (>70.0 nmol/L) were associated with venous thrombosis (OR 1.92; 95%CI: 0.74-5.00). However, this finding can be explained by residual confounding. Two SNPs in the *SHBG* gene affected SHBG levels, but not venous thrombosis risk. Furthermore, SHBG levels in controls were not associated with APC resistance (SHBG level >70.0 versus \leq 70.0 nmol/L: mean difference in normalized APC sensitivity ratio 0.03; 95%CI: -0.05 to 0.10). Exclusion of women with FV Leiden did not materially change these results.

Conclusions: Increased SHBG levels are not causally associated with the risk of venous thrombosis.

Introduction

Venous thrombosis is the formation of a blood clot in the veins, predominantly in the legs. The overall age-dependent incidence is 1-3 per 1000 persons per year¹, whereas the incidence in women of reproductive age is estimated to be 5-10 per 10,000 women-years². Both genetic and acquired risk factors are known to influence the risk of venous thrombosis. An important acquired risk factor is the use of hormonal contraceptives in women³. The use of combined oral contraceptives (COCs) is associated with a four-fold to six-fold increased risk of venous thrombosis $^{4-7}$. The risk of venous thrombosis is higher in so-called third generation progestagen (e.g., desogestrel, gestodene) COC users than second generation (e.g., levonorgestrel) COC users $^{8-11}$.

Results from several previous studies have suggested that the effect of a COC on sex hormone binding globulin (SHBG) levels reflects the risk of venous thrombosis. SHBG is a plasma glycoprotein that binds sex steroid hormones testosterone and 17 β -estradiol. Plasma SHBG is primarily produced in hepatocytes. In contraceptive users, estrogens such as ethinylestradiol increase the production of SHBG^{12,13}, whereas progestagens induce a decrease of SHBG levels depending on the type and dose used^{14,15}. Therefore, the effect of COCs on SHBG levels can be seen as the sum of the stimulatory effect of ethinylestradiol and the inhibitory effect of the progestagen, resulting in the total estrogenicity of the pill 15,16 . This so-called total estrogenicity of a COC crudely correlates with the risk of venous thrombosis, in the sense that levenorgestrel-containing COCs have a lower associated risk and lower SHBG levels than thirdgeneration pills containing desogestrel or gestodene^{15,17–20}. Furthermore, SHBG levels in COC users were positively associated with thrombin generation-based activated protein C resistance (APC) resistance ^{16,21}. APC resistance is the relative inability of protein C to cleave factor Va or factor VIIIa, leading to a prothrombotic state. APC resistance has been shown to predict

venous thrombosis risk in both men and women^{22,23}.

In addition to COCs, many environmental risk factors affect SHBG levels, such as age²⁴, obesity^{25,26}, diabetes²⁷, liver diseases^{28,29}, and hyperthyroidism^{30,31}. Regarding genetic variation in the *SHBG* gene, the single-nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) rs13894 (C/T) and rs727428 (G/A) decrease SHBG levels with an increasing number of minor alleles^{32–34}. Minor alleles of SNP rs6259 (Asp356Asn) were associated with increasing SHBG levels. Furthermore, the combination of the SNPs rs6259 (Asp356Asn), rs858521 (C/G), and rs727428 (G/A) accounted for 24% of the variation in SHBG levels in postmenopausal women³³.

Although an increased SHBG level in oral contraceptive users is a marker for the risk of venous thrombosis, the question remains of whether increased SHBG levels are a risk factor for venous thrombosis in a causal sense. The aim of this study was threefold. First, the risk of venous thrombosis associated with SHBG levels was evaluated in non-contraceptive users. Second, to eliminate the influence of residual confounding, the effect on thrombotic risk of genetic variants in the *SHBG* gene that affect SHBG levels was assessed. A similar approach was used to study genetic variation in the *SHBG* gene and SHBG levels in association with diabetes²⁷. Third, we investigated the association between SHBG levels and APC resistance, which is an established intermediate endpoint for venous thrombosis.

Methods

Participants Participants were selected from two large case-control studies, i.e., the Leiden Thrombophilia Study (LETS) and the Multiple Environmental and Genetic Assessment of risk factors for venous thrombosis (MEGA) study. In the LETS, participants with a first episode of venous thrombosis in the leg, younger than 70 years and without a known malignant disorder, were enrolled between 1 January 1988 and 31 December 1992. As controls, friends and partners of the patients were asked to participate. Details of the study have been described elsewhere³⁵. In the MEGA study, participants with a first venous thrombosis in the leg or arm or pulmonary embolism were recruited between 1 March 1999 and 31 August 2004. Controls were either the partners of the patients or recruited through random digit dialing. Details of the study have been described elsewhere³⁶. Both studies included objectively verified venous thrombotic events. In both the LETS and the MEGA study, participants were asked to fill in a questionnaire within a few weeks after the thrombotic event, and subsequently to provide a blood or buccal swab sample three months after discontinuation of anticoagulant therapy. The LETS and the MEGA study differed slightly in their inclusion and exclusion criteria. To make both studies comparable, patients with venous thrombosis in the arm or pulmonary embolism were excluded from the MEGA study.

The population of interest consisted of premenopausal women with or without a first event of venous thrombosis ($N_{\text{LETS}}=337$; $N_{MEGA} = 2657$). For the current study, only idiopathic venous events were selected, so we excluded women who had any type of cancer (N_{MEGA}=63), were hospitalized (N_{LETS}=22; N_{MEGA}= 357), had undergone surgery (N_{LETS}=29; N_{MEGA}=277), had had bone fractures (N_{LETS}=2; N_{MEGA}=81) or injuries (N_{MEGA}=529) in the 12 months before the event. Furthermore, women who were pregnant (N_{LETS}=10; N_{MEGA}=65) or postpartum (N_{LETS}=4; N_{MEGA}=17), had a miscarriage (N_{LETS}=1; N_{MEGA}=10), used hormone replacement therapy $(N_{MEGA}=14)$ or used hormonal contraceptives ($N_{LETS}=213$; $N_{MEGA}=1013$), in the 12 months before the event were excluded. Totals of 94 and 385 women were included from the LETS and MEGA study, respectively. For these women, DNA was available, through either a blood sample or buccal swab sample. Plasma was required for SHBG measurement; therefore, women with a buccal swab sample were excluded ($N_{MEGA}=104$). The amount of plasma left in the LETS was insufficient for measurement of SHBG levels.

Data regarding age and body mass index (BMI) were retrieved from the questionnaire. The BMI (kg/m²) of these women was calculated from their reported weight and height. For the association with SHBG levels in controls, age and BMI were divided into three categories, i.e., for age into \leq 30 years, 30-40 years and 40-50 years and for BMI into normal (\leq 25 kg/m²), overweight (25-30 kg/m²) and obese (>30 kg/m²).

DNA preparation and SNP typing Blood samples were taken at least 3 months after discontinuation of anticoagulant therapy. Blood was drawn after an overnight abstinence from intake of food, caffeine, and alcohol, and collected into vacuum tubes containing 0.106 mol/L trisodium citrate as anticoagulant. Blood was centrifuged to retrieve cell-free, citrated plasma. Processing of blood samples and subsequent DNA isolation have been described previously^{35,36}.

To determine the haplotypes in the SHBG gene, the Genome Variation Server (GVS)³⁷ was used. The GVS incorporates information from HapMap, and is sponsored by SeattleSNPs. The SHBG gene showed six haplotypes, hA to hF (frequencies in a European population of Northern and Western ancestry (CEU) according to HapMap data were 11%, 14%, 22%, 14%, 29%, and 10%, respectively). Only SNPs with a minor allele frequency of $\geq 5\%$ were considered. The following haplotype-tagging SNPs were selected: rs13894, rs6259, rs80666665, rs2955617, rs858521 and rs727428. The combination of these six SNPs led to six haplotypes in the SHBG gene (Supplementary table). For four of these, an effect on SHBG levels was reported previously (we found no reports for SNPs rs8066665 and rs2955617). As the total number of known SNPs in the SHBG gene is relatively low, the selected SNPs were the only ones available to discriminate between the different haplotypes.

The SNPs were determined with the MassARRAY platform (Sequenom, San Diego, California, USA), according to manufacturer's protocols (Sequenom). Genotyping determination was performed blinded to the case-control status. Five per cent of the samples were repeated for allele-calling consistency; no discrepancies were found.

Laboratory measurement As the amount of plasma left from the LETS samples was not sufficient for an SHBG measurement, SHBG levels were measured only from the MEGA study (N=281). SHBG levels (nmol/L) were measured with an immunometric assay (Immulite; Siemens Healthcare Diagnostics, Tarrytown, NY, USA). The sensitivity is 0.2 nmol/L and the assay has a log-term variation of 6% at levels of both 5 nmol/L and 80 nmol/L. The within-assay variation is 3-4% and the betweenassay variation 3.5-6%. The samples were analyzed in a single series in random order. SHBG levels were measured without knowledge of any of the participant's characteristics.

APC resistance was determined in samples from the MEGA study. APC resistance was measured with Cephotest (Nycomed Pharma, Oslo, Norway). The normalized APC sensitivity ratio (nAPCsr) was defined as the activated partial thromboplastin time (APTT) in the presence of APC divided by the APTT in the absence of APC in participants divided by the same ratio determined in normal pool samples, i.e., (APTT+APC_{participants} / APTT-APC_{participants}) / (APTT+APC_{normalpool} / APTT-APC_{normalpool}).

Statistical analysis First, the association between SHBG levels and the risk of venous thrombosis was assessed in the MEGA study. SHBG levels were dichotomized with a cut-off value of 70 nmol/L SHBG, which is above the normal reference range. With logistic regression analysis with robust standard errors (SEs), the risk of venous thrombosis associated with SHBG levels of >70 nmol/L compared with \leq 70 nmol/L was assessed by calculating odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals (CIs) with adjustment for age and BMI.

Second, the relationship between genetic variation in the SHBG gene and the risk of venous thrombosis was studied in the LETS and repeated in the MEGA study. For SNPs, Hardy-Weinberg Equilibrium was assessed with a chi-squared test in controls. Regarding haplotypes, the posterior probabilities of the individual haplotype combinations as estimated by PLINK (version $(1.07)^{38}$ were used as weights in the statistical analyses. No underlying genetic model was assumed for the SNPs or haplotypes (i.e., SNPs and haplotypes were defined categorically in the regression model). Linear regression analysis with robust SEs was used to determine the effect of a SNP or haplotype in the SHBG gene on SHBG levels in controls from the MEGA study. To determine the presence of a relevant effect of genetic variation in the SHBG gene on SHBG levels, we used a ≥ 20 nmol/L difference between carriers of two copies of a minor allele or haplotype and non-carriers of the given allele or haplotype. This value was based on the minimal difference in SHBG levels between users of a second generation oral contraceptive (which have the lowest levels of all pill-users) and non-users. Logistic regression with robust SEs was used to estimate the relative risk of venous thrombosis associated with different SNPs or haplotypes. The risks were determined in the LETS and replicated in the MEGA study.

Finally, the association between SHBG levels and nAPCsr was determined in the MEGA study. The association between nAPCsr and the risk of venous thrombosis was assessed by calculating the mean difference in nAPCsr between SHBG levels >70 nmol/L and \leq 70 nmol/L. The 95% confidence interval was calculated with a robust SE. The analysis was repeated without women with FV Leiden which is known to lead to APC resistance.

Statistical analyses were performed with STATA, version 12.0 (StataCorp LP, College Station, TX, USA).

Results

From the LETS, 20 patients and 74 controls were included. A total of 23 patients and 258 controls were included from the MEGA study. Baseline characteristics of the participants from the LETS and MEGA study are depicted in table 2.1. In the MEGA study, the median SHBG level in the patients was 55.6 nmol/L (interquartile range (IQR) 37.0, range 21.2 to 458.2 nmol/L) and that in controls was 58.4 nmol/L (IQR 37.2, range 16.1 to 524.3 nmol/L). The influence of age and BMI on SHBG levels was assessed in the controls from the MEGA study. SHBG levels were higher in women aged 30-40 years than in women aged ≤ 30 years (mean difference: 20.6 nmol/L, 95%CI: -2.4 to 43.6). However, levels did not increase much with age after this: in women aged 40-50 years SHBG levels were only 6.9 nmol/L higher than in women aged <30 years (95%CI: -15.3 to 29.2). SHBG levels were lower in obese women (BMI of $>30 \text{ kg/m}^2$) than in women with normal weight (BMI of $<25 \text{ kg/m}^2$)(mean difference: 28.6 nmol/L, 95%CI: 9.1 to 48.1). There was no difference in SHBG level between women with a BMI of 25-30 kg/m^2 and those with a BMI of $<25 \text{ kg/m}^2$ (mean difference: 2.5 nmol/L, 95%CI: -11.2 to 16.3).

Nine cases (39%) and 90 controls (35%) from the MEGA study had SHBG levels above normal reference range (>70 nmol/L) (Table 2.2). After adjustment for age and BMI, SHBG levels above 70 nmol/L were associated with a 1.9-fold increased risk of venous thrombosis (OR 1.92, 95%CI: 0.74 to 5.00).

To assess the association between SHBG levels and venous thrombosis, a total of six SNPs were selected in the SHBG gene, tagging six haplotypes (Supplementary table). In both the LETS and MEGA study, all SNPs were found to be in Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium (p>0.05) as measured in the controls. The effect of genetic variation in the SHBG gene on SHBG levels was substantial, making these SNPs informative for a 'Mendelian randomization' analysis. The predefined in- or decrease of 20

Table 2.1: Baseline characteristics from the LETS and MEGA study

	LETS stu	ıdy	MEGA st	udy
Variable	Cases (N=20)	Controls (N=74)	Cases (N=29)	Controls (N=356)
Age, $mean(SD)$	44(5)	41 (6)	40 (8)	39(7)
Caucasian, $(\%)$	-	-	25 (89)	313 (90)
$BMI^{\dagger}, mean(SD)$	27.1(6.7)	25.5(4.4)	27.7(5.3)	24.6(4.3)
SHBG levels [‡]				
median(IQR)	-	-	55.6(37.0)	58.4(37.2)

SD, standard deviation; IQR, interquartile range

* No data on ancestry was available in 9 women † 18 women had no data on weight or height

[‡] Measured in 281 women (23 cases; 258 controls)

nmol/L is substantial relative to the SHBG level of the majority of the women in this study. In our population, 95% of women had SHBG levels of 128.5 nmol/L or lower.

Table 2.2: SHBG levels and the risk of venous thrombosis in the MEGA study

SHBG levels	Cases (%)	Controls (%)	OR (95%CI)	$egin{array}{c} { m Adjusted}^* \ (95\%{ m CI}) \end{array}$
\leq 70.0 nmol/L >70.0 nmol/L	14(61) 9 (39)	$\begin{array}{c} 168 \ (65) \\ 90 \ (35) \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1 \\ 1.20 \ (0.50 \ {\rm to} \ 2.88) \end{array}$	1 $1.92 (0.74 \text{ to } 5.00)$

Adjusted for age and BMI

Homozygosity for the minor allele (genotype TT) of SNP rs13894 was associated with a decrease in SHBG levels of 50 nmol/L compared with homozygosity for the major allele (genotype CC). However, this was based on only one control with the TT genotype (Figure 2.1 & Table 2.3). The G allele of SNP

rs2955617 and the A allele of SNP rs727428 affected SHBG levels (Figure 2.1 & Table 2.3). Genotype GG of SNP rs2955617 decreased SHBG levels by 20.7 nmol/L (95%CI: -8.2 to 33.1) as compared with genotype TT. The same decrease was observed for genotype AA of SNP rs727428 (20.9 nmol/L, 95%CI: 4.9 to 36.8). For SNP rs727428, a linear association was observed; with each increase in the number of minor alleles, the SHBG level increases by 9.9 nmol/L (95%CI: 1.0 to 18.8).



Figure 2.1: Mean difference with 95% confidence intervals (indicated with dots and lines). The common homozygotes were selected as reference (indicated with 0).

None of the cases in the LETS was homozygous for the minor allele of SNP rs2955617 (genotype GG); therefore, no risk could be calculated. In the MEGA study, genotype GG of SNP rs2955617 was not associated with risk of venous thrombosis (OR 1.32, 95%CI: 0.34 to 5.12). In the LETS, a decrease in the risk of

SNP	N (%)	Mean SHBG levels (95%CI)	Mean difference (95%CI)
rs13894			
CC	227 (89)	66.7 (60.7 to 72.8)	Reference
CT	27(11)	82.0 (52.0 to 112.1)	15.3 (-15.0 to 45.6)
TT	1(0)	16.9	-49.8 (-55.9 to -43.7)
rs6259			
GG	204(80)	70.5 (62.9 to 78.2)	Reference
GA	45(18)	59.5 (53.4 to 65.5)	-11.1 (-20.8 to -1.3)
AA	5(2)	55.0 (38.0 to 72.1)	-15.5 (-32.7 to 1.6)
$\mathrm{rs}8066665$			
GG	91(36)	64.8 (55.0 to 74.6)	Reference
GA	127(50)	$71.4 \ (61.7 \ \text{to} \ 81.1)$	6.6 (-7.3 to 20.4)
AA	36(14)	66.0 (52.8 to 79.1)	1.2 (-15.2 to 17.5)
rs2955617			
TT	123(49)	70.3 (61.0 to 79.6)	Reference
TG	102(40)	$71.4 \ (60.9 \ \text{to} \ 81.9)$	1.1 (-12.9 to 15.2)
GG	28(11)	49.6 (41.3 to 58.0)	-20.7 (-33.1 to -8.2)
rs858521			
CC	76(30)	62.5 (54.7 to 70.4)	Reference
CG	133(52)	74.4 (63.7 to 85.1)	11.9 (-1.4 to 25.1)
GG	45 (18)	59.9 (51.7 to 68.1)	-2.7 (-14.0 to 8.6)
rs727428			
GG	85(33)	76.0 (63.2 to 88.7)	Reference
GA	125(49)	67.5 (58.9 to 76.1)	-8.4 (-23.8 to 7.0)
AA	45 (18)	55.1 (45.4 to 64.8)	-20.9 (-36.8 to -4.9)

Table 2.3: Effect of SNPs in the SHBG gene on SHBG levels

venous thrombosis was observed in women with genotype AA of SNP rs727428 (OR 0.24, 95%CI: 0.03 to 2.19); however, this risk was not confirmed in the MEGA study (OR 1.05, 95%CI: 0.33 to 3.33). Although we observed a linear trend in SHBG levels with increasing number of minor alleles of this SNP, no association was observed with risk of venous thrombosis in either the LETS or MEGA study. Haplotype analysis gave the same results (data not shown).

Finally, the association between SHBG levels and APC resistance was evaluated in the MEGA study. SHBG levels of >70 nmol/L were associated with a 0.03 (95%CI: -0.05 to 0.102) increase in nAPCsr as compared with levels of \leq 70 nmol/L. Adjustment for age and BMI did not alter the result (mean difference between SHBG levels >70 nmol/L versus \leq 70 nmol/L in nAPCsr: 0.02, 95%CI: -0.06 to 0.10). Exclusion of women with FV Leiden did not materially change the results (mean difference: 0.03, 95%CI: -0.04 to 0.10 and adjusted for age and BMI: 0.03, 95%CI: -0.05 to 0.11).

Discussion

We set out to study whether a high SHBG level is causally related with the risk of venous thrombosis. First, we showed that there was a mild increase in risk associated with SHBG levels above normal (i.e., 70.0 nmol/L) after adjustment for age and BMI in non-users of hormonal contraceptives (OR 1.92, 95%CI: 0.74 to 5.00). However, as SHBG levels are affected by many regulating factors, residual confounding may remain. Therefore we performed a Mendelian randomization analysis: here, genetic variants are used that are associated with levels that, by definition, cannot have been affected by potential confounding factors. We showed that several SNPs were associated with SHBG levels, but not with thrombotic risk. Finally, no association could be found in non-users of hormonal contraceptives between SHBG levels and APC resistance, an established intermediate endpoint for venous thrombosis.

Our results in non-users are in contrast with the results observed in oral contraceptive users, where an increase in SHBG levels is associated with an increase in nAPCsr (endogenous thrombin potential-based)²¹. Apparently, both SHBG levels and the nAPCsr are affected by oral contraceptive use (Figure 2.2a). In non-users, there is no common factor that influences both SHBG levels and APC resistance (Figure 2.2b).

	Table 2.	4: Effect of	SNPs in the SHBG $_{\rm g}$	gene on v	enous thro	nbosis risk
SNP	Cases (%)	Controls (%)	LETS OR (95%CI)	Cases (%)	Controls (%)	MEGA OR (95%CI)
rs13894						
DO	18(90)	61 (85)	1 0.68 (0.11 ±= 9.98)	28 (97)	306(87)	1 0.95 (0.03 ±= 1.00)
TT	$\begin{pmatrix} 01\\ 0 \end{pmatrix} $	10 (14) 1 (1)	- (00.6 01 \$1.0) 00.0	$\begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 1 \end{pmatrix}$	$ \begin{array}{c} 44 \\ 1 \\ 0 \end{array} $	(00.1 01 6U.U) 62.U -
rsoza <i>s</i> GG	16(80)	57 (77)	1	18 (62)	278 (79)	1
GA	4(20)	17(23)	$0.84 \ (0.25 \ to \ 2.85)$	10(34)	66(19)	2.34 (1.03 to 5.31)
AA	(0) 0	(0) 0		1(3)	6(2)	2.57 (0.29 to 22.61)
rs8066665						
UU UU	8(40)	24(32)	1	8(28)	129(37)	1
GA	9(45)	37 (50)	0.73 (0.25 to 2.15)	13(45)	164(47)	$1.28 \ (0.51 \ \text{to} \ 3.18)$
AA	3(15)	13(18)	0.69 (0.16 to 3.07)	8(28)	57(16)	2.26 (0.81 to 6.34)
rs2955617						
TT	11(55)	32(44)	1	13(45)	165(47)	1
TG	9(45)	31 (42)	$0.84 \ (0.31 \ to \ 2.32)$	12(41)	145(42)	1.05 (0.46 to 2.38)
GG	(0) 0	10(14)		4(14)	39(11)	1.30 (0.40 to 4.22)
rs858521						
CC	4(21)	29(39)	1	15(52)	119(34)	1
CG	10(53)	34 (46)	2.13 (0.60 to 7.52)	12(41)	168(48)	0.57 (0.26 to 1.26)
GG	5(26)	11 (15)	3.30 (0.75 to 14.57)	2(7)	63(18)	$0.25 \ (0.06 \ to \ 1.14)$
rs727428						
GG	7(35)	22(31)	1	11 (38)	118(34)	1
GA	12(60)	36 (51)	$1.05 \ (0.36 \ to \ 3.06)$	11 (38)	168 (48)	$0.70 \ (0.29 \ to \ 1.68)$
AA	(c) 1	(QT) CT	0.24 (0.03 to 2.19)	(47)	(6T) CO	(et.e 01 64.0) 01.1

risk
osisc
rombe
$^{\mathrm{th}}$
venous
on
gene
7٢
SHB(
the
іП.
VPs
\mathbf{S}
$^{\rm of}$
Effect
4
2
le
ð
Ĥ



Figure 2.2: Overview of the relationship between SHBG levels, APC resistance and venous thrombosis in oral contraceptive users (a) and non-users (b)

Four of the SNPs described in our study had previously been associated with SHBG levels, i.e., SNPs rs13894, rs6259, rs858521 and rs727428. In contrast with the current results, SNPs rs6259 was previously associated with an increase in SHBG levels^{32,33}. This difference may be explained by a difference in study population. We included premenopausal women, whereas previous studies included only women with hirsutism or postmenopausal women. As SNP rs13894 was present in only one woman, no effect on SHBG levels could be demonstrated. SNPs rs858521 and rs727428 were associated with a decrease in SHBG levels in our study, which was also reported in two other studies^{33,34}.

A limitation of our study is the small number of patients included. An explanation is that we restricted our study population to women who did not use hormonal contraceptives at the time of thrombosis. The strength of our study is that we used a three-pronged approach to evaluate a possible association between SHBG levels and venous thrombosis. All analyses consistently showed no association between SHBG levels and venous thrombosis, strengthening the conclusion that SHBG levels are not associated with the risk of venous thrombosis.

Although an association with venous thrombosis for the high-

est levels of SHBG cannot be excluded, SHBG levels within the range observed in this study are not causally related to an increased risk of venous thrombosis. This does not imply that SHBG level may not be a marker for venous thrombosis in oral contraceptive users, which in all likelihood it is, but that the level is only a marker, and not a cause. The situation is different for APC-resistance, which is an intermediate, i.e., both a marker and a cause. The explanation is that APC-resistance is a global read-out of the coagulation system, whereas SHBG level is not.

References

- Rosendaal F. Risk facors for venous thrombosis: prevalence, risk, and interaction. Semin Hematol 1997;34:171–87.
- 2. Heinemann L, Dinger J. Range of piblised estimates of venous thromboembolism incidence in young women. Contraception 2007;75:328–36.
- Rosendaal F, Helmerhorst F, Vandenbroucke J. Female hormones and thrombosis. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 2002; 22:201–10.
- WHO. Venous thromboembolic disease and combined oral contraceptives: results of international multicentre case-control study. Lancet 1995;346:1575–82.
- Farmer R, Lawrenson R, Thompson C, Kennedy J, Hambleton I. Population-based study of risk of venous thromboembolism associated with various oral contraceptives. Lancet 1997;349:83– 8.
- Thorogood M, Mann J, Murphy M, Vessey M. Risk factors for fatal venous thromboembolism in young women: as case-control study. Int J Epidemiol 1992; 21:48–52.
- Vandenbroucke J, Koster T, Briët E, Reitsma P, Bertina R, Rosendaal F. Increased risk

of venous thrombosis in oralcontraceptive users who are carriers of factor V Leiden mutation. Lancet 1994;344:1453–7.

- Kemmeren J, Algra A, Grobbee D. Third genration oral contraceptives and risk of venous thromboembolism: metaanalysis. BMJ 2001;323:131–4.
- Lidegaard Ø, Lokkegaard E, Svendsen A, Agger C. Hormonal contraception and risk of venous thromboembolism: national follow-up study. BMJ 2009;339:b2890.
- Van Hylckama Vlieg A, Helmerhorst F, Vandenbroucke J, Doggen C, Rosendaal F. The venous thrombotic risk of oral contraceptives, effects of oestrogen dose and progestogen type; results of the MEGA case-control study. BMJ 2009; 339:b2921.
- Vandenbroucke J, Rosing J, Bloemenkamp K, et al. Oral contraceptives and the risk of venous thrombosis. N Engl J Med 2001;344:1527–35.
- Mashchak C, Lobo R, Dozono-Takano R, et al. Comparison of pharmacodynamic properties of various estrogen formulations. Am J Obstet Gynecol 1982;144:511–8.
- Song S, Chen J, He M, Fotherby K. Effect of some oral contraceptives on serum concentrations of sex hormone binding globulin

and ceruloplasmin. Contraception 1989;39:385–99.

- 14. El Makhzangy M, Wynn V, Lawrence D. Sex hormone binding globulin capacity as an index of oestrogen or androgenicity in women on oral contraceptive steroids. Clin Endocrinol (Oxf) 1979;10:39–45.
- Odlind V, Milsom I, Persson I, Victor A. Can changes in sex hormone binding globulin predict the risk of venous thromboembolism with combined oral contraceptive pills? Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand 2002;81:482–90.
- Raps M, Helmerhorst F, Fleisher K, et al. Sex hormone-binding globulin as a marker for the thrombotic risk of hormonal contraceptives. J Thromb Haemost 2012;10:992–7.
- Breitkopf D, Rosen M, Young S, Nagamani M. Efficacy of second versus third generation oral contraceptives in the treatment of hirsutism. Contraception 2003; 67:349–53.
- Song S, Chen J, Yang P, et al. A cross-over study of three oral contraceptives containing ethinyloestradiol and either desogestrel or levonorgestrel. Contraception 1992;45:523–32.
- Van der Vange N, Blankenstien M, Kloosterboer H, Haspels A, Thijssen J. Effects of seven lowdose combined oral contraceptives on sex hormone binding

globulin, corticosteroid binding globulin, total and free testosterone. Contraception 1990; 41:345–52.

- Van Rooijen M, Silveira A, Hamsten A, Bremme K. Sex hormone-binding globulin- a surrogate marker for the prothrombotic effects of combined oral contraceptives. Am J Obstet Gynecol 2004;190:332–7.
- 21. Van Vliet H, Frolich M, Thomassen M, et al. Association between sex hormone-binding globulin levels and activated protein C resistance in explaining the risk of thrombosis in users or oral contraceptives contianing different progestogens. Hum Reprod 2005;20:563–8.
- 22. Tans G, Van Hylckama Vlieg A, Thomassen M, et al. Activated protein C resistance determined with a thrombin generationbased test predicts for venous thrombosis in men and women. Br J Haematol 2003;122:465–70.
- 23. De Visser M, Rosendaal F, Bertina R. A reduced sensitivity for activated protein C in the absence of factor V Leiden increases the risk of venous thrombosis. Blood 1999;99:1271–6.
- 24. Laughlin G, Barrett-Connor E, Kritz-Silverstein D, Von Muhlen D. Hysterectomy, oophorectomy, and endogenous sex hormone levels in older women: the Rancho Bernardo Study. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2000;85:645–51.

- Akin F, Bastemir M, Alkis E. Effect of insulin sensitivity on SHBG levels in premenopausal versus postmenopausal obese women. Adv Ther 2007;24:1210– 20.
- Lukanova A, Lundin E, Zeleniuch-Jacquotte A, et al. Body mass index, circulating levels of sex-steroid hormones, IGF-I and IGF-binding protein-3: a cross-sectinal study in healthy women. Eur J Endocrinol 2004;150:161-71.
- Ding E, Song Y, Malik V, Liu S. Sex differences of endogenous sex hormones and risk of type 2 diabetes: a systematic review and meta-analysis. JAMA 2006; 295:1288–99.
- Luppa P, Thaler M, Schulte-Frohlinde E, Schreiegg A, Huber U, Metzger J. Unchanged androgen-binding properties of sex hormone-binding globulin in male patients with liver cirrhosis. Clin Chem Lab Med 2006; 44:967–73.
- Nguyen H, Mollison L, Taylor T, Chubb S, Yeap B. Chronic hepatitis C infection and sex hormone levels: effect of disease severity and recombinant interferon-alpha therapy. Intern Med J 2006;36:362–6.
- 30. Dumoulin S, Perret B, Bennet A, Caron P. Opposite effects of thyroid hormones on binding proteins for steroid hormones (sex hormone-binding globulin and

corticosteroid-binding globulin) in humans. Eur J Endocrinol 1995;132:594–8.

- Hampl R, Kancheva R, Hill M, Bicikova M, Vondra K. Interpretation of sex hormone-binding globulin levels in thyroid disorders. Thyroid 2003;13:755–60.
- 32. Cousin P, Calemard-Michel L, Lejeune H, et al. Influence of SHBG gene pentanucleotide TAAAA repeat and D327N polymorphism on serum sex hormone-binding globulin concentration in hirsute women. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2004; 89:917–24.
- 33. Thompson D, Healey C, Baynes C, et al. Identification of common variants in the SHBG gene affecting sex hormone-binding globulin levels and breast cancer risk in postmenopausal women. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2008;17:3490–8.
- 34. Wickham E, Ewens K, Legro R, Dunaif A, Nestler J, Strauss J. Polymorphisms in the SHBG gene influence serum SHBG levels in women with polycystic syndrome. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2011;96:E719–27.
- 35. Van der Meer F, Koster T, Vandenbroucke J, Briët E, Rosendaal F. The Leiden Thrombophilia Study. Thromb Haemost 1997;78:631–5.
- Blom J, Doggen C, Osanto S, Rosendaal F. Malignancies,

prothrombotic mutations, and the risk of venous thrombosis. JAMA 2005;293:715–22.

- Genome Variation server (GVS). Website. http://gvs.gs. washington.edu/GVS/.
- Purcell S, Neale B, Todd-Brown K, et al. PLINK: a tool set for whole-genome association and population-based linkage analyses. Am J Hum Genet 2007; 81:559–75.

Supplementary data

	\mathbf{SNP}^*	4				
Haplotype	rs13894	rs6259	rs8066665	rs2955617	rs858521	rs727428
А	т	G	G	\mathbf{G}	\mathbf{C}	\mathbf{A}
В	\mathbf{C}	\mathbf{A}	G	\mathbf{G}	\mathbf{C}	Α
\mathbf{C}	\mathbf{C}	G	Α	Т	\mathbf{C}	G
D	\mathbf{C}	G	Α	G	С	Α
\mathbf{E}	\mathbf{C}	G	G	Т	\mathbf{G}	G
\mathbf{F}	С	G	G	Т	G	Α

 ${\bf Supplementary \ table}$ Haplotype structure in the SHBG gene based on six SNPs

* Minor alleles are indicated in bold

Chapter 3

Effect of ethinylestradiol and progestagen in combined oral contraceptives on plasma sex hormone binding globulin levels in premenopausal women

> Bernardine H. Stegeman Marjolein Raps Frans M. Helmerhorst Hans L. Vos Huib A.A.M. van Vliet Frits R. Rosendaal Astrid van Hylckama Vlieg

J. Thromb. Haemost. 2013;11:203-5
Abstract

Background: Sex hormone binding globulin (SHBG) levels may be a marker for the risk of venous thrombosis in oral contraceptive users. While the effects of different progestagen types on SHBG levels are well established, the association between the ethinylestradiol dose in combined oral contraceptives and SHBG levels remains to be studied.

Objectives: To determine the effect of the ethinylest radiol dose on SHBG levels.

Methods: Healthy premenopausal women using a combined oral contraceptive were included from a case-control study (MEGA study, N=181) and a cross-over study (DRSP study, N=101). Women exposed to risk factors for venous thrombosis (except for oral contraceptive use) were excluded. Mean differences with 95% confidence intervals were estimated, adjusted for confounders and depending on the analysis adjusted for the progestagen used.

Results: A total of 282 women were included from the MEGA and DRSP study. The mean SHBG level in these women was 139.5 nmol/L (95%CI: 131.2 to 147.8). After restriction to 30 µg ethinylestradiol, users of desogestrel, gestodene, or drospirenone had about 100 nmol/L higher SHBG levels than levonorgestrel users. SHBG levels were higher in users of \geq 35 µg ethinylestradiol (mean difference: 136.4, 95%CI: 64.5 to 208.3) and in users of triphasic contraceptives (mean difference 50.9 nmol/L, 95%CI: 20.7 to 81.1) than in users of 20 µg ethinylestradiol. No difference was observed between users of 20 µg and 30 µg ethinylestradiol. **Conclusions**: An increase in ethinylestradiol dose is associated with an increase in SHBG levels in combined oral contraceptive users.

Introduction

The use of combined oral contraceptives, containing an estrogen (i.e. ethinylestradiol) and a progestagen, is associated with an increased risk of venous thrombosis $^{1-5}$. Because the estrogen compound in combined oral contraceptives was thought to cause the increased risk of venous thrombosis, the dose of ethinylestradiol has over time been reduced from $\geq 100 \ \mu g$ via 50 μg to 30 µg or 20 µg, indeed resulting in a lower risk of venous thrombo- \sin^{6-9} . The type of progestagen in combined oral contraceptives also affects the risk of venous thrombosis, e.g., the risk of venous thrombosis is higher in users of third generation combined oral contraceptives (containing desogestrel or gestodene) and in users of cyproterone acetate than in users of second generation combined oral contraceptives (containing levonorgestrel)⁸⁻¹¹. Furthermore, in users of preparations containing ethinylestradiol and drospirenone (introduced in 2001) a sixfold increased risk of venous thrombosis compared with non-users was observed^{8,9}, which was later confirmed in two other studies 12,13 .

Results from recent studies have suggested that the effect of a combined oral contraceptive on sex hormone binding globulin (SHBG) levels could be an indicator for the risk of venous thrombosis^{14–16}. SHBG is a plasma glycoprotein that binds the sex steroid hormones testosterone and 17β -estradiol but not ethinylestradiol. SHBG is primarily produced in hepatocytes and variation in its plasma levels is due to multiple regulating factors such as age, body weight, sex steroids, and insulin. Users of combined oral contraceptives containing a third generation progestagen have higher SHBG levels than users of a second generation progestagen $^{14,15,17-19}$ reflecting the difference in venous thrombosis risk. In accordance with the hypothesis that SHBG levels are a marker of the risk of venous thrombosis, SHBG levels in combined oral contraceptives users are positively associated with thrombin generation-based activated protein C (APC) resistance¹⁶. APC resistance is the relative inability of protein C to

cleave activated factor V or activated factor VIII thereby leading to a more prothrombotic state. APC resistance has been shown to predict venous thrombosis risk in both men and women²⁰.

While SHBG levels have been shown to reflect the difference in venous thrombosis risk between different types of progestagen, the estrogen compound is thought to be the most important factor determining the venous thrombosis risk. If SHBG levels can be considered to be a marker for venous thrombosis and ethinylestradiol is the main compound in combined oral contraceptives causing venous thrombosis, then the ethinylestradiol dose in combined oral contraceptives should be reflected in SHBG levels. The aim of this study was to determine whether an increase in ethinylestradiol dose results in higher SHBG levels in healthy premenopausal women. Additionally, we assessed the effect of different progestagens on SHBG levels.

Methods

Participants Participants were selected from a large case-control study, i.e., the Multiple Environmental and Genetic Assessment of risk factors for venous thrombosis (MEGA) study and from a crossover study, i.e., the DRSP (drospirenone/ethinylestradiol) study. In the MEGA study, participants with a first deep venous thrombosis in the leg or arm or pulmonary embolism were recruited between 1 March 1999 and 31 August 2004 (N=4930). Controls were either the partners of the patients or were recruited via random digit dialling (RDD) (N=6287). All participants were asked to fill in a questionnaire and to provide a blood or a buccal swab sample. Details of the study have been described elsewhere²¹. In the DRSP study, healthy women using the same type of combined oral contraceptive for at least four cycles were recruited between July and November 2002 (N=156). In this study, women were asked to switch from their current contraceptive to an oral contraceptive containing either levonorgestrel or drospirenone. All women were asked to fill in a questionnaire and

to provide a blood sample. Blood was drawn between days 18 and 21 of the pill-cycle. Only data on contraceptive use at baseline and blood samples collected before the switch were used for the current analysis. Women were excluded if there were contraindications for combined oral contraceptive use as stated by the World Health Organization, i.e., women with a history of deep venous thrombosis or pulmonary embolism, women with current deep venous thrombosis or pulmonary embolism or women undergoing major surgery and prolonged immobilization. Details of the study have been described elsewhere¹⁶.

From the MEGA study, we selected premenopausal women without venous thrombosis (i.e., controls); both partner controls and controls recruited through RDD were included (N=1689). Women with known environmental thrombotic risk factors were excluded, i.e., women who had any type of cancer (N=26), had been hospitalized (N=154), underwent surgery (N=109), had bone fractures (N=28), or had injuries (N=274) in the twelve months before the index date. Because some women were exposed to one or more environmental risk factors for venous thrombosis, a total of 467 women were excluded. We also excluded women who were pregnant (N=65), were within four weeks postpartum (N=1) or were using hormone replacement therapy (N=13) at the index date or experienced a miscarriage (N=8) in the twelve months before the index date. Because we were interested in the effect of ethinylestradiol on SHBG levels, women who were using a progestagen-only contraceptive were also excluded (N=23). Blood samples were needed for the SHBG measurement; therefore women who did not provide a blood sample were excluded (N=661). We excluded women who did not use a combined oral contraceptive at the time of venipuncture (N=279). For the current analysis, this resulted in the inclusion of 181 healthy premenopausal women using combined oral contraceptives of which 73 women were partners of cases and 108 were recruited through RDD.

From the DRSP study, we excluded women exposed to known

environmental thrombotic risk factors, i.e., women who had any type of cancer (N=2), had been hospitalized (N=21), underwent surgery (N=10), had bone fractures (N=2), or had injuries (N=31) in the twelve months before the index date. All women were using a combined oral contraceptive at the index date and had given a blood sample. For the current analysis, this resulted in the inclusion of 101 healthy premenopausal women.

Laboratory measurements In the MEGA study, the day of a woman's four week cycle of pill use (3 weeks of pill use followed by a pill-free week) was not taken into account when inviting her to the clinic for a blood sample. Therefore, blood was drawn randomly during the four week cycle of pill use; however, whether the women were menstruating at venipuncture was recorded. In the DRSP study, blood was drawn between days 18 and 21 of the four week cycle of pill-use.

Collection and processing of blood samples have been described previously^{16,21}. In short, for both studies, blood was drawn after an overnight fasting for food, caffeine and alcohol and collected in vacuum tubes containing 0.106 mol/L trisodium citrate as anticoagulant. Blood was centrifuged to retrieve cellfree, citrated plasma.

SHBG levels (nmol/L) were measured with an immunometric assay (Immulite; DPC, USA). The sensitivity is 0.2 nmol/L and has a long-term variation of 6% both at levels of 5 nmol/L and 80 nmol/L. The within-assay variation is 3 to 4% and the between-assay variation 3.5 to 6%. The samples were analysed in one series in random order. SHBG levels were measured without knowledge of the type of oral contraceptive used or any other of the participant's characteristics.

Statistical analysis The ethinylest radiol dose was categorised into four categories, i.e., 20 µg, 30 µg, ≥ 35 µg per pill and triphasic preparations. Triphasic contrace ptives have varying ethinylestradiol and progestagen doses per pill over 21 days. In the MEGA study, women were using triphasic contraceptives with the following regimen: 30 µg of ethinylestradiol in the first six days, 40 µg for five days and 30 µg for the last ten days. In the MEGA study, one woman used a biphasic contraceptive; during 21 days the dose of ethinylestradiol is 50 µg, the progestagen is only included in the preparation in the last fourteen days. Because the dose of ethinylestradiol does not change over 21 days, this woman was categorised in the $\geq 35 \ \mu g$ group. In the DRSP study, all women were using a monophasic contraceptive. For nine women, information on the ethinylestradiol dose in the combined oral contraceptive was not available, however information on progestagen used was available. For descriptive purposes, the progestagens used in the contraceptives were divided into second generation (i.e., levonorgestrel), third generation (i.e., gestodene, desogestrel, and norgestimate) and other progestagens (i.e., cyproterone acetate, drospirenone and first generation progestagens lynestrenol and norethisteron). For the calculation of mean differences in SHBG levels, the progestagens were not grouped by generation but separately evaluated.

The effect of the progestagen and dose of ethinylestradiol on SHBG levels was assessed using linear regression analysis. The analysis was adjusted for study and to ensure that the effect of the ethinylestradiol dose on SHBG levels is independent of the progestagen used, we adjusted this analysis for the progestagen used in the combined oral contraceptive. The analysis of the effect of the progestagen in combined oral contraceptives in association with SHBG levels was restricted to subjects taking 30 µg ethinylestradiol per contraceptive pill.

To reduce random variation in SHBG levels, the analyses were adjusted for multiple variables which can influence SHBG levels. The data were adjusted for whether women were menstruating at the time of venipuncture, and for age and BMI, which are known determinants of SHBG levels in non-users^{22–24}. Results were expressed as the mean difference with 95% confidence interval. Statistical analyses were performed with STATA, version 11.2 (Statacorp LP, College Station, TX, USA).

Results

Overall, 282 women using a combined oral contraceptive from the MEGA study (N=181) and the DRSP study (N=101) were included. The general characteristics of the combined population and separate per study are displayed in table 3.1. On average, women from the MEGA study were 8 years older than women from the DRSP study (mean difference: 8, 95%CI: 6 to 10). Women from both studies had a BMI of about 23 kg/m². In the MEGA study, 60% (N=109) of the women were using a second generation progestagen, while only 35% (N=35) of the women from the DRSP study were using this progestagen. The most frequently used dose of ethinylestradiol was 30 µg per pill in both studies (100 (58%)) and 65 (64%) women in the MEGA and DRSP study, respectively). 32 women (19%) from the MEGA study were using a triphasic contraceptive. The mean SHBG plasma level was about the same in both studies (MEGA study: 143.5 nmol/L, 95%CI: 132.9 to 154.0, IQR 94.8, range 31.2 to 390.9 & DRSP study: 132.3 nmol/L, 95%CI: 118.9 to 145.7, IQR 106.0, range 28.0 to 284.0). The mean SHBG plasma level in women of both studies was 139.5 nmol/L (95%CI: 131.2 to 147.8, IQR 99.8, range 28.0 to 390.9). Both studies are combined in further analyses which were adjusted for study and potential confounders (i.e., age and BMI).

The results in table 3.2 show that not all combinations of ethinylestradiol dose and progestagen were present. A combined oral contraceptive containing 30 µg ethinylestradiol was most often combined with the second generation progestagen levonorgestrel, whereas a contraceptive with 20 µg ethinylestradiol with a third generation progestagen (i.e., desogestrel, gestodene, or norgestimate).

Menstruating at venipuncture may have affected the SHBG

Variables	MEGA study (N=181)	DRSP study (N=101)	Combined (N=282)
Age, mean(range)	36 (18-50)	27 (18-51)	33 (18-51)
BMI, mean(range)	23.4(15.7-37.9)	23.3 (18.3-37.7)	23.3(15.7-37.9)
Menstruating	. ,	. ,	
at venipuncture $(\%)^{a}$	11(6)	-	11 (4)
Progestagen type (%)			
2 ^{nd,b}	109 (60)	35(35)	144(51)
3 ^{rd,c}	46 (25)	37 (37)	83 (29)
Other ^d	26 (14)	29 (29)	55 (20)
EE dose $(\%)^{\rm e}$. ,
20 µg	14 (8)	17(17)	31(11)
30 µg	100 (58)	65(64)	165 (60)
≥35 µg	26(15)	19(19)	45(16)
Triphasic ^f	32(19)	-	32(12)

 Table 3.1: Baseline characteristics of study participants

BMI, body mass index; EE, ethinylestradiol

^a Data was available of 174 women from the MEGA study

^b Second generation progestagen only includes levonorgestrel (N=144)

 $^{\rm c}$ Third generation progestagen include desogest rel (N=55), gestodene (N=24) and norgestimate (N=4)

 $^{\rm d}$ Other progestagen include lynestrenol (N=6), norethisteron (N=2), cyproterone acetate (N=30) and drospirenone (N=17)

^e No information was available on the ethinylest radiol dose in nine women

 $^{\rm f}$ Triphasic contraceptives contain 30 µg in the first six days, followed by 40 µg for five days and ending with ten days of 30 µg ethinylestradiol

levels. In the MEGA study, SHBG levels were compared between menstruating women versus women taking a pill at venipuncture. 11 women were menstruating at time of venipuncture and the mean SHBG level was 102.1 nmol/L (95%CI: 59.1 to 145.0) whereas the mean SHBG level of the remaining women who were taking a pill (N=163) was 145.4 nmol/L (95%CI: 134.3 to 156.6). The mean difference was 43.4 nmol/L (95%CI: -1.0 to 87.7). Therefore, in addition to age, BMI and study, the linear regression analyses were adjusted for menstruating at venipuncture.

Table 3.3 shows the association of progestagen and ethinyles-

 Table 3.2:
 Distribution of progestagen type and ethinylestradiol dose

EE dos	se, n (%)		
$20 \ \mu g$	$30 \ \mu g$	$\geq 35~\mu g$	Triphasic [‡]
3 (10)	99 (60)	2(5)	31 (97)
28 (90)	49 (30)	5(14)	1(3)
0	0	30(81)	0
0	17(10)	0	0
	EE dos 20 µg 3 (10) 28 (90) 0 0	EE dose, n (%) 20 µg 30 µg 3 (10) 99 (60) 28 (90) 49 (30) 0 0 0 17 (10)	$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $

EE, ethinylestradiol

 * Second generation progestagen only includes levon orgestrel (N=135)

 † Third generation progestagen include desogestrel (N=55), gestodene (N=24) and norgestimate (N=4)

 ‡ Triphasic contraceptives contain 30 µg in the first six days, followed by 40 µg for five days and ending with ten days of 30 µg ethinylestradiol

tradiol dose with SHBG levels. When we restricted our analysis to women receiving 30 µg of ethinylestradiol, users of desogestrel, gestodene, and drospirenone had higher SHBG levels than users of levonorgestrel (mean difference: 112.8 nmol/L, 95%CI: 97.3 to 128.2, 80.6 nmol/L, 95%CI: 57.3 to 104.0, and 111.1 nmol/L, 95%CI: 89.8 to 132.3 for desogestrel, gestodene, and drospirenone, respectively). Adjustment for factors influencing SHBG levels did not change these results.

Additional to the progestagens levonorgestrel, gestodene, desogestrel, and drospirenone, 30 women used cyproterone acetate. In contrast with these other progestogens, a contraceptive with cyproterone acetate contains 35 µg ethinylestradiol. The mean SHBG level in users of cyproterone acetate was high at 215.9 nmol/L (95%CI: 199.7 to 232.1); much higher than in users of oral contraceptives containing levonorgestrel with 30 µg ethinylestradiol (mean difference: 135.4 nmol/L, 95%CI: 116.9 to 153.9 adjusted for study and menstruating at venipuncture).

Users of \geq 35 µg of ethinylestradiol had higher SHBG levels than users of 20 µg (mean difference: 145.4 nmol/L, 95%CI:

Variable	N (%)	Mean SHBG levels* (95%CI)	Adjusted difference* (95%CI)	Adjusted difference [†] (95%CI)
$Progestagen^{\ddagger}$				
Levonorgestrel Desogestrel Gestodene Drospirenone	$\begin{array}{c} 99 \ (60) \\ 36 \ (22) \\ 13 \ (8) \\ 17 \ (10) \end{array}$	80.3 (72.3 to 88.2) 193.0 (179.9 to 206.2) 160.9 (138.8 to 183.0) 191.3 (171.8 to 210.9)	Reference 112.8 (97.3 to 128.2) 80.6 (57.3 to 104.0) 111.1 (89.8 to 132.3)	Reference 116.9 (101.1 to 132.7) 81.5 (56.3 to 106.6) 114.3 (93.1 to 135.5)
$EE \ dose$				
20 µg 30 µg ≥35 µg Triphasic	$\begin{array}{c} 31 \ (11) \\ 165 \ (60) \\ 45 \ (16) \\ 32 \ (12) \end{array}$	101.6 (80.4 to 122.8) 115.3 (103.9 to 126.8) 247.0 (200.6 to 293.4) 152.5 (132.7 to 172.4)	Reference 13.8 (-7.1 to 34.6) 145.4 (87.1 to 203.7) 51.0 (22.8 to 79.1)	Reference 13.9 (-8.3 to 36.2) 136.4 (64.5 to 208.3) 50.9 (20.7 to 81.1)
CI, confiden * Adjusted for † Further adju	ce interval; progestag isted for ag	EE, ethinylestradiol en in the case of ethinyle BMI and menstruatin	stradiol dose and adjust g at venipuncture	ed for study

Table 3.3: Linear regression analysis

[‡] Restricted to 30 μ g ethinylestradiol

87.1 to 203.7). Also users of triphasic contraceptives had higher SHBG levels than users of 20 µg of ethinylestradiol (mean difference: 51.0 nmol/L, 95%CI: 22.8 to 79.1). The SHBG levels were only slightly higher in users of 30 µg compared with 20 µg of ethinylestradiol (mean difference: 13.8 nmol/L, 95%CI: -7.1 to 34.6). Adjustment for factors influencing SHBG levels did not change these results.

The same results were observed when the analysis was restricted to most commonly used progestagens (levonorgestrel, desogestrel and gestodene) or separately per these progestagens, although the number of women per category was very small (data not shown). Furthermore, similar results were observed when the analysis was performed per study (Supplementary table).

Discussion

When restricting to combined oral contraceptive preparations with 30 µg ethinylestradiol, users of combined oral contraceptives containing desogestrel, gestodene, and drospirenone had higher SHBG levels than users of levonorgestrel. Cyproterone acetate use was also associated with higher SHBG levels than levonorgestrel use, although we cannot exclude an effect caused by the difference in ethinylestradiol dose. Women using a combined oral contraceptive with \geq 35 µg ethinylestradiol or women using a triphasic contraceptive had higher SHBG levels than women using a combined oral contraceptive with 20 µg. However, SHBG levels were only slightly higher in 30 µg ethinylestradiol users than in 20 µg users.

Estrogens such as ethinylestradiol increase the synthesis of SHBG²⁵, whereas progestagens induce a decrease in SHBG levels depending on the type and dose used^{14,26}. In women receiving 15 µg of ethinylestradiol without a progestagen, the SHBG levels increased from 213.5 nmol/L on day 1 to 661.9 nmol/L on day 21 of the pill-cycle²⁷. In contrast, women using 150 µg levonorgestrel without ethinylestradiol showed a decrease in the

SHBG levels over 23 days from 40.4 nmol/L to 15.5 nmol/L²⁸. The effect of a combined oral contraceptive on SHBG levels may be seen as the result of the stimulating effect of ethinylestradiol and the inhibiting effect of the progestagen in the contraceptive¹⁴. The final net change is sometimes referred to as the total estrogenicity of the contraceptive. It has been suggested that this may reflect the magnitude of the risk of venous thrombosis¹⁴.

In the literature, one paper reported on the effect of different oral contraceptives as well as the effect of the ethinylestradiol dose in combined oral contraceptives on SHBG levels; however, the difference in SHBG levels before and after a contraceptive was reported. No difference in SHBG levels between different contraceptives was stated²⁹. No conclusions were drawn on whether the ethinylestradiol dose in different combined oral contraceptives was reflected in SHBG levels.

The positive association between ethinylestradiol dose and SHBG levels is in line with previous findings regarding the risk of venous thrombosis. Lidegaard et al reported that compared with users of oral contraceptive preparations containing 30-40 µg ethinylestradiol, the risk of venous thrombosis was higher in users of 50 µg ethinylestradiol (OR 1.6, 95%CI: 0.9 to 2.8) and lower in users of 20 µg (OR 0.6, 95%CI: 0.4 to 0.9)³⁰. In the MEGA study, we also demonstrated that within users of oral contraceptives containing levonorgestrel, the risk of venous thrombosis adjusted for age was higher in users of 50 µg ethinylestradiol (OR 2.2, 95%CI: 1.3 to 3.7) than in users of 30 µg⁹. The risk of venous thrombosis was lower in users of 20 µg than in users of 30 µg; both in users of progestagens gestodene (OR 0.3, 95%CI: 0.2 to 0.7) and desogestrel (OR 0.7, 95%CI: 0.4 to 1.2).

Unfortunately, ethinylestradiol levels could not be measured directly because the blood was drawn at random during the four week cycle of pill use in the MEGA study and without considering the hours after a pill was taken, which both have a significant influence on ethinylestradiol levels³¹. Because of a half-life of SHBG of about 7 days³², the hours after a pill was taken do

not influence the SHBG levels. Data were available on factors that were previously shown to influence SHBG levels and on whether women were menstruating at venipuncture. Regarding the analysis between ethinvlestradiol dose and SHBG levels, we would have preferred to restrict our analysis to one progestagen; however, the number of women per category became very small leading to unreliable estimates. We combined two studies that differed in their design, which may have affected our results. However, sensitivity analyses showed that this did not influence our results. Finally, although we excluded women exposed to environmental risk factors, women with a positive family history were included. Nevertheless, we do not expect that having a positive family history influenced SHBG levels. Strengths of our study were that we included a relative large number of combined oral contraceptive users who were using many different types of prescriptions. Furthermore, SHBG levels as well as the difference in SHBG levels between different progestagens in combined oral contraceptive users were in the same range as observed in other studies 33-35.

In conclusion, users of the progestagens desogestrel, gestodene, and drospirenone had increased SHBG levels compared with levonorgestrel users. An increase in the ethinylestradiol dose in the combined oral contraceptive leads to an increase in the SHBG levels in premenopausal women using these combined oral contraceptives. This study demonstrates that SHBG levels reflect the ethinylestradiol dose used in combined oral contraceptives independent of the progestagen used. Because ethinylestradiol is important in the pathogenesis of venous thrombosis among combined oral contraceptive users, these findings strengthen the idea that SHBG levels in combined oral contraceptive users may be seen as a marker for the risk of venous thrombosis.

References

- Jordan W. Pulmonary embolism. Lancet 1961;278:1146– 7.
- Thorogood M, Mann J, Murphy M, Vessey M. Risk factors for fatal venous thromboembolism in young women: a case-control study. Int J Epidemiol 1992; 21:48–52.
- Vandenbroucke J, Koster T, Breit E, Reitsma P, Bertina M, Rosendaal F. Increased risk of venous thrombosis in oralcontraceptive users who are carriers of factor V Leiden mutation. Lancet 1994;344:1453–7).
- WHO. Venous thromboembolic disease and combined oral contraceptives: results of international multicentre case-control study. Lancet 1995;346:1575–82.
- Farmer R, RA L, Thompson C, Kennedy J, Hambleton I. Population-based study of risk of venous thromboembolism associated with various oral contraceptives. Lancet 1997;349:83– 8.
- Stolley P, Tonascia J, Tockman M, Sartwell P, Rutledge A, Jacobs M. Thrombosis with low-estrogen oral contraceptives. Am J Epidemiol 1975;102:197– 208.
- Gerstman B, Piper J, Tomita D, Ferguson W, Stadel B, Lundin F. Oral contraceptive estrogen

dose and the risk of deep venous thromboembolic disease. Am J Epidemiol 1991;133:32–7.

- Lidegaard Ø, Lokkegaard E, Svendsen A, Agger C. Hormonal cntraception and risk of venus thromboembolism: national follow-up study. BMJ 2009;339:b2890.
- Van Hylckama Vlieg A, Helmerhorst F, Vandenbroucke J, Doggen C, Rosendaal F. The venous thrombotic risk of oral contraceptives, effects of oestrogen dose and progestogen type: results of the MEGA case-control study. BMJ 2009; 339:b2921.
- Kemmeren J, Algra A, Grobbee D. Third generation oral contraceptives and risk of venus thrombosis: meta-analysis. BMJ 2001);323:131–4.
- Vandenbroucke J, Rosing J, Bloemenkamp K, et al. Oral contraceptives and the risk of venous thrombosis. N Engl J Med 2001;344:1527–35.
- 12. Jick S, Hernandez R. Risk of non-fatal venous thromboembolism in women using oral contraceptives containing drospirenone compared with women using oral contraceptives containing levonorgestrel: case-control study using United States claims data. BMJ 2011; 342:d2151.

- Parkin L, Sharpless K, Hernandez R, Jick S. Risk of venous thromboembolism in users of oral contraceptives containing drospirenone or levonorgestrel: nested case-control study based on UK General Practice Research Database. BMJ 2011; 342:d2139.
- 14. Odlind V, Milsom I, Persson I, Victor A. Can changes in sex hormone binding globulin predict the risk of venous thromboembolism with combined oral contraceptive pills? Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand 2002;81:482–90.
- 15. Van Rooijen M, Silveira A, Hamsten A, Bremme K. Sex hormone-binding globulin- a surrogate marker for the prothrombotic effects of combined oral contraceptives. Am J Obstet Gynecol 2004;190:332–7.
- 16. Van Vliet H, Frolich M, Thomassen M, et al. Association between sex hormone-binding globulin levels and activated protein C resistance in explaining the risk of thrombosis in users of oral contraceptives containing different progestogens. Hum Reprod 2005;20:563–8.
- Van der Vange N, Blankenstein M, Kloosterboer H, Haspels A, Thijssen J. Effects of seven lowdose combined oral contraceptives on sex hormone binding globulin, carticosteroid binding globulin, total and free testosterone. Contraception 1990; 41:345–52.

- Song S, Chen J, Yang P, et al. A cross-over study of three oral contraceptives containing ethinyloestradiol and either desogestrel or levonorgestrel. Contraception 1992;45:523–32.
- Breitkopf D, Rosen M, Young S, Nagamani M. Efficacy of second versus third generation oral contraceptives in the treatment of hirsutism. Contraception 2003; 67:349–53.
- 20. Tans G, Van Hylckama Vlieg A, Thomassen M, et al. Activated protein C resistance determined with a thrombin generationbased test predicts for venous thrombosis in men and women. Br J haematol 2003;122:465–70.
- Blom J, Doggen C, Osanto S, Rosendaal F. Malignancies, prothrombotic mutations, and the risk of venous thrombosis. JAMA 2005;293:715–22.
- Akin F, Bastemir M, Alkis E. Effect of insulin sensitivity on SHBG levels in premenopausal versus postmenopausal obese women. Adv Ther 2007;24:1210– 20.
- Lukanova A, Lundin E, Zeleniuch-Jacquotte A, et al. Body mass index, circulating levels of sex-steroid hormones, IGF-I and IGF-binding protein-3: a cross-sectinal study in healthy women. Eur J Endocrinol 2004;150:161-71.

- Caldwell J, Jirikowski G. Sex hormone binding globulin and aging. Horm Metab Res 2009; 41:173–82.
- Mashchak C, Lobo R, Dozono-Takano R, et al. Comparison of pharmacodynamic properties of various estrogen formulations. Am J Obstet Gynecol 1982;144:511–8.
- El Makhzangy M, Wynn V, Lawrence D. Sex hormone binding globulin capacity as an index of oestrogenicity or androgenicity in women on contraceptive steroids. Clin Endrocrinol (Oxf) 1979;10:39–45.
- 27. Sitruk-Ware R, Plu-Bureau G, Menard J, et al. Effects of oral and transvaginal ethinyl estradiol on hemostatic factors and hepatic proterins in a randomized, crossover study. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2007;92:2074–9.
- Song S, Chen J, He M, Fotherby K. Effect of some oral contraceptives on serum concentrations of sex hormone binding globulin and ceruloplasmin. Contraception 1989;39:385–99.
- Fotherby K. A metabolic assessment of different oral contraceptives. J Obstet Gynecol 1983; 3:S77–82.
- Lidegaard Ø, Edstrom B, Kreiner S. Oral contraceptives and venous thromboembolism: a five-year national case-control

study. Contraception 2002; 65:187–96.

- Stadel B, Sternthal P, Schlesselman J, et al. Variation of ethiynlestradiol blood levels among healthy women using oral contraceptives. Fertil Steril 1980; 33:257–60.
- 32. Anderson D, Lasley B, Risher R, Shepherd J, Newman L, Hendrickx A. Transplacental gradients of sex-hormone-binding globulin in human and simian pregnancy. Clin Endocrinol (Oxf) 1976;5:657–69.
- 33. Akerlund M, Almstrom E, Hogstedt S, Nabrink M. Oral contraceptive tablets containing 20 and 30 micrograms of ethinyl estradiol with 150 micrograms desogestrel. Their influence on lipids, liporpoteins, sex hormone binding globulin and testosterone. Acta Obstet Gyencol Scand 1994;73:136–43.
- 34. Wiegratz I, Jung-Hoffmann C, Kuhl H. Effect of two oral contraceptives containing ethinylestradiol and gestodene or norgestimate upon androgen parameters and serum binding proteins. Contraception 1995;51:341–6.
- Wiegratz I, Kutschera E, Lee J, et al. Effect of four different oral contraceptives n various sex hormones and serum-biding globulins. Contraception 2003;67:25– 32.

Supplementary data

Variable	MEGA study Adjusted difference SHBG levels [*] (95%CI)	DRSP study Adjusted difference SHBG levels [*] (95%CI)
$Progestagen^{\dagger}$		
Levonorgestrel Desogestrel Gestodene Drospirenone	Reference 125.9 (103.4 to 148.4) 91.0 (61.4 to 120.7) 94.1 (55.9 to 132.4)	Reference 106.6 (84.7 to 128.4) 44.9 (-8.3 to 98.1) 124.9 (99.8 to 150.0)
$EE\ dose$		
20 μg 30 μg ≥35 μg Triphasic	Reference 4.8 (-30.1 to 39.7) 130.8 (49.8 to 211.7) 45.2 (4.4 to 86.0)	Reference 12.5 (-15.8 to 40.8) 141.2 (73.3 to 209.0) -

 ${\bf Supplementary\ table\ Results\ of\ sensitivity\ analysis\ per\ study}$

CI, confidence interval; EE, ethinylestradiol * Adjusted for progestagen in the case of ethinylestradiol dose, study, menstruating at venipuncture, age and BMI † Restricted to 30 µg ethinylestradiol

Chapter 4

Genetic variation in ethinylestradiol metabolism and venous thrombosis

> Bernardine H. Stegeman Hans L. Vos Frans M. Helmerhorst Frits R. Rosendaal Pieter H. Reitsma Astrid van Hylckama Vlieg

Submitted for publication

Abstract

Background: Use of ethinylestradiol, one of the active ingredients in combined oral contraceptives, affects the incidence of venous thrombosis. To explain why some women develop thrombosis when using oral contraceptives and others do not, we hypothesized a role for the first-pass metabolism of ethinylestradiol in the liver.

Objectives: To determine the association between genetic variation in the first-pass metabolism of ethinylestradiol, venous thrombosis risk and the effect on SHBG levels, a marker for venous thrombosis risk in oral contraceptive users.

Methods: Premenopausal women with venous thrombosis and control subjects were included from two large case-control studies, i.e., the LETS and the MEGA study. Women exposed to acquired risk factors other than combined oral contraceptives were excluded. Haplotype-tagging SNPs were selected in 11 candidate genes; COMT, CYP1A2, CYP2C9, CYP3A4, CYP3A5, SULT1A1, SULT1E1, UGT1A1, UGT1A3, UGT1A9, and UGT-2B7. Venous thrombosis risk was expressed as odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals (CI). For SHBG levels, mean differences with 95%CI were estimated in combined oral contraceptiveusing control subjects from the MEGA study.

Results: 262 premenopausal women (103 cases; 159 controls) were included from the LETS and 1193 (397 cases; 796 controls) from the MEGA study. 74 SNPs in the 11 genes were determined. Two copies of haplotype D in the UGT2B7 gene increased venous thrombosis risk (OR~3) as well as SHBG levels (mean difference 27.6 nmol/L, 95%CI: -61.7 to 116.9 compared with no copies) in oral contraceptive users and not in non-users. In oral contraceptive users, haplotype A and B in the CYP3A4 gene were associated with the risk of venous thrombosis, but not in non-users; however, the effect on SHBG levels was not directional with the risk. None of the other haplotypes were associated with venous thrombosis.

Conclusion: Genetic variation in the UGT2B7 gene can at least in part explain the risk of venous thrombosis in combined oral contraceptive users.

Introduction

Combined oral contraceptive use, containing an estrogen (i.e., ethinylestradiol) and a progestagen, increase venous thrombosis risk ¹⁻⁴. Over time the dose of ethinylestradiol was stepwise reduced from $\geq 100 \text{ µg}$ to 50 µg and 30/20 µg, which resulted in the intended lowering in the risk of venous thrombosis ^{1,5,6}. The risk of venous thrombosis is the highest in the first three months of combined oral contraceptive use, i.e., about twelve-fold increased compared with non-users ^{7–9}. With extended use the risk remains approximately five-fold increased ⁹. While some high-risk groups have been identified, i.e., women with prothrombotic genetic defects and women who are obese, it is largely unknown why oral contraceptive use leads to thrombosis in some women, and not in others.

Because they are taken orally, combined oral contraceptives are metabolised in the liver through the so-called first-pass metabolism. In the liver many coagulation factors are produced; therefore, we hypothesized that the first-pass metabolism of oral contraceptives, in particular of ethinylestradiol (Figure 4.1), influences the risk of venous thrombosis, and that genetic variation in involved genes explains the different susceptibility between women. In general, the first-pass metabolism of drugs mainly involves conjugation and hydroxylation. Sulfonation and glucuronidation are both conjugation steps leading to inactive and water-soluble compounds which are excreted by the kidneys or the intestinal tract (via bile). The genes SULT1A1 and SULT1E1 code for sulforansferases that are involved in sulfonation of ethinylestradiol¹⁰⁻¹⁵ and the genes UGT1A1, UGT1A3 and UGT1A9 code for UDP-glucuronosyltransferases involved in the glucuronidation of ethinylestradiol¹⁵⁻¹⁸. Hydroxylation and subsequent methylation of the hydroxyl group lead to hydroxyethinylestradiol and methoxy-ethinylestradiol, respectively. The genes CYP1A2, CYP2C9, CYP3A4 and CYP3A5 code for enzymes involved in the hydroxylation step $^{15,19-21}$ and the *COMT* gene codes for catechol O-methyltransferase involved in the methylation step²². To inactivate hydroxyl-ethinylestradiol and methoxy-ethinylestradiol, the aforementioned conjugation steps are used.

Sex hormone binding globulin (SHBG) is a marker for the hormonal effects of combined oral contraceptives on venous thrombosis risk. SHBG is a hepatic plasma glycoprotein that binds the sex steroid hormones testosterone and 17β -estradiol, but not ethinylestradiol. Estrogens such as ethinylestradiol increase the synthesis of SHBG²³, while progestagens induce a decrease in SHBG levels depending on the type and dose^{24,25}. The effect of a combined oral contraceptive on SHBG levels may be seen as the result of the stimulating effect of ethinylestradiol and the inhibiting effect of the progestagen in a contraceptive²⁵.

The aim of this study was to explain differences in susceptibility to the prothrombotic effect of oral contraceptives by assessing genetic variation in the first-pass metabolism of ethinylestradiol in premenopausal women. Because the investigated enzymes are also involved in other metabolic pathways, results from non-users were evaluated to assess the specificity of the association with risk. Any risk associations with venous thrombosis observed in non-users, in whom the first-pass metabolism of ethinylestradiol is not activated, will be a reflection of genetic variation in the other pathways. Furthermore, genetic variation in the first-pass metabolism of ethinylestradiol was linked to an intermediate variable, SHBG levels, in combined oral contraceptive users. A priori, three criteria were established to determine whether a haplotype was associated with venous thrombosis through changes in the first-pass metabolism of ethinylestradiol, i.e., a similar association with venous thrombosis in combined oral contraceptive users in two independent studies (LETS and MEGA study), no association in non-users, and a direction of the effect on SHBG levels in accordance with the association with venous thrombosis risk.

Methods

Participants Participants were selected from two case-control studies on venous thrombosis, i.e., the LETS (Leiden Thrombophilia Study) and the MEGA (Multiple Environmental and Genetic Assessment of risk factors for venous thrombosis) study. In the LETS, participants with a first, symptomatic, objectively confirmed episode of deep venous thrombosis in the leg, younger than 70 years and without a known malignant disorder were enrolled between 1 January 1988 and 31 December 1992. As controls, acquaintances and partners of the patients were invited to participate²⁶. In the MEGA study, participants with a first symptomatic deep venous thrombosis in the leg or arm or pulmonary embolism were recruited between 1 March 1999 and 31 August 2004. Controls were either the partners of the patients or recruited through random digit dialling (RDD). Details of the study have been described elsewhere²⁷. Participants of both studies were asked to fill in a questionnaire and to provide a blood or buccal swab sample. The LETS and the MEGA study differed slightly in their in- and exclusion criteria. To increase homogeneity in the present analysis, only patients with a deep venous thrombosis of the leg were studied.

The population of interest consisted of premenopausal women younger than 50 years (N_{LETS}=347; N_{MEGA}=2657). Women who had any type of cancer (N_{MEGA}=63), were hospitalized (N_{LETS}=22; N_{MEGA}=357), had undergone surgery (N_{LETS}=29; N_{MEGA}=277), suffered bone fractures (N_{LETS}=2; N_{MEGA}=81) or had soft-tissue injuries (N_{LETS}=0; N_{MEGA}=529) in the twelve months before the index date were excluded. We also excluded women who were pregnant (N_{LETS}=11; N_{MEGA}=52), were within four weeks postpartum (N_{LETS}=4; N_{MEGA}=17) or were using hormone replacement therapy (N_{MEGA}=14) at the index date or had experienced a miscarriage (N_{LETS}=1; N_{MEGA}=10) in the twelve months before the index date. Oral contraceptive users were defined as users of a combined oral contraceptive at the index date (i.e., a contraceptive containing ethinylestradiol and a progestagen). Hence, in both studies women using a contraceptive without ethinylestradiol, e.g., progestagen-only pills, were excluded ($N_{LETS}=2$; $N_{MEGA}=26$). Women without a blood or buccal samples were also excluded ($N_{MEGA}=366$). 500 patients and 955 controls were included in the current analysis (LETS: 103 cases and 159 controls; MEGA: 397 cases and 796 controls). In both studies, the sum of all exclusions does not add up to the total number of excluded participants because women could be exposed to one or more risk factors.

DNA preparation and SNP typing Collection and processing of blood samples and buccal swabs and subsequent DNA isolation have been described previously^{26,27}. To determine the haplotypes in the selected genes, the Genome Variation Server (GWS)²⁸ was used. GVS incorporates information from HapMap and other sources and is sponsored by SeattleSNPs. Only SNPs with a minor allele frequency of 5% or more in Caucasians were considered.

A total of 11 genes involved in ethinylestradiol metabolism were selected prior to genotyping, i.e., COMT, CYP1A2, CYP2C9, CYP3A4, CYP3A5, SULT1A1, SULT1E1, UGT1A1, UGT1A3, UGT1A9, and UGT2B7 in which a total of 74 SNPs were selected (Supplementary table 4.1). Care was taken to select SNPs from each haplotype that enabled a clear distinction between highly related genes. The SNPs were either determined with the MassAR-RAY platform (Sequenom, San Diego, California, USA) according to manufacturer's protocols (Sequenom) or determined with the 5' nuclease/Taqman assay (Assay-by-Design, Applied Biosystems, Foster City, California, USA). SNP rs28946889 was determined via restriction digest of the PCR product (details available on request). Genotyping determination was done blinded to the case/control status and study number. Five percent of the samples were repeated for allele-calling consistency, no discrepancies were found.

Laboratory measurements SHBG levels (nmol/L) were measured with an immunometric assay (Immulite 2000 XPi; Siemens Healthcare Diagnostics, Tarrytown, NY, USA) in combined oral contraceptive users of the control group of the MEGA (plasma of the LETS subjects was no longer available). The sensitivity of the assay is 0.2 nmol/L and the assay has a log-term variation of 6% at levels of 5 nmol/L and 80 nmol/L. The within-assay variation is 3-4% and the between-assay variation 3.5- 6%. The samples were analysed in a single series in random order. SHBG levels were measured without knowledge of any other of the participant's characteristics.

Statistical analysis Hardy-Weinberg Equilibrium was assessed with a Chi-squared test in controls from the LETS and MEGA study. Due to the large number of SNPs tested we used a Bonferroni correction for the Hardy-Weinberg Equilibrium tests. The posterior probabilities of correct haplotype assignment as estimated by PLINK (version 1.07)²⁹ were used as weights in all statistical analyses. Because women could be assigned two possible combinations of haplotypes, no number of women per copies of a haplotype was given in the tables. Odds ratios (OR) were calculated to determine the risk of venous thrombosis associated with the number of copies of a specific haplotype. To account for multiple testing, the False Discovery Rate q-value was calculated. First, the p-value of the association was derived from the univariate unconditional logistic regression analysis between a haplotype and venous thrombosis risk while assuming an additive model for the genetic relationship with venous thrombosis. Second, the p-values were ranked from smallest till largest, where rank order 1 was given to the smallest p-value. Third, the q-values were calculated as follows; the p-values were multiplied by the number of tests performed and then divided by the rank order of each p-value. For each test, the q-value is then defined as the minimum among tests with equal or higher rank. The threshold was set at 0.20 and can be interpreted as follows: among tests

with a q-value of 0.20 or lower, at most 20% or lower of the tests might be a false discovery. The analyses were restricted to combined oral contraceptives users or non-users. Linear regression analysis was used to determine the effect of a haplotype on SHBG levels in controls using combined oral contraceptives from the MEGA study. In this analysis, combined oral contraceptive use was defined at venipuncture and not at the index date. To determine whether a haplotype was associated with venous thrombosis, we used several criteria. An association with venous thrombosis in the same direction had to be present in the LETS and MEGA study, no association in non-users and a same directional effect on SHBG levels as expected based on the risk association with venous thrombosis. Statistical analyses were performed with STATA, version 12.0 (Statacorp LP, College Station, Texas, USA).

Results

General description of the population Baseline characteristics of the studies are given in Table 4.1. In the LETS, the mean age in cases and controls was 35 years (range cases: 16 to 49 and controls: 15 to 48). In the MEGA study, the mean age in the cases was 37 years (range: 18 to 49) and in the controls 38 years (range: 18 to 49). No information about ancestry was available in the LETS. In the MEGA study, about 90% of cases and controls reported to be from Western European ancestry. The majority of the cases (80% and 87%, respectively in the LETS and the MEGA study) were using combined oral contraceptives at the time of the event.

Hardy-Weinberg Equilibrium Hardy-Weinberg Equilibrium was assessed in the controls from the LETS and MEGA study. To control for multiple testing, we performed a Bonferroni correction. All SNPs were in Hardy-Weinberg Equilibrium (p>0.0007), except for SNP rs12445705 in the *SULT1A1* gene in the MEGA

LETS		MEGA st	tudy
Cases (N=103)	Controls (N=159)	Cases (N=397)	Controls (N=796)
25 (10)	25 (0)	27 (2)	80 (0)
35(10)	35(9)	37(9)	38(8)
-	-	347(90) 242(97)	095(09)
	LETS Cases (N=103) 35 (10) - 78 (80)	LETS Cases Controls (N=103) (N=159) 35 (10) 35 (9) - - - - - - - -	LETS MEGA st Cases Controls Cases (N=103) (N=159) (N=397) 35 (10) 35 (9) 37 (9) - - 347 (90) 78 (20) 62 (42) 242 (87)

 Table 4.1: Baseline characteristics of the selected population from the

 LETS and the MEGA study

^a No information about race was available in the LETS study

study. To exclude a measurement error, we confirmed this SNP with a Taqman assay. The results did not materially differ between the Sequenom and Taqman assay. Consensus among controls from the LETS was 95.7% and 97.1% in the MEGA study.

Results per gene family The results were grouped per gene family. In nine genes, no associations in the same direction were observed between the LETS and MEGA study (Supplementary tables 4.2-9). In CYP3A4, two of the five haplotypes were associated with the risk of venous thrombosis, i.e., the similar results were observed in both studies (Table 4.2 & 4.3), and in UGT2B7, two of the eight haplotypes were associated with venous thrombosis (Table 4.4 & 4.5).

Gene family *CYP* In combined oral contraceptive users, two haplotypes in *CYP3A4* were associated with venous thrombosis in both studies (Table 4.2). Carrying one copy of haplotype A was associated with a decreased risk of venous thrombosis (OR_{LETS}: 0.29, 95%CI: 0.11-0.76 and OR_{MEGA}: 0.57, 95%CI: 0.37-0.89). Similar results were observed for carriers of two copies of haplotype A (OR_{LETS}: 0.40, 95%CI: 0.14-1.13 and OR_{MEGA}: 0.59, 95%CI: 0.37-0.94). With an additive model, each copy of

Haplot	ype O	ETS (N=140) R (95%CI)	q	$_{\rm q}^{\rm FDR}$	MEGA (N=678) OR (95%CI)	p	$_{\rm q}^{\rm FDR}$	SHBG levels (95%CI)	Mean difference (95%CI)
A									
;	$\begin{array}{c} 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 0.5 \end{array}$	29(0.11-0.76)			$\begin{array}{c}1\\0.57\ (0.37\text{-}0.89)\end{array}$			$\begin{array}{c} 125.5 & (105.7\text{-}145.4) \\ 141.3 & (126.0\text{-}156.7) \end{array}$	Reference 15.8 (-8.5 to 40.1)
P Add	2 0.4 itive 0.1	$\begin{array}{l} 40 \ (0.14 - 1.13) \\ 72 \ (0.45 - 1.17) \end{array}$	0.18	0.88	$\begin{array}{c} 0.59 \ (0.37\text{-}0.94) \\ 0.83 \ (0.66\text{-}1.03) \end{array}$	0.09	0.98	$152.1 \ (134.2-170.1)$	26.6 (-0.3 to 53.5)
t	$\begin{array}{c} 0 \\ 1 \\ 2 \\ - \end{array}$	14 (0.76-6.05)			$1 \\1.86 (1.17-2.94) \\0.34 (0.04-3.31)$			$\begin{array}{c} 145.5 & (134.2\text{-}156.8) \\ 116.2 & (89.4\text{-}142.9) \\ 161.9 & (135.4\text{-}188.3) \end{array}$	Reference -29.4 (-58.0 to -0.7) 16.3 (-12.6 to 45.3)
C Add	itive 1.4	$41 \ (0.52 - 3.83)$	0.50	0.88	1.49~(0.95-2.33)	0.79	0.98		,
	$ \begin{array}{c} 0 \\ 1 \\ 0 \\ - \\ 0.2 \end{array} $	42 (0.10-1.78)			1 1.46 (0.65-3.30) -			142.1 (131.5-152.7) 177.7 (109.1-246.3) -	Reference 35.6 (-34.0 to 105.3)
ח Add	itive 0.4	42 (0.10 - 1.78)	0.24	0.88	$1.46\ (0.65-3.30)$	0.36	0.98		
t	$ \begin{array}{c} 0 \\ 1 \\ 2 \\ 3 \\ 3 \end{array} $	92 (0.45-1.90)			$\begin{array}{c}1\\1.06~(0.78\text{-}1.46)\\0.75~(0.32\text{-}1.75)\end{array}$			$\begin{array}{c} 149.3 & (134.8\text{-}163.9) \\ 137.3 & (121.4\text{-}153.2) \\ 115.8 & (85.4\text{-}146.2) \end{array}$	Reference -12.1 (-33.4 to 9.3) -33.5 (-67.4 to 0.4)
Add E	itive 1.:	$36\ (0.80-2.29)$	0.26	0.88	0.99 ($0.76-1.29$)	0.93	0.98		
	0 1 1 -				$1 \\ 1.46 \ (0.65 - 3.31)$			$144.1 (133.4-154.9) \\128.1 (74.2-181.9)$	Reference -16.1 (-71.2 to 39.0)
A L L	2 -					200	000		

4. Genes in ethinylestradiol metabolism

96

the allele reduced the risk by 20-30% (OR_{LETS}: 0.72, 95%CI: 0.45-1.17 and OR_{MEGA}: 0.83, 95%CI: 0.66-1.03). Carrying one copy of haplotype B increased venous thrombosis risk (OR_{LETS}: 2.14, 95%CI: 0.76-6.05; OR_{MEGA}: 1.86, 95%CI: 1.17-2.94). None of the cases in the LETS study were carriers of two copies of haplotype B, whereas only one case in the MEGA study carried two copies of haplotype B. With an additive model, a ~1.5 fold increase in risk was observed per extra allele (OR_{LETS}: 1.41, 95%CI: 0.52-3.83 and OR_{MEGA}: 1.49, 95%CI: 0.95-2.33). None of the other haplotypes in *CYP3A4* were associated with venous thrombosis risk, i.e., associations in the same direction in both the LETS and MEGA study were not observed.

Both haplotypes A and B in *CYP3A4* were associated with changes in SHBG levels in combined oral contraceptive users among the controls of the MEGA study. Carrying haplotype A increased SHBG levels in controls of the MEGA study (mean difference one copy versus no copies: 15.8 nmol/L, 95%CI: -8.5 to 40.1 and mean difference two copies versus no copies: 26.6 nmol/L, 95%CI: -0.3 to 53.5). We observed a decrease in SHBG levels among controls of the MEGA study carrying one copy of haplotype B (mean difference: -29.4 nmol/L, 95%CI: -58.0 to -0.7). For both haplotypes, the effect on SHBG levels was in the opposite direction as expected based on the effect on the risk of venous thrombosis; the protective haplotype A is associated with increased SHBG levels, whereas the reverse was true for the pro-thrombotic haplotype B.

In table 4.3, the effect of haplotypes in *CYP3A4* on risk of venous thrombosis in non-users is given. None of the haplotypes were associated with venous thrombosis in non-users, i.e., no associations in the same direction were observed.

Gene family UGT Carrying one copy of haplotype D of UGT2B7 was not associated with venous thrombosis (OR_{LETS}: 1.02, 96%CI: 0.49-2.12 and OR_{MEGA}: 0.93, 95%CI: 0.67-1.30). Carriers of two copies of haplotype D in UGT2B7 had an in-

 Table 4.3: Results from carriers of haplotypes in the emphCYP3A4 gene among non-users

		LETS $(N=104)$		FDR	MEGA (N=51	3)	FDR
н	aplotype	OR (95%CI)	р	\mathbf{q}	OR (95%CI)	p	\mathbf{q}
Α							
	0	1			1		
	1	$0.94 \ (0.23 - 3.89)$			0.71(0.33-1.52)		
	2	$1.13 \ (0.25 - 5.07)$			0.90(0.40-2.02)		
	Additive	1.10(0.52 - 2.32)	0.80	0.98	1.00(0.64-1.55)	0.99	0.99
В							
	0	1			1		
	1	0.83(0.17-4.14)			1.33(0.60-2.95)		
	2	-	0.00	0.00	-	0 ==	0.04
C	Additive	0.83(0.17-4.14)	0.82	0.98	1.11(0.55-2.23)	0.77	0.94
C	0	1			1		
	1	1 1 75 (0 87-25 93)			1 18 (0.26-5.31)		
	2	4.10 (0.01-20.93)			-		
	Additive	4.75(0.87-25.93)	0.07	0.98	1.18(0.26-5.31)	0.83	0.95
D				0.00		0.00	
	0	1			1		
	1	0.59(0.20-1.68)			1.45(0.81 - 2.60)		
	2	1.16 (0.11-12.23)			0.93 (0.21-4.21)		
	Additive	0.74(0.28-1.94)	0.54	0.98	1.22(0.78-1.91)	0.38	0.91
Ε							
	0	1			1		
	1	$2.14 \ (0.18-25.22)$			$0.54 \ (0.07-4.16)$		
	2	-			-		
	Additive	2.14(0.18-25.22)	0.55	0.98	$0.54 \ (0.07 - 4.16)$	0.55	0.94

creased risk of venous thrombosis in both LETS and MEGA study (OR_{LETS}: 3.78, 95%CI: 0.40-35.84 and OR_{MEGA}: 2.61, 95%CI: 1.07-6.34) (Table 4.4). Because the effect seemed clearly recessive, we did not interpret the results from an additive model. None of the other haplotypes in UGT2B7 were consistently associated with venous thrombosis in both studies. Fully in line with the effect of this haplotype on the risk of venous thrombosis, no effect on SHBG levels in controls of the MEGA study was observed in carriers of one copy of haplotype D in UGT2B7 (mean difference one copy versus no copies: -5.5 nmol/L, 95%CI:

-28.5 to 17.6), and an increase in SHBG levels was observed with carriers of two copies of haplotype D (mean difference two copies versus no copies of haplotype D: 27.6 nmol/L, 95%CI: -61.7 to 116.9).

In table 4.5, the results for the UGT2B7 gene are given in nonusers. Carriership of one copy of haplotype E was associated with an increase in risk of venous thrombosis (OR_{LETS}: 1.58, 95%CI: 0.15-16.42 and OR_{MEGA}: 1.47, 95%CI: 0.32-6.77). Carriers of two copies of haplotype E were not present in either the LETS or MEGA study and therefore the odds ratio assuming an additive model did not change.

Multiple testing Overall, eight tests of a total of 321 tests were significant at a 0.05 level. Given the large number of tests, we calculated FDR q-values which were all above 0.20.

Discussion

In a search of explanations for ethinylestradiol-associated venous thrombosis, we studied haplotypes of 11 genes involved in ethinvlestradiol metabolism in two case-control studies on venous thrombosis with a total of 500 patients and 955 control women. For nine genes we found no association of the haplotypes with risk, while two genes (CYP3A4 and UGT2B7) were associated with venous thrombosis risk. Haplotpe D in the UGT2B7 gene showed a consistent effect on SHBG levels as well. Homozygous carriers of haplotype D in UGT2B7 had a three-fold increased risk of thrombosis and a substantial increase in SHBG levels. For all genotypes the FDR was above the threshold of 0.20. However, the likelihood that the association is the result of chance variation is unlikely given the large odds ratios in two separate studies (3.87 and 2.61) in combined oral contraceptive users, the absence of an effect in non-users meaning the result is specific for the first-pass metabolism of ethinylestradiol and the substantial chance in SHBG levels in combined oral contraceptive users

Table 4.4:	Results from	carriers	of haplotypes	in the	UGT2B7	gene	among
non-users							

	1.4	LETS $(N=104)$		FDR	$\frac{\text{MEGA}(N=51)}{\text{OB}(05\% \text{CI})}$	3)	FDR
Ha	aplotype	OR (95%CI)	р	q	OR (95%CI)	р	q
А							
	0	1			1		
	1	1.58 (0.15 - 16.42)			-		
	2	-			-		
ъ	Additive	$1.58 \ (0.15 - 16.42)$	0.70	0.98	-	-	-
в	0	1			1		
	1	1,21,(0,38-3,88)			0.49(0.21-1.13)		
	2	-			$0.84 \ (0.10-6.83)$		
	Additive	1.07(0.37 - 3.09)	0.90	0.98	0.59(0.28-1.26)	0.17	0.89
\mathbf{C}							
	0	1			1		
	1	0.92(0.27-3.20)			1.46(0.76-2.79) 1.07(0.12.8.71)		
	Δ dditive	- 0 72 (0 26-1 98)	0.53	0.98	1.07 (0.13 - 6.71) 1.31 (0.77 - 2.25)	0.32	0.91
D	nuannve	0.12 (0.20-1.00)	0.00	0.50	1.51 (0.11-2.20)	0.52	0.51
	0	1			1		
	1	2.10(0.71-6.15)			0.90(0.48-1.71)		
	2	-			$2.06 \ (0.65 - 6.53)$		
Б	Additive	1.25 (0.59 - 2.66)	0.56	0.98	1.14(0.67 - 1.93)	0.63	0.94
Ľ	0	1			1		
	1	1.58 (0.15 - 16.42)			1.47(0.32-6.77)		
	2	-			-		
	Additive	1.58 (0.15 - 16.42)	0.70	0.98	1.47(0.32-6.77)	0.62	0.94
F	0						
	0	1 2.01 (0.08 8 71)			1 1 10 (0.64 2.20)		
	2	-			-		
	Additive	1.96(0.78-4.92)	0.15	0.98	0.87(0.55-1.40)	0.58	0.94
\mathbf{G}							
	0	1			1		
	1	0.43 (0.09 - 2.08)			0.97 (0.49 - 1.89)		
	4 Additivo	-	0.17	0.08	0.90(0.12-7.79) 0.07(0.54,1.74)	0.02	0.00
н	Additive	0.38(0.03-1.43)	0.17	0.38	0.57 (0.54-1.74)	0.92	0.55
	0	1			1		
	1	$0.98 \ (0.25 - 3.90)$			$1.43 \ (0.74 - 2.76)$		
	2	-			-		
	Additive	$0.86 \ (0.25-2.96)$	0.81	0.98	$1.24 \ (0.69-2.22)$	0.48	0.94

	LETS (N=140)		FDR	MEGA (N=678)		FDR	SHBG levels	Mean difference									
Haplotype	OR (95%CI)	d	ď	OR (95%CI)	р	ď	(95%CI)	(95%CI)									
Ā																	
0	1			1			144.3 (133.3 - 155.2)	Reference									
c	1			2.62(0.69-10.05)			108.7	-35.6 (-46.5 to -24.6)									
Additive	1 1			$^{-}$ 2.91 $(0.88-9.66)$	0.08	0.98	1	1									
0	1			1			$140.6\ (127.6-153.7)$	Reference									
-1 c	1.14(0.50-2.58)			$0.74 \ (0.52 - 1.06) \\ 0.65 \ (0.32 \ 1.01) \\ 0.61 \ (0.32 \ 1.01) \ (0.32 \ 1.01) \ (0.3$			150.4 (130.8-170.0) 1 SE 0 (81 2 388 7)	9.8 (-13.9 to 33.5)									
Additive	$\frac{1}{1.27}$ (0.59-2.73)	0.53	0.88	0.76(0.56-1.03)	0.08	0.98	(1.007-7.10) 0.001	(0.211 01 0.00-) 0.11									
-0	1 1 25 (0 56-2 75)			1 1 07 (0 74-1 55)			$145.3 \ (132.2 \text{-} 158.5) \\ 141 \ 4 \ (122 \ 1 \text{-} 160 \ 7) \ 7) \ 141 \ 4 \ (122 \ 1 \text{-} 160 \ 7) \ 141 \ 4 \ (122 \ 1 \text{-} 160 \ 7) \ 141 \ 4 \ (122 \ 1 \text{-} 160 \ 7) \ 141 \ 4 \ (122 \ 1 \text{-} 160 \ 7) \ 141 \ 4 \ (122 \ 1 \text{-} 160 \ 7) \ 141 \ 4 \ (122 \ 1 \text{-} 160 \ 7) \ 141 \ 141 \ 4 \ (122 \ 1 \text{-} 160 \ 7) \ 141 \ 1$	Reference -3 9 (-27 5 to 19 6)									
1 01				2.28(0.58-8.92)			113.2	-32.1 (-45.4 to -18.9)									
Additive	$1.07 \ (0.50 - 2.27)$	0.86	0.97	1.16(0.84-1.61)	0.37	0.98											
0	1			1			$145.1 \ (131.7 - 158.4)$	Reference									
-1 c	$1.02 \ (0.49-2.12)$ $2 \ 78 \ (0.40 \ 25 \ 84)$			$0.93\ (0.67-1.30)$			$139.6\ (120.9-158.2)$	-5.5 (-28.5 to 17.6) -7.6 (-61 - 7 +116 - 0)									
2 Additive	$1.26\ (0.69-2.30)$	0.46	0.88	1.15(0.87-1.50)	0.33	0.98	(1.007-2.10) 1.711	(6.011 01 1.10-) 0.17									
о Е							1 T T O COT/ 1 OT T	c F									
0 -	1			L 050(039_119)			143.5 (132.3-154.7) 151 0 (107 8-106 1)	Keierence 8 4 (-37 3 +0 54 1)									
1 01				-			-	-									
Additive	I	ī	ı	$0.59\ (0.32 - 1.12)$	0.11	0.98											
				Continued on ne	ext pag	0											
	G levels Mean difference CI) (95%CI)		(135.2-163.1) Reference	(119.9-156.4) -11.0 $(-34.1 to 12.1)$	86.6-112.7) -49.5 (-68.7 to -30.3)			(132.8-159.3) Reference	(118.8-151.1) -11.1 (-32.3 to 10.1)	(50.5-330.8) 44.6 $(-97.0 to 186.2)$			(129.1-153.0) Reference	(124.3-175.2) 8.7 $(-19.7 to 37.2)$	(129.7-270.8) 59.2 $(-12.8 to 131.2)$		
----------------------	---	----	-------------------------	---	------------------------------------	-------------------	----	-------------------------	-------------------------------------	--	--------------------	-------------	-------------------------	---------------------------------------	---	-----------------	--
age	SHB (95%		149.1	138.1	99.7			146.1	135.0	190.7		(; ;	141.0	150.0	200.2		
vious I	FDR q					0.98					0.98					0.98	
m prev	р					0.44					0.71					0.72	
4.5 – continued from	MEGA (N=678) OR (95%CI)		1	1.17(0.83-1.65)	1.08(0.48-2.42)	1.12(0.84 - 1.48)		1	0.90(0.62 - 1.31)	1.04(0.40-2.75)	0.94(0.69-1.29)		T	0.90(0.62 - 1.32)	1.08(0.36-3.27)	0.94(0.68-1.30)	
Table	FDR q					0.88					0.88					0.88	
	d					0.19					0.02					0.44	
	LETS (N=140) OR (95%CI)		1	0.59 (0.26 - 1.34)	$0.51 \ (0.08 - 3.21)$	0.64(0.33-1.24)		1	0.47 (0.20 - 1.12)	1	0.41 (0.19 - 0.88)		I	1.21(0.55-2.69)		1.34(0.64-2.82)	
	Haplotype	Ĺц	0	1	2	Additive	IJ	0	1	2	Additive	Н	0	1	2	Additive	

4. Genes in ethinylestradiol metabolism

consistent with an increased risk. UGT2B7 is therefore a strong candidate for futher investigation, and may prove clinically relevant given its high odds ratio specific for oral contraceptive use.

To bypass the first-pass metabolism of ethinylestradiol in the liver, other types of contraception with hormones were developed that deliver the hormones directly to the systemic circulation, i.e., the transdermal patch and the vaginal ring. Two case reports concerning mesenteric vein thrombosis³⁰ and cerebral venous sinus thrombosis 31 and two serious adverse event in two trials 32,33 were reported in users of the vaginal ring. This potential association with venous thrombosis was confirmed in a large cohort study showing that the use of vaginal ring increased the risk of venous thrombosis compared to non-users³⁴. The risk of venous thrombosis in transdermal patch users has been assessed in two observational studies using health insurance databases. Transdermal patch users have about the same risk of venous thrombosis compared to third generation users or higher $^{35-38}$, i.e., a risk that is substantially higher than that conferred by the safest oral contraceptives (containing second generation progestagens). These results were confirmed by a large cohort study 34 .

To our knowledge, no studies regarding the genetics of the first-pass metabolism of ethinylestradiol in association with venous thrombosis have been published before. Earlier studies of the first-pass metabolism of estrogens showed that genetic variation in this metabolism was associated with esophageal cancer³⁹ and prostate cancer⁴⁰. However, either the *CYP3A4* or *UGT2B7* genes were not studied or no association was found with these genes.

A limitation of our study is that only common genetic variation (i.e., SNPs with a frequency above 5%) was taken into account. However, rare haplotypes were captured since these common SNPs could code for haplotypes with a frequency below 5%. A strength of our study is that a highly selected population was used to ensure that venous thrombosis events were only related to oral contraceptive use. Furthermore, haplotypes were used to look at the entire gene of interest in contrast to individual SNPs.

In conclusion, genetic variation in the UGT2B7 gene explains part of the risk of venous thrombosis in combined oral contraceptive users.

References

- WHO. Venous thromboembolic disease and combined oral contraceptives: results of international multicentre case-control study. Lancet 1995;346:1575–82.
- Farmer R, Lawrenson R, Thompson C, Kennedy J, Hambleton I. Population-based study of risk of venous thromboembolism associated with various oral contraceptives. Lancet 1997;349:83– 8.
- Thorogood M, Mann J, Murphy M, Vessey M. Risk factors for fatal venous thromboembolism in young women: a case-control study. Int J Epidemiol 1992; 21:48–52.
- Vandenbroucke J, Koster T, Breit E, Reitsma P, Bertina R, Rosendaal F. Increased risk of venous thrombosis in oralcontraceptive users who are carriers of factor V Leiden mutation. Lancet 1994;344:1453–7.
- Inman W, Vessey M, Westerholm B, Engelund A. Thromboembolic disease and the steroidal content or oral contraceptives. A report to the Committee on Safety of Drugs. BMJ 1970;2:203–9.
- Vessey M, Mant D, Smith A, Yaetes D. Oral contraceptives and venos thromboembolism: findings in a large prospective study. BMJ 1986;292:526.

- Bloemenkamp K, Rosendaal F, Helmerhorst F, Vandenbroucke J. Higher risk of venous thrombosis during early use of oral contraceptives in women with inherited clotting defects. Arch Intern Med 2000;160:49–52.
- Lidegaard Ø, Lokkegaard E, Svendsen A, Agger C. Hormonal cntraception and risk of venus thromboembolism: national follow-up study. BMJ 2009;339:b2890.
- Van Hylckama Vlieg A, Helmerhorst F, Vandenbroucke J, Doggen C, Rosendaal F. The venous thrombotic risk of oral contraceptives, effects of oestrogen dose and progestogen type: results of the MEGA case-control study. BMJ 2009; 339:b2921.
- Falancy C. Enzymology of human cytosolic sulfotransferases. FASEB J 1997;11:206–16.
- Gamage N, Barnett A, Hempel N, et al. Human sulfotransferases and their role in chemical metabolism. Toxicol Sci 2006; 90:5–22.
- Glatt H, Meinl W. Pharmacogenetics of soluble sulfotransferases (SULTs). Naunyn Schmiedebergs arch Pharmacol 2004;369:55–68.
- Nagar S, Walther S, Blanchard R. Sulfotransferase (SULT) 1A1 polymorphic variants *1, *2,

and *3 are associated with altered enzymatic activity, cellular phenotype, and protein degradation. Mol Pharmacol 2006; 69:2084–92.

- 14. Schrag M, Cui D, Rushmore T, Shou M, Ma B, Rodrigues A. Sulfotransferase 1E1 is a low $k_{\rm m}$ isoform mediating the 3-O-sulfation of ethinyl estradiol. Drug Metab Dispos 2004; 32:1299–303.
- Zhang H, Cui D, Wang B, et al. Pharmacokinetic drug interactions involving 17alphaethinylestradiol: a new look at an old drug. Clin Pharmacokinet 2007;46:133–570.
- Guillemette C. Pharmacogenomics of human UDPglucuronosyltransferase enzymes. pharmacogenomics J 2003;3:136–58.
- 17. Lepine J, Bernard O, Plante M, et al. Specificity and regioselectivity of the conjugation of estradiol, estrone, and their catecholestrogen and methoxyestrogen metabolites by human uridine diphosphoglucuronosyltransferases expressed in endometrium. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2004; 89:5222–32.
- Nakamura A, Nakajima M, Yamanaka H, Fujiwara R, Yokoi T. Expression of UGT1A and UGT2B mRNA in human normal tissues and various cell

lines. Drug Metab Dispos 2008; 36:1461–4.

- Badawi A, Cavalieri E, Rogan E. Role of human cytochrome P450 1A1, 1A2, 1B1, and 3A4 in the 2-, 4-, and 16alpha-hydroxylation of 17beta-estradiol. Metabolism 2001;50:1001–3.
- Guengerich F. Oxidation of 17 alpha-ethinylestradiol by human liver cytchrome P-450. Mol Pharmacol 1988;33:500–8.
- Lee A, Cai M, Thomas P, Conney A, Zhu B. Characterization of the oxidative metabolites of 17beta-estradiol and estrone formed by 15 selectively expressed human cytochrome p450 isoforms. Endocrinology 2003;144:3382–98.
- Worda C, Stor M, Schneeberger C, Jantschev T, Ferlitsch K, Huber J. Influence of the catechol-O-methyltransferase (COMT) codon 158 polymorphism on estrogen levels in women. Hum Reprod 2003;18:262–6.
- Mashchak C, Lobo R, Dozono-Takano R, et al. Comparison of pharmacodynamic properties of various estrogen formulations. Am J Obstet Gynecol 1982;144:511–8.
- 24. El Makhzangy M, Wynn V, Lawrence D. Sex hormone binding globulin capacity as an index of oestrogenicity or androgenicity in women on oral contraceptive steroids. Clin Endocrinol (Oxf) 1979;10:39–45.

- 25. Odlind V, Milsom I, Persson I, Victor A. Can changes in sex hormone binding globulin predict the risk of venous thromboembolism with combined oral contraceptive pills? Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand 2002;81:482–90.
- 26. Van der Meer F, Koster T, Vandenbroucke J, Briët E, Rosendaal F. The Leiden Thrombophilia Study (LETS). Thromb Haemost 1997;78:631– 5.
- Blom J, Doggen C, Osanto S, Rosendaal F. Malignancies, prothrombotic mutations, and the risk of venous thrombosis. JAMA 2005;293:715–22.
- Genome Variation server (GVS). Website. http://gvs.gs. washington.edu/GVS/.
- Purcell S, Neale B, Todd-Brown K, et al. PLINK": a tool set for whole-genome association and population-based linkage analyses. Am J Hum Genet 2007; 81:559–75.
- 30. Voora D, Vijayan A. Mesenteric vein thrombosis associated with intravaginal contraceptives: a case report and review of the literature. J Thromb Thrombolysis 2003;15:105–8.
- Fugate J, Robinson M, Rabinstein A, Wijdicks E. Cerebral venous sinus thrombosis associated with a combined contraceptive ring. Neurologist 2011; 17:105–6.

- Bjarnadottir R, Tuppurainen M, Killick S. Comparison of cycle control with a combined contraceptive vaginal ring and oral levonorgestrel/ethinyl estradiol. Am J Obstet Gynecol 2002; 186:389–95.
- 33. Oddson K, Leifels-Fischer B, de Melo N, et al. Efficacy and safety of a contraceptive vaginal ring (NuvaRing) compared with a combined oral contraceptive: a 1-year randomized trial. Contraception 2005;71:176–82.
- Lidegaard Ø, Nielsen L, Skovlund C, Lokkegaard E. Venous thrombosis in users of non-oral hormonal contraception: follow-up study, Denmark 2001-10. BMJ 2012;344:e2990.
- Cole J, Norman H, Doherty M, Walker A. Venous thromboembolism, myocardial infarction, and stroke among transdermal contraceptive system users. Obstet Gynecol 2007;109:339– 46.
- Dore D, Norman H, Loughlin J, Seeger J. Extended case-control study results on thromboembolic outcomes among transdermal contraceptive users. Contraception 2010;81:408–13.
- 37. Jick S, Kaye J, Russmann S, Jick H. Risk of nonfatal venous thromboembolism in women using a contraceptive transdermal patch and oral contraceptives containing norgestimate and 35 microg of ethinyl estradiol. Contraception 2006;73:223–8.

- Jick S, Hagberg K, Kaye J. OR-THO EVRA and venous thromboembolism: an update. Contraception 2010;81:452–3.
- 39. Hyland P, Hu N, Wheeler W, et al. DNA polymorphisms in sex hormone pathway genes and risk of esophageal squamous cell

carcinoma. Cancer Prev Res 2010;3:B27.

40. Holt S, Kwon E, Fu R, et al. Association of variants in estrogenrelated pathway genes with prostate cancer risk. Prostate 2013;73:1–10.

Supplementary data

Supplementary table 4.1 Overview	v of the selected SNPs in the	e 11 genes
from ethinylestradiol metabolism		

\mathbf{Gen}	SNP	Allel change	\mathbf{MAF}	Assay
COMT	rs4333017	C/T	0.175	Sequenom
COMT	rs9605030	C/T	0.117	Sequenom
COMT	rs9617850	G/A	0.169	Sequenom
COMT	rs5746846	G/C	0.500	Sequenom
COMT	rs174675	C/T	0.258	Sequenom
COMT	rs5746847	C/T	0.433	Sequenom
COMT	rs4680	G/A	0.483	Sequenom
COMT	rs887199	G/A	0.125	Sequenom
COMT	rs887204	A/G	0.292	Sequenom
COMT	rs165849	A/G	0.308	Taqman
COMT	rs2240713	G/A	0.068	Sequenom
CYP1A2	rs1378942	T/G	0.339	Sequenom
CYP1A2	rs762551	A/C	0.308	Sequenom
CYP1A2	rs8033381	A/G	0.263	Sequenom
CYP1A2	rs2071501	T/G	0.054	Sequenom
CYP2C9	rs9332174	A/G	0.225	Sequenom
CYP2C9	rs10509679	G/A	0.110	Sequenom
CYP2C9	rs2475377	G/A	0.059	Sequenom
CYP2C9	rs2253635	A/G	0.331	Sequenom
CYP2C9	rs4917636	A/G	0.158	Sequenom
CYP2C9	rs9332245	G/A	0.058	Taqman
CYP3A4	rs2242480	C/T	0.080	Sequenom
CYP3A4	rs6945984	T/C	0.117	Sequenom
CYP3A4	rs2246709	A/G	0.308	Sequenom
CYP3A4	rs4646437	C/T	0.133	Taqman
CYP3A5	rs4646450	C/T	0.175	Sequenom
CYP3A5	rs2740565	T/A	0.067	Sequenom
CYP3A5	rs11734	C/G	0.052	Sequenom
CYP3A5	rs7792939	T/C	0.125	Sequenom
CYP3A5	rs2687134	C/A	0.050	Taqman
SULT1A1	rs17707300	A/G	0.333	Taqman
SULT1A1	rs9924471	C/T	0.136	Sequenom
SULT1A1	rs12445705	G/A	0.121	Sequenom
SULT1A1	rs10521145	\dot{C}/T	0.119	Taqman

Continued on next page

Gen	\mathbf{SNP}	Allel change	MAF	Assay
SULT1E1	rs1590128	A/G	0.292	Taqman
SULT1E1	rs13112570	G/A	0.360	Tagman
SULT1E1	rs12506209	C'/T	0.350	Taqman
SULT1E1	rs1220833	G/A	0.017	Taqman
SULT1E1	rs3736599	G/A	0.110	Taqman
SULT1E1	rs4149526	G'T	0.292	Tagman
SULT1E1	rs3775770	G/A	0.283	Taqman
SULT1E1	rs1220724	C/T	0.142	Taqman
SULT1E1	rs1220702	C/G	0.167	Taqman
SULT1E1	rs3822173	\dot{C}/T	0.108	Taqman
UGT1A	rs2602376	C/T	0.220	Sequenom
UGT1A	rs4553819	Ã/G	0.375	Sequenom
UGT1A	rs10179094	T/A	0.342	Sequenom
UGT1A	rs17864689	G/T	0.075	Sequenom
UGT1A	rs6761246	C/A	0.373	Sequenom
UGT1A	rs12466747	G/C	0.242	Sequenom
UGT1A	rs7583278	\tilde{C}/\tilde{T}	0.325	Sequenom
UGT1A	rs6744284	C/T	0.250	Sequenom
UGT1A	rs28898590	G/T	0.058	Sequenom
UGT1A	rs4663326	A/G	0.133	Tagman
UGT1A	rs904855	G/C	0.092	Sequenom
UGT1A	rs871514	A/G	0.424	Sequenom
UGT1A	rs10179091	T/C	0.451	Tagman
UGT1A	rs6742078	\tilde{G}/\tilde{T}	0.283	Sequenom
UGT1A	rs11891311	G/A	0.314	Sequenom
UGT1A	rs28898621	C/T	0.092	Sequenom
UGT1A	rs28946889	\tilde{G}/T	0.306	Restriction
UGT1A	rs4663972	\tilde{T}/\tilde{C}	0.225	Sequenom
UGT1A	rs10203853	T/A	0.492	Sequenom
UGT1A	rs12468017	T/C	0.150	Sequenom
UGT1A	rs17868346	A/G	0.258	Sequenom
UGT1A	rs6719561	C/T	0.383	Sequenom
UGT = R7	rs/1587017	G/T	0.483	Sequenom
$UGT_{2}B7$	re3024104	G/I C/C	0.400	Sequenom
$UGT_{2}B7$	rs6600808	C/G	0.109	Sequenom
UCT0R7	rs10028/04	Δ/C	0.133	Sequenom
$UGT_{2}B'$	re/385130		0.133	Sequenom
$UGT_{2}B'$	re6600804	G/Δ	0.917	Tagman
$UGT_{2}B^{\gamma}$	rs7662020	G/A	0.500	Sequenom
UCT0R7	rs76803/1	Δ/G	0.175	Sequenom
0.01201	131000341	A/G	0.170	Sequenom

Supplementary table 4.1 – continued from previous page

	Supp.	lementary table	4. 7	Kesults	from carriers of	haplot	ypes m	the <i>COMT</i> gene am	ong UC users
Hap	lotype	LETS (N=140) OR (95%CI)	đ	FDR q	MEGA (N=67 OR (95%CI)	8) b	FDR q	SHBG levels (95%CI)	Mean difference (95%CI)
QO.	MT block	1 :							
¢	0	1			1			$144.4 \ (131.1 - 157.7)$	Reference
	1 с	$0.45 \ (0.20 - 1.02)$			$1.22 \ (0.84-1.76)$ 0 30 (0.08-2.05)			140.1 (119.9-160.3) 105 7 (40 3-171 9)	-4.3 (-28.7 to 20.1) -38.6 (-105.0 + 0.28.6)
ц	2 Additive	0.55(0.24-1.24)	0.15	0.88	1.09(0.77-1.53)	0.63	0.98	(7.1 IT_0.01) I.001	
٦	0	$\frac{1}{1.18} \ (0.45 - 3.07)$			$\frac{1}{0.82} (0.54 - 1.24)$			$139.7 \ (127.8 - 151.6) \\ 154.2 \ (125.1 - 183.3) \\$	Reference 14.5 (-17.1 to 46.1)
	2 Additive		0.49	0.88	$\begin{array}{c} 1.38 & (0.23 - 8.32) \\ 0.87 & (0.59 - 1.27) \end{array}$	0.47	0.98	162.2	22.5 (10.6 to 34.5)
υ		~			~				
	1	$\begin{array}{c} 1 \\ 0.92 & (0.40\mathchar`0.14) \end{array}$			$1 \\ 0.93 \ (0.66-1.32)$			$146.4 (133.5-159.4) \\ 134.9 (112.7-157.1)$	Reference -11.5 (-37.3 to 14.3)
	2 Additive	$0.54 \ (0.08-3.42) \\ 0.83 \ (0.44-1.59)$	0.58	0.88	$\begin{array}{c} 2.05 \\ 1.08 \\ 0.81 \\ 0.81 \\ 1.44 \end{array}$	0.62	0.98	102.1 $(38.5-165.6)$	-44.4 (-109.6 to 20.8)
D									
	1 0	$rac{1}{1.54} \ (0.42 ext{-}5.59)$			$\frac{1}{1.33} (0.74 - 2.41)$			$143.4 (131.9-155.0) \\ 126.8 (97.8-155.8) \\$	Reference -16.7 (-48.0 to 14.6)
	2		1						
F	Additive	1.54(0.42 - 5.59)	0.51	0.88	1.41(0.80-2.49)	0.23	0.98		
1	0	1			1			$145.4 \ (133.5 - 157.3)$	Reference
	1 0	$0.81 \ (0.25 - 2.70)$			1.15(0.69-1.94)			115.4(91.9-139.9)	-29.5 (-56.3 to -2.7)
	2 Additive	0.64 (0.23-1.75)	0.39	0.88	1.22(0.74-2.01)	0.44	0.98		1
					Continued on	next pa	nge		

Č τ

	Su	upplen	nentar	y table $4.2 - cc$	ontinued	I from	previous page	
Haplotype	LETS (N=140) OR (95%CI)	_ d	FDR q	MEGA (N=678 OR (95%CI)	B I I	7DR	SHBG levels (95%CI)	Mean difference (95%CI)
Ŀ								
0 1 2 Additive	$\begin{matrix} 1\\ 1.40 & (0.60-3.27)\\ 1.68 & (0.63-4.49)\\ 1.30 & (0.79-2.13) \end{matrix}$	0.30	0.88	$\begin{array}{c}1\\0.97\ (0.67\text{-}1.40)\\0.93\ (0.60\text{-}1.43)\\0.96\ (0.78\text{-}1.20)\end{array}$	0.73 0	.98	$\begin{array}{c} 138.3 \ (115.3 \text{-} 161.3) \\ 142.9 \ (127.9 \text{-} 158.0) \\ 146.4 \ (123.4 \text{-} 169.5) \end{array}$	Reference 4.6 (-23.0 to 32.3) 8.1 (-24.7 to 40.9)
SNP rs4680 GG GA AA AA Additive	$\begin{array}{c}1\\1.62\ (0.74-3.55)\\1.71\ (0.70-4.19)\\1.37\ (0.91-2.06)\end{array}$	0.14	0.88	1 1.20 (0.84-1.71) 1.18 (0.75-1.86) 1.10 (0.88-1.37)	0.42 0	.98	$\begin{array}{c} 137.7 & (117.4 \\ 157.9 \\ 153.9 & (137.6 \\ 170.3 \\ 127.4 & (112.7 \\ 112.7 \\ \end{array}$	Reference 16.3 (-8.2 to 40.7) -10.3 (-40.8 to 20.3)
COMT block A	ଝ							
D 0 1 2 2 Additive	$\begin{array}{c} 1\\ 0.71 \ (0.21\text{-}2.46)\\ 0.54 \ (0.16\text{-}1.79)\\ 0.74 \ (0.44\text{-}1.25) \end{array}$	0.26	0.88	$\begin{array}{c} 1\\ 0.97 \ (0.57\text{-}1.66)\\ 0.87 \ (0.51\text{-}1.48)\\ 0.92 \ (0.73\text{-}1.16) \end{array}$	0.47 0	.98	$\begin{array}{c} 118.2 & (93.7 \text{-} 142.7) \\ 151.6 & (134.0 \text{-} 169.1) \\ 141.5 & (125.3 \text{-} 157.8) \end{array}$	Reference 33.3 (2.9 to 63.7) 23.3 (-6.4 to 52.9)
о н о а	$\begin{array}{c} 1 \\ 0.94 \ (0.13 \hbox{-} 6.95) \end{array}$			$ \begin{array}{c} 1\\ 1.09 (0.48-2.47) \end{array} $			$\begin{array}{c} 141.8 & (130.9\text{-}152.6) \\ 173.3 & (102.5\text{-}244.0) \\ \end{array}$	Reference 31.5 (-40.3 to 103.3)
Additive	$0.94\ (0.13-6.95)$	0.95	0.98	1.09(0.48-2.47)	0.84 0	.98		
0 1 2 Additive	$\begin{array}{c} 1\\ 2.03 \ (0.72 - 5.66)\\ -\\ 2.03 \ (0.73 - 5.66) \end{array}$	0.18	0.88	$\begin{array}{c}1\\1.13\ (0.72\text{-}1.77)\\0.57\ (0.13\text{-}2.39)\\1.01\ (0.69\text{-}1.48)\end{array}$	0.96.0	.98	$\begin{array}{c} 144.0 & (132.0 \ \mathrm{to} \ 156.1) \\ 148.1 & (118.5 {\color{black}{-}} 177.6) \\ 95.1 & (25.6 {\color{black}{-}} 164.6) \end{array}$	Reference 4.0 (-28.0 to 36.1) -48.9 (-119.9 to 22.0)
				Continued on	next pag	se.		

 $\label{eq:supplementary table 4.2} \textbf{Supplementary table 4.2} - \textbf{continued from previous page}$

Supplementary table 4.3 Results from carriers of haplo types in the COMT gene among non-users

Haj	plotype	LETS (N=104) OR (95%CI)	р	FDR q	MEGA (N=51 OR (95%CI)	3) p	FDR q
CC	OMT block	1					
Δ							
л	$\begin{array}{c} 0 \\ 1 \\ 2 \end{array}$	$ \begin{array}{c} 1\\ 0.95 (0.30 - 2.99)\\ -\end{array} $			$1 \\ 1.12 (0.58-2.16)$		
в	Additive	0.95 (0.30-2.99)	0.93	0.98	$0.92 \ (0.53-1.59)$	0.76	0.94
	$\begin{array}{c} 0 \\ 1 \\ 2 \end{array}$	$ \begin{array}{c} 1\\ 2.25 (0.72-7.07)\\ -\end{array} $			$ \begin{array}{c} 1\\ 1.31 (0.65 - 2.61)\\ -\end{array} $		
\mathbf{C}	Additive	2.83 (1.06-7.51)	0.04	0.98	1.13 (0.61-2.09)	0.70	0.94
	$\begin{array}{c} 0 \\ 1 \\ 2 \end{array}$	1 0.98 (0.33-2.93) -			$ \begin{array}{c} 1\\ 0.51 (0.25 - 1.06)\\ 0.37 (0.05 - 2.85) \end{array} $		
	Additive D	$0.70 \ (0.31-1.61)$	0.40	0.98	0.54 (0.29-1.02)	0.06	0.86
	$1 \\ 2$	0.34 (0.04-2.89)			1.82 (0.64-5.21)		
Е	Additive	0.34 (0.04-2.89)	0.33	0.98	1.59 (0.60-4.20)	0.35	0.91
	0 1 2	$1 \\ 1.57 (0.41-6.05)$			0.78 (0.26-2.29)		
F	Additive	1.57 (0.41-6.05)	0.51	0.98	0.68 (0.26-1.76)	0.43	0.92
	$ \begin{array}{c} 0 \\ 1 \\ 2 \end{array} $	$ \begin{array}{c} 1\\ 0.68 (0.22 - 2.05)\\ 0.63 (0.14 - 2.75) \end{array} $			$ \begin{array}{c} 1\\ 1.77 (0.85 - 3.66)\\ 1.44 (0.59 - 3.54) \end{array} $		
	Additive	$0.76 \ (0.36-1.61)$	0.48	0.98	1.22 (0.83-1.78)	0.31	0.91
SN	P rs4680	1			1		
	GA AA	$ \begin{array}{c} 1 \\ 2.06 (0.52-8.20) \\ 4.04 (0.91-18.02) \end{array} $			$ \begin{array}{c} 1 \\ 0.66 (0.33-1.31) \\ 1.09 (0.51-2.31) \end{array} $		
	Additive	$1.24 \ (0.80-1.93)$	0.33	0.98	1.02(0.68-1.53)	0.93	0.99

Continued on next page

	Supple	ementary table	4.3 -	contin	ued from previous	s page	9
		LETS (N=104))	FDR	MEGA (N=513	3))	FDR
Нар	lotype	OR (95%CI)	р	q	OR (95%CI)	р	q
co	MT block	Ø					
00.	WI DIDCK	~					
Α							
	0	1			1		
	1	0.35(0.08-1.49)			0.47(0.19-1.13)		
	2	$0.44 \ (0.10 - 1.88)$			0.63(0.28-1.44)		
	Additive	0.77 (0.34 - 1.71)	0.52	0.98	$0.90 \ (0.57 - 1.42)$	0.65	0.94
В							
	0	1			1		
	1	-			1.51 (0.50 - 4.55)		
	2	-				0.40	0.04
C	Additive	-	-	-	1.51(0.50-4.55)	0.40	0.94
C	0	1			1		
	1	1 42 (0 44 - 4 55)			1 05 (0.44-2.51)		
	2	-			1.25(0.15-10.39)		
	Additive	1.42(0.44-4.55)	0.55	0.98	1.07 (0.53 - 2.17)	0.84	0.95
D		(0					
	0	1			1		
	1	1.20(0.40-3.56)			0.90(0.46 - 1.75)		
	2	-			1.12(0.25-5.12)		
	Additive	1.64 (0.60-4.44)	0.34	0.98	$0.96 \ (0.55 - 1.67)$	0.88	0.97
\mathbf{E}							
	0	1			1		
	1	0.36 (0.17 - 0.46)			1.26(0.42 - 3.76)		
	2	-	0.05	0.00	-	0.00	0.04
	Additive	0.30(0.04-3.05)	0.35	0.98	1.20(0.42 - 3.76)	0.68	0.94

	Sup	plementar	y tab	ole 4.4	4 Resul	ts from carriers o	of haple	otypes	in the CYP genes am	ong OC users
Ha	plotype	LETS (N: OR (95%)	=140) CI)	р	FDR q	MEGA (N=678 OR (95%CI)	3) P	FDR q	SHBG levels (95%CI)	Mean difference (95%CI)
A C Y	PIA2									
	0	1				1			$138.1 \ (110.1 - 166.2)$	Reference
	1	0.94 (0.30-;	2.94)			1.00(0.62 - 1.63)			$140.6\ (125.2\text{-}156.0)$	2.5 (-29.8 to 34.7)
	5	1.20 (0.37-	3.85)			1.15(0.70-1.89)			150.5(132.2 - 168.8)	12.3 (-21.5 to 46.1)
Ъ	Additive	1.15(0.67-	1.97)	0.62	0.88	$1.09\ (0.86-1.38)$	0.47	0.98		
	0	1				1			$144.4 \ (133.0-155.9)$	Reference
	c	0.98 (0.35-:	2.76)			$1.43 \ (0.89-2.30)$ $253 \ (0.40-12.10)$			$144.2\ (106.0-182.3)$ $106\ 2\ (08\ 2_{-114}\ 2)$	-0.3 (-40.3 to 39.8)
	4 Additive	- 1.40 (0.62-:	3.19)	0.42	0.88	1.47 (0.97-2.22)	0.07	0.98	(0.11-0.00) (0.001	(T.72- 01 7.70-) T.00-
υ		,				,				
	0 1	$1 \\ 1.94 (0.38-9)$	9.84)			1 1.35 $(0.63$ -2.88)			$144.4\ (133.3 - 155.6)$ $133.2\ (81.3 - 185.1)$	Reference -11.2 (-64.4 to 42.0)
	0		((
_	Additive	1.94 (0.38-9	9.84)	0.43	0.88	1.13(0.55-2.32)	0.73	0.98		
۲	0	1				1			144.3 (130.1 - 158.6)	Reference
	(0.45(0.19-	1.06)			$0.79 \ (0.56-1.11) \ (0.56-1$			144.7 (127.4-162.1)	$0.4 \ (-22.1 \ \text{to} \ 23.0)$
	2	0.21	4.83)		0000	0.43 (0.17-1.09)	100	000	132.0(66.1 - 197.9)	-12.3 (-80.1 to 55.5)
Ē	Additive	0.70 (U.37-	1.32)	0.27	0.88	0.74 (0.55-0.99)	0.04	0.98		
	0	1				1			$144.9 \ (133.2 - 156.5)$	Reference
	-1 6	0.69(0.15 -	3.23)			0.95(0.54-1.65)			$135.4\ (107.2 \text{-} 163.7)$	-9.4 (-40.1 to 21.2)
	2 Additive	$\frac{1}{0.69}$ (0.15-:	3.23)	0.63	0.89	$\begin{array}{c} - \\ 0.95 & (0.54 \text{-} 1.65) \end{array}$	0.85	0.98	1	1
						Continued on	next p	bage		

		SO2	Supple	emente	ury table 4.4 – o	contin	ued fro	m previous page	
Haplo	type	LETS (N=140) OR (95%CI)	P d	FDR q	MEGA (N=678 OR (95%CI)	8) D	FDR q	SHBG levels (95%CI)	Mean difference (95%CI)
CYP2A	C9								
;	5 1 0	$\begin{array}{c}1\\1.12\ (0.51\text{-}2.45)\\3.00\ (0.57\text{-}15.83)\\2.00\ (0.57\text{-}15.83)\end{array}$			$\begin{array}{c}1\\1.00\ (0.72\text{-}1.40)\\0.58\ (0.24\text{-}1.44)\\0.58\ (0.24\text{-}1.44)\end{array}$			$\begin{array}{c} 144.2 & (129.5\text{-}159.0) \\ 138.7 & (123.7\text{-}153.8) \\ 170.3 & (110.0\text{-}230.5) \end{array}$	Reference -5.5 (-26.8 to 15.8) 26.0 (-36.4 to 88.4)
B	0 0	1.39 (0.78-2.47)	07.0	0.00	1	0.03	0.98	$146.4\ (133.6-159.3)$	Reference
C Ade	1 2 ditive	$\begin{array}{c} 2.26 & (0.89 - 5.77) \\ 1.07 & (0.25 - 4.54) \\ 1.39 & (0.73 - 2.64) \end{array}$	0.31	0.88	$\begin{array}{c} 0.92 & (0.65\text{-}1.30) \\ 0.65 & (0.24\text{-}1.74) \\ 0.88 & (0.66\text{-}1.19) \end{array}$	0.41	0.98	$142.1\ (120.7-163.4)$ $84.4\ (70.6-98.1)$	-4.4 (-29.4 to 20.8) -62.1 (-81.0 to -43.2)
)	0 1 6	$\begin{array}{c} 1 \\ 0.24 & (0.05 \text{-} 1.20) \end{array}$			$\begin{array}{c} 1 \\ 1.01 \ (0.55 \text{-} 1.85) \end{array}$			$\begin{array}{c} 141.6 & (130.5 \text{ to } 152.7) \\ 166.3 & (122.6 \text{ to } 210.0) \end{array}$	Reference 24.7 (-20.5 to 70.0)
D Add	ditive	$0.24 \ (0.05 - 1.20)$	0.08	0.88	$1.01 \ (0.55-1.85)$	0.98	0.99		
a Ado	0 1 2 litive	$\begin{array}{c} 1\\ 0.58 & (0.27\text{-}1.24)\\ 0.66 & (0.22\text{-}1.96)\\ 0.75 & (0.44\text{-}1.25) \end{array}$	0.27	0.88	$\begin{array}{c} 1\\ 0.90 & (0.64\text{-}1.26)\\ 1.10 & (0.68\text{-}1.76)\\ 1.01 & (0.81\text{-}1.27) \end{array}$	0.92	0.98	$\begin{array}{c} 157.9 & (139.0\text{-}176.9) \\ 130.8 & (116.8\text{-}144.9) \\ 150.0 & (120.5\text{-}179.4) \end{array}$	Reference -27.1 (-50.8 to -3.4) -8.0 (-43.2 to 27.2)
Adc A	0 1 2 litive	$\begin{array}{c} 1\\ 0.89 & (0.37\hbox{-}2.11)\\ 0.89 & (0.05\hbox{-}14.74)\\ 0.90 & (0.42\hbox{-}1.92) \end{array}$	0.79	0.95	$\begin{array}{c} 1\\ 1.27 \ (0.87\text{-}1.85)\\ 2.40 \ (0.61\text{-}9.40)\\ 1.33 \ (0.95\text{-}1.85)\end{array}$	0.09	0.98	$\begin{array}{c} 146.5 \; (133.6\text{-}159.4) \\ 130.0 \; (112.0\text{-}148.1) \\ 234.2 \; (105.9\text{-}362.4) \end{array}$	Reference -16.5 (-38.8 to 5.9) 87.7 (-42.0 to 217.3)
					Continued on	n next	page		

				supple	ementa	ary table 4.4 –	contin	ued froi	n previous page	
Haple	otype	LETOR	S (N=140 (95%CI)	P d	FDR q	MEGA (N=67 OR (95%CI)	(8) b	FDR q	SHBG levels (95%CI)	Mean difference (95%CI)
Ĺц	0	-				1			$138.0\ (127.0-149.0)$	Reference
	7 1	0.82	(0.33-2.02)			$\begin{array}{c} 0.88 & (0.56 \text{-} 1.39) \\ 1.90 & (0.17 \text{-} 21.13) \end{array}$			$174.6\ (143.4 extrm{-}205.7)\ 390.9$	36.6 (3.4 to 69.8) 252.9 (241.9 to 264.0)
Αd	ditive	0.98	(0.43-2.27)	0.97	0.98	0.94 (0.91 - 1.44)	0.76	0.98		~
$_{ m CYP5}^{CYP5}$	8A5									
	0	1				1			138.8(104.6-173.0)	Reference
	1 0	2.25 3.37	(0.66-7.64) (0.98-11.59)	_		$0.66\ (0.39-1.13)\ 0.67\ (0.39-1.14)$			$138.3\ (122.5 - 154.0)$ $151.0\ (134.7 - 167.3)$	-0.5 (-38.3 to 37.3) 12.2 (-26.0 to 50.3)
B Ad	ditive	1.72	(1.00-2.95)	0.05	0.88	0.88 (0.70-1.11)	0.28	0.98		
1	0	1				1			144.7 (133.4 - 156.1)	Reference
	- 6	1.19	(0.30 - 4.71)			$1.48 \ (0.86-2.55)$			$135.3\ (101.3 - 169.4)$ -	-9.4 (-45.4 to 26.6) -
C Ad	ditive	1.19	(0.30-4.71)	0.80	0.95	$1.48 \ (0.86-2.55)$	0.15	0.98		
)	0					1			143.5(132.5-154.5)	Reference
	1 6	0.62	(0.10-3.86)			1.73 (0.75 - 3.97)			$154.8 \ (92.6-217.1) \ 180.8$	11.3 (-52.3 to 74.9) 37.3 (26.2 to 48.4)
PA d	ditive	0.62	(0.10-3.86)	0.61	0.88	$1.37\ (0.62‐3.03)$	0.43	0.98		
ב	0	1				1			144.8(133.3-156.3)	Reference
	6	0.33	(0.12 - 0.93)			$\begin{array}{c} 0.99 & (0.65 \text{-} 1.51) \\ 1 & 91 & (0.17 \text{-} 21.23) \end{array}$			$139.5\ (109.2-169.8)$ -	-5.3 (-37.8 to 27.1) -
ΡY	ditive	0.31	(0.12 - 0.82)	0.18	0.88	1.03 (0.69-1.54)	06.0	0.98		
						Continued of	n next.	Dape		

,

			Supp	lementa	ary table 4.4 –	continu	ied froi	n previous page	
Haplo	type	LETS (N=14 OR (95%CI)	40) P	FDR q	MEGA (N=67 OR (95%CI)	8) D	FDR q	SHBG levels (95%CI)	Mean difference (95%CI)
' E			'		~			~	
	0	1			1			$144.0 \ (133.2 - 154.8)$	Reference
	1				$6.92 \ (0.51 - 93.52)$				I
	0				I			I	ı
F Ad	ditive		'	ı	6.92 (0.51-93.52)	0.15	0.98		
	0	1			1			142.5 (131.7 - 153.2)	Reference
	1	0.93 (0.13-6.91	<u> </u>		1.30(0.54 - 3.14)			190.5(107.6-273.4)	48.0 (-35.8 to 131.8)
	0								
, Adi	ditive	0.93 (0.13-6.91	0.0	5 0.98	1.30(0.54 - 3.14)	0.56	0.98		
5	0	1			1			$147.7 \ (134.5 - 160.9)$	Reference
		0.70 (0.30-1.62			$0.92 \ (0.63 - 1.33)$			131.0(113.6-148.4)	-16.7 (-38.7 to 5.3)
	0	0.42(0.04-4.84)			0.78(0.23-2.58)			162.9(86.5-239.2)	15.2 (-62.8 to 93.1)
Αdi	ditive	0.68(0.33-1.39	0.2	9 0.88	0.91 (0.66-1.26)	0.56	0.98		

previous	
trom	
continued	
L	
4.4	
e 4.4	
ble 4.4	
table 4.4	
nentary table 4.4	

н	aplotype	LETS (N=104) OR (95%CI)	р	FDR a	MEGA (N=513) OR (95%CI) p	FDR
			Р	4		4
C	YP1A2					
P	0 1 2 Additive	$1 \\ 0.38 (0.05-2.81) \\ 0.77 (0.13-4.45) \\ 1.14 (0.44-2.97)$	0.79	0.98	$\begin{array}{c} 1 \\ 1.05 \ (0.46\text{-}2.40) \\ 0.90 \ (0.38\text{-}2.16) \\ 0.93 \ (0.62\text{-}1.41) 0.7 \end{array}$	74 0.94
Б	0 1 2 Additivo	$ \begin{array}{c} 1 \\ 2.63 (0.57-12.08) \\ - \\ 2.63 (0.57 12.08) \end{array} $	0.22	0.08	$ \begin{array}{c} 1\\ 0.62 (0.25 \cdot 1.57)\\ -\\ 0.57 (0.24 \cdot 1.33) \\ 0.1 \end{array} $	0 0 80
С	Additive 0	1	0.22	0.98	1	9 0.89
	$1 \\ 2$	-			0.99 (0.26-3.80)	
D	Additive	-	-		0.99 (0.26-3.80) 0.9	0.99
	$\begin{array}{c} 0\\ 1\\ 2\end{array}$	$ \begin{array}{c} 1\\ 0.95 (0.23 - 3.85)\\ -\end{array} $			$ \begin{array}{c} 1\\ 1.14 (0.61-2.14)\\ 0.51 (0.07-3.95) \end{array} $	
Е	Additive	0.76 (0.24-2.41)	0.64	0.98	0.98 (0.59-1.62) 0.9	04 0.99
	$\begin{array}{c} 0\\ 1\\ 2\end{array}$	$ \begin{array}{c} 1\\ 0.63 (0.07-5.64)\\ -\end{array} $			$1 \\ 1.56 (0.65-3.79) \\ 4.50 (0.40-50.82)$	
	Additive	$0.63 \ (0.07-5.64)$	0.68	0.98	1.73 (0.82-3.65) 0.1	.5 0.89
CA	YP2C9					
	$\begin{array}{c} 0 \\ 1 \\ 2 \end{array}$	$ \begin{array}{c} 1\\ 0.68 (0.22 - 2.14)\\ 1.42 (0.24 - 8.23) \end{array} $			$ \begin{array}{c} 1\\ 1.37 (0.74 - 2.52)\\ 2.79 (0.96 - 8.12) \end{array} $	
в	Additive	0.96 (0.41-2.22)	0.92	0.98	1.53 (0.95-2.46) 0.0	0.86
	0 1 2	$ \begin{array}{c} 1 \\ 0.64 \\ - \\ \end{array} $			$ \begin{array}{c} 1\\ 0.63 (0.30-1.29)\\ 0.60 (0.08-4.69) \end{array} $	
С	Additive	0.57 (0.19-1.66)	0.30	0.98	0.66 (0.35-1.26) 0.2	1 0.89
	0 1 2	$ \begin{array}{c} 1\\ 0.53 (0.06-4.60) \end{array} $			$ \begin{array}{c} 1\\ 0.71 (0.21 - 2.40)\\ -\end{array} $	
	Additive	$0.53 \ (0.06-4.60)$	0.56	0.98	0.71 (0.21-2.40) 0.5	68 0.94
		Conti	inued	on next	page	

Supplementary table 4.5 Results from carriers of haplotypes in the $CY\!P$ genes among non-users

	Suppl	ementary table	4.5 -	- conti	nued from previou	ıs pag	e
		LETS (N=104)		FDR	MEGA (N=51	3))	FDR
H	aplotype	OR (95%CI)	р	\mathbf{q}	OR (95%CI)	р	\mathbf{q}
P							
D	0	1			1		
	0	1 16 (0 38 3 55)			1 0.54 (0.20, 1.02)		
	2	1.10(0.33 - 5.33) 1.30(0.27 - 6.28)			0.34(0.29 - 1.02) 0.72(0.30 - 1.74)		
	Additive	1.14 (0.54-2.43)	0.73	0.98	0.74 (0.46-1.19)	0.21	0.89
\mathbf{E}		(
	0	1			1		
	1	$0.84 \ (0.21 - 3.32)$			1.77 (0.90 - 3.50)		
	2	-	0.55	0.00	- 1 99 (0 70 9 91)	0.20	0.01
F	Additive	1.43(0.45-4.50)	0.55	0.98	1.33 (0.76-2.31)	0.32	0.91
T	0	1			1		
	1	1.18(0.29-4.81)			1.32(0.59-2.96)		
	2	-			-		
	Additive	1.18(0.29-4.81)	0.82	0.98	$1.21 \ (0.57 - 2.55)$	0.62	0.94
C	YP3A5						
А	0						
	0	1			1 1 14 (0 41 2 14)		
	2	0.92 (0.22 - 3.88) = 0.57 (0.12 - 2.78)			1.14(0.41-3.14) 1 28 (0 46-3 54)		
	Additive	0.68 (0.32 - 1.44)	0.32	0.98	1.20(0.40-3.04) 1.13(0.72-1.77)	0.60	0.94
в		· · · · ·			· · · · ·		
	0	1			1		
	1	$1.03 \ (0.11 - 9.88)$			0.82(0.24-2.81)		
	2	-	0.00	0.00	-	0 50	0.04
\mathbf{C}	Additive	1.05 (0.11-9.88)	0.98	0.99	0.09(0.24-1.99)	0.50	0.94
C	0	1			1		
	1	0.02 (0.00-0.21)			$2.01 \ (0.65 - 6.22)$		
	2	-			-		
Б	Additive	$0.02 \ (0.00-0.21)$	0.00	0.08	$1.71 \ (0.61-4.79)$	0.31	0.91
D	0	1			1		
	1	1 09 (0.27-4.38)			1 03 (0.46 - 2.30)		
	2	-			-		
	Additive	0.92(0.27 - 3.13)	0.90	0.98	$0.95 \ (0.45 - 1.98)$	0.88	0.97
Ε	~						
	0	1			1		
	1	0.95 (0.09-9.77)			-		
	Additive	0.95 (0.09 - 9.77)	0.96	0.99	-	-	-

Continued on next page

	LETS (N=104)		\mathbf{FDR}	MEGA (N=51	3))	FDR
Haplotype	OR $(95\%$ CI)	р	\mathbf{q}	OR (95%CI)	\mathbf{p}	\mathbf{q}
F						
0	1			1		
1	-			0.78(0.10-6.12)		
2	-			-		
Additive	-	-	-	0.69(0.11-4.39)	0.69	94
G						
0	1			1		
1	0.94(0.30-2.93)			1.04(0.53-2.03)		
2	2.08(0.17-24.94)			0.88(0.11-7.07)		
Additive	1.14 (0.44-2.91)	0.79	0.98	1.01 (0.57-1.79)	0.98	0.99

Supplementary table 4.5 – continued from previous page

	ddne	lementary tant	e 4.0	ruesuus	ITOIL CALLERS OF	ordeu	types 1	n une <i>z u tu</i> genes ar	nong UC users
H	plotype	LETS (N=140) OR (95%CI)	ď	FDR q	MEGA (N=67) OR (95%CI)	8) P	FDR q	SHBG levels (95%CI)	Mean difference (95%CI)
S L	ILTIAI								
:	0	1			1			$145.4 \ (128.5 - 162.3)$	Reference
	1	0.75(0.36-1.59)			0.93(0.67 - 1.30)			$145.2\ (128.2 - 162.1)$	-0.2 (-24.3 to 23.9)
	2 Additive	$\begin{array}{c} 0.91 & (0.31 \hbox{-} 2.70) \\ 0.90 & (0.54 \hbox{-} 1.49) \end{array}$	0.68	0.91	$\frac{1.40}{1.11} \left(\begin{array}{c} 0.86 - 2.27 \\ 0.89 - 1.39 \end{array} \right)$	0.35	0.98	129.3(112.3 - 146.4)	-16.1 (-40.2 to 8.1)
щ									
	0	1			1			$137.9 \ (123.2 - 152.5)$	Reference
	0	$0.82\ (0.39-1.73)$			1.07 (0.76-1.49)			$149.9\ (133.2-166.7)$	12.1 (-10.3 to 34.4)
	2 Additive	$1.40\ (0.48-4.08)$ $1.08\ (0.67-1.74)$	0.76	0.95	1.25(0.77-2.01) 1.10(0.88-1.38)	0.39	0.98	137.3(102.3 - 172.3)	-0.6 (-38.8 to 37.6)
Ö							0		
	0	1			1			145.4 (134.0-156.7)	Reference
	1 0	0.99(0.28-3.43)			$0.78 \ (0.45 - 1.38)$			121.9(93.9-150.0)	-23.4 (-53.8 to 7.0)
	7		000	0000		c h	0000	ı	Į
	Additive	0.99 (0.28-3.43)	0.98	0.98	0.86 (0.50-1.48)	0.58	0.98		
۲ د	0	1			1			$141.0\ (129.5-152.4)$	Reference
		1.53(0.66 - 3.58)			0.85(0.58-1.27)			$153.8 \ (126.9-180.8)$	12.9 (-16.5 to 42.3)
	12				3.77 (0.42-34.05)			59.4	-81.6 (-93.1 to -70.1)
되	Additive	1.67(0.76-3.67)	0.20	0.88	0.96(0.66-1.38)	0.82	0.98		
	0	1			1			$142.5\ (129.5 - 155.4)$	$\operatorname{Reference}$
	0	$0.47 \ (0.19-1.20)$			0.71(0.49-1.04)			$147.4\ (128.8-165.9)$	$4.9 \ (-17.9 \ \text{to} \ 27.7)$
	2 Additive	$0.74 \ (0.04-12.24) \\ 0.56 \ (0.24-1.29)$	0.17	0.88	-0.67 (0.46-0.95)	0.03	0.98	80.9 (1.811 to 10.66) 8.08	-55.6 (-89.6 to -21.6)
					Continued on	next p	age		

OC neare the SIILT 1040 ЧJ. 2 A R D 1 1 1 - 7 Supplem

		Su	ıppler	nentaı	$ry table 4.6 - c_0$	ontinu	led fron	a previous page	
Haplotype	LETS (OR (95	N=140) %CI)	_ d	FDR q	MEGA (N=678 OR (95%CI)	° d	FDR q	SHBG levels (95%CI)	Mean difference (95%CI)
SULT1E1	promoter	region							
A 0 1 2 Additive	$\begin{array}{c}1\\0.81\ (0.4\\0.98\ (0.2\\0.88\ (0.5\end{array}\end{array}$	$ \begin{array}{c} 40-1.61 \\ 20-4.71 \\ 50-1.55 \end{array} $	0.66	0.91	$\begin{array}{c}1\\1.09\ (0.80\text{-}1.50)\\1.57\ (0.80\text{-}3.06)\\1.17\ (0.91\text{-}1.50)\end{array}$	0.23	0.98	$\begin{array}{c} 148.8 & (132.7\text{-}164.9) \\ 137.4 & (123.4\text{-}151.3) \\ 140.3 & (98.7\text{-}181.9) \end{array}$	Reference -11.4 (-32.8 to 10.0) -8.5 (-53.4 to 36.4)
B 0 1 2 2 Additive	$\begin{array}{c}1\\1.25\ (0.6\\0.30\ (0.6\\0.80\ (0.4\end{array}\end{array}$	32-2.53) 07-1.25) 17-1.37)	0.42	0.88	$\begin{array}{c}1\\0.94\ (0.69{\text -}1.30)\\0.60\ (0.35{\text -}1.04)\\0.84\ (0.66{\text -}1.06)\end{array}$	0.13	0.98	$\begin{array}{c} 141.7 & (126.9\text{-}156.5) \\ 139.8 & (124.3\text{-}155.3) \\ 161.9 & (124.3\text{-}199.5) \end{array}$	Reference -1.9 (-23.5 to 19.6) 20.2 (-20.4 to 60.8)
C 0 1 2 Additive	$1\\1.66 (0.7\\1.14 (0.4\\1.18 (0.7)$	(79-3.47) 11-3.15 (72-1.94)	0.51	0.88	$\begin{array}{c}1\\1.33&(0.96\text{-}1.84)\\0.80&(0.49\text{-}1.32)\\1.00&(0.80\text{-}1.26)\end{array}$	0.99	0.99	$\begin{array}{c} 145.3 \\ 145.3 \\ 140.2 \\ 124.8 \\ 155.7 \\ 147.1 \\ (118.3 \\ 175.9) \end{array}$	Reference -5.1 (-27.7 to 17.6) 1.8 (-31.5 to 35.2)
D 0 1 2 Additive	$1\\1.45 (0.4\\-1.45 (0.4$	40-5.22) 40-5.22)	0.57	0.88	$\begin{array}{c}1\\0.75~(0.40\text{-}1.42)\\-\\0.75~(0.40\text{-}1.42)\end{array}$	0.38	0.98	143.0 (132.1-153.9) 153.6 (117.6-189.6) -	Reference 10.6 (-27.1 to 48.3) -
SNP rs373 GG GA AA AA Additive	$\begin{array}{c} 6599\\1\\1.02\ (0.4\\1.02\ (0.1\\1.07\ (0.5\end{array})\end{array}$	17-2.21) 14-18.80) 55-2.08)	0.84	0.97	$\begin{matrix} 1\\ 1.08 & (0.72-1.62)\\ 0.99 & (0.28-3.46)\\ 1.01 & (0.88-1.16) \end{matrix}$	0.91	0.98	$\begin{array}{c} 141.8 \\ 148.3 \\ 148.3 \\ 123.0-173.5 \\ 248.3 \end{array}$	Reference 6.5 (-21.5 to 34.5) 106.5 (-35.9 to 248.9)
					Continued on	next p	age		

	S.	upple	mentar	$\frac{cy \text{ table } 4.6 - c}{c}$	continu	ted fron	n previous page	5
Haplotype	LETS (N=140) OR (95%CI)	٩	FDR q	MEGA (N=67 OR (95%CI)	8) b	FDR 9	SHBG levels (95%CI)	Mean difference (95%CI)
SULT1E1	tene region							
A								
0,	1			1			$148.5\ (133.3-163.7)$	Reference
7 1	$0.96\ (0.47-1.95)$ $1.12\ (0.32-3.88)$			$1.02 \ (0.74-1.41) \\ 0.70 \ (0.41-1.20)$			$141.5\ (124.1-158.9)$ $128.6\ (104.1-153.1)$	-7.0 (-30.3 to 16.2) -19.9 (-48.9 to 9.1)
Additive	1.02(0.61-1.71)	0.95	0.98	0.90(0.72-1.14)	0.39	0.98	~	~
В								
0	1			1			151.0(136.3-165.8)	Reference
1	1.05(0.51-2.15)			1.24(0.90-1.71)			131.0(116.4 - 145.7)	-20.0 (-40.9 to 0.9)
2	5.09(1.05-24.63)			1.07(0.57-2.01)			154.0(99.9-208.1)	3.0 (-53.4 to 59.4)
Additive	1.56(0.95 - 2.57)	0.08	0.88	1.13(0.88-1.45)	0.33	0.98		
C								
0	1			1			141.1(129.2-153.0)	Reference
1	1.06(0.49-2.29)			$1.07 \ (0.75 - 1.53)$			148.3(126.1-170.6)	7.2 (-18.3 to 32.7)
2	0.81(0.19-3.44)			0.62(0.20-1.91)			248.3	107.2 (95.2 to 119.2)
Additive	0.97(0.55-1.71)	0.92	0.97	0.98(0.72-1.34)	0.91	0.98		~
D								
0	1			1			137.7 (125.7 - 149.8)	Reference
1	0.53(0.24-1.18)			$0.87 \ (0.61 - 1.25)$			152.6(131.1-174.2)	14.9 (-10.0 to 39.8)
2	0.34(0.03-3.89)			$0.67 \ (0.21 - 2.15)$			200.1(163.4-236.8)	62.4 (23.5 to 101.2)
Additive	0.54 (0.27 - 1.09)	0.09	0.88	0.86(0.63 - 1.17)	0.34	0.98		
Ъ								
0	1			1			143.7 (132.5 - 155.0)	$\operatorname{Reference}$
1	1.08(0.35 - 3.32)			1.11(0.66-1.84)			145.8(112.6-178.9)	2.1 (-33.1 to 37.3)
7							103.9 (71.3 to 136.5)	-39.8 (-74.5 to -5.2)
Additive	1.08(0.35 - 3.32)	0.89	0.98	0.92(0.58-1.47)	0.74	0.98		

Haplotype	LETS (N=104) OR (95%CI)	р	$_{ m q}^{ m FDR}$	MEGA (N=513 OR (95%CI)) P	FDR q
SULT1A1						
A						
0	1			1		
1	$\frac{1}{2}$ 30 (0.79-6.66)			0.92(0.48-1.76)		
2	2.00 (0.10 0.00)			1.26(0.52-3.05)		
Additive	1.05(0.57-1.92)	0.89	0.98	1.20(0.020.00) 1.08(0.68-1.69)	0.75	0.94
B	1.00 (0.01 1.02)	0.00	0.00	1.00 (0.00 1.00)	0.10	0.01
0	1			1		
1	183(053-627)			$1 \\ 0 \\ 80 \\ (0 \\ 43 \\ 1 \\ 48)$		
2	2.27 (0.48-10.71)			0.00(0.45-1.40) 0.48(0.16-1.44)		
Additive	1.52(0.74-3.14)	0.26	0.98	0.10(0.101.11) 0.73(0.47-1.14)	0.16	0.89
C	1.02 (0.11 0.11)	0.20	0.00	0.10 (0.11 1.11)	0.10	0.00
0	1			1		
1	0.50 (0.06-4.29)			253(114-563)		
2	-			2.00 (1.11 0.00)		
Additive	0.50 (0.06-4.29)	0.53	0.98	2.08 (1.00-4.33)	0.05	0.86
D	0.00 (0.00-4.25)	0.05	0.50	2.00 (1.00-4.00)	0.00	0.00
0	1			1		
1	$ \begin{array}{c} 1 \\ 0.57 \\ (0.15 \\ 2.18) \end{array} $			0.83 (0.36-1.92)		
2	-			-		
Additive	-0.57 (0.15-2.18)	0.42	0.98	- 0.73 (0.35-1.54)	0.41	0.91
E	0.01 (0.10-2.10)	0.42	0.50	0.10 (0.00-1.04)	0.41	0.01
0	1			1		
1	104(0.20-5.37)			1 46 (0.73 2 92)		
2	1.04 (0.20-0.01)			3.31(0.34-32.78)		
Additive	0.85(0.21-3.41)	0.82	0.98	1.53 (0.82 - 2.88)	0.18	0.89
ildulitive	0.00 (0.21 0.11)	0.02	0.00	1.00 (0.02 2.00)	0.10	0.00
SULT1E1	promoter region					
A	nontoter region					
0	1			1		
1	0.94 (0.35 - 2.53)			0.82(0.45-1.50)		
2	-			1.09(0.40-3.02)		
Additive	0.64(0.31-1.33)	0.23	0.98	0.95 (0.59 - 1.52)	0.82	0.95
B	0.01 (0.01 1.00)	0.20	0.00	0.000 (0.000 1.02)	0.01	0.00
0	1			1		
1	0.84 (0.29 - 2.41)			1.75(0.94-3.27)		
2	0.85(0.16-4.54)			1.46(0.55-3.86)		
Additive	0.89(0.42 - 1.88)	0.76	0.98	1.34(0.90-1.97)	0.15	0.89
C		55	5.00		5.15	5.00
~ О	1			1		
1	0.98 (0.32 - 2.98)			0.93 (0.52 - 1.68)		
2	2.71 (0.71 - 10.33)			0.55(0.16-1.91)		
Additive	1.52 (0.74 - 3.13)	0.26	0.98	0.83 (0.54 - 1.29)	0.41	0.91
riduitive	1.02 (0.11 0.10)	5.20	5.00	0.00 (0.01 1.20)	0.11	5.01

Supplementary table 4.7 Results from carriers of haplo types in the SULT genes among non-users

	LET	rs (N=104)		FDR	MEGA (N=513	3))	FDR
Haplotype	OR	(95% CI)	\mathbf{p}	\mathbf{q}	OR (95%CI)	р	\mathbf{q}
D							
0	1				1		
1	0.91	(0.18 - 4.64)			-		
2	-				-		
Additive	0.91	(0.18 - 4.64)	0.91	0.98	-	-	-
SNP rs373	6599						
GG	1				1		
GA	0.92	(0.23 - 3.63)			1.47(0.75 - 2.89)		
AA	-				1.06(0.13 - 8.58)		
Additive	0.70	(0.30 - 1.66)	0.42	0.98	0.96(0.68-1.34)	0.80	0.94
SULT1E1	gene :	region					
А							
0	1	(0.0.1.1.0.0)			1		
1	0.67	(0.24 - 1.86)			1.17 (0.64 - 2.15)		
2	-	(0.00.1.15)	0.11	0.00	1.00(0.36-2.77)	0.00	0.04
Additive B	0.51	(0.23 - 1.15)	0.11	0.98	1.06 (0.69-1.61)	0.80	0.94
0	1				1		
1	2.32	(0.73 - 7.38)			$1.02 \ (0.55 - 1.90)$		
2	3.38	(0.75 - 15.28)			1.92(0.73-5.05)		
Additive	1.89	(0.94 - 3.81)	0.07	0.98	$1.24 \ (0.78 - 1.97)$	0.37	0.91
С							
0	1	(1		
1	0.94	(0.32 - 2.75)			0.89(0.46-1.73)		
2	-	(0, 01, 1, 07)	0.50	0.00	0.49(0.06-377)	0.40	0.04
Additive	0.76	(0.31 - 1.87)	0.56	0.98	0.82(0.48-1.42)	0.49	0.94
D	1				1		
0	1 0.25	(0, 02, 2, 02)			$1 \\ 0.82 (0.27 1.80)$		
1	0.20	(0.03 - 2.03)			0.82(0.37 - 1.80)		
Additive	0.72	(0.22 - 03.33) (0.16 - 3.27)	0.69	0.98	- 0.71 (0.35-1.41)	0.33	0.91
E	0.15	(0.10-3.21)	0.05	0.50	0.11 (0.55-1.41)	0.00	0.51
0	1				1		
1	1.29	(0.32 - 5.23)			0.73(0.25 - 2.12)		
2	-				4.30(0.38-48.42)		
Additive	1.29	(0.32 - 5.23)	0.72	0.98	1.03(0.40-2.60)	0.96	0.99

	ddne	lementary tao	1e 4.0	results	IFOIII CALFIELS OF	napioi	ypes II	une voi genes an	iong OC users
Ha	plotype	LETS (N=140 OR (95%CI)) b	FDR q	MEGA (N=67 OR (95%CI)	(8) P	FDR q	SHBG levels (95%CI)	Mean difference (95%CI)
A U	GT1A Bl	ock 1							
:	0	1 0 86 (0 40-1 86)			1 1 07 (0 77-1 48)			148.0 (132.5-163.5) 142 8 (124 8-160 7)	Reference -5 2 (-20 1 to 18 6)
	2 2 Additive	$\begin{array}{c} 0.000 \\ 1.83 \\ 1.18 \\ 0.69-2.02 \end{array}$	0.54	0.88	$\begin{array}{c} 0.61 \\ 0.88 \\ 0.70-1.12 \end{array}$	0.31	0.98	127.3 (101.4-153.2)	-20.7 (-51.1 to 9.7)
ф	0	$\frac{1}{1.14} \ (0.24 - 5.37)$			$\frac{1}{1.18} \ (0.59{\text -}2.38)$			$\begin{array}{c} 144.1 \\ 128.4 \\ (93.7\text{-}163.0) \end{array}$	Reference -15.8 (-52.3 to 20.7)
ζ	2 Additive	$\frac{-}{1.57}$ (0.47-5.29)	0.46	0.88	$\begin{array}{c} 0.95 & (0.13 - 6.80) \\ 1.11 & (0.62 - 1.98) \end{array}$	0.72	0.98	ı	ı
)	0 1 0	$\frac{1}{1.72} (0.30-9.81)$			$\frac{1}{0.86} (0.37\text{-}1.97)$			$\begin{array}{c} 144.1 \\ 142.8 \\ 97.4 \text{-} 188.1 \end{array}$	Reference -1.3 (-48.3 to 45.7)
	2 Additive	$\frac{1}{1.72}$ (0.30-9.81)	0.54	0.88	$\stackrel{-}{0.75}(0.35-1.60)$	0.46	0.98	08.1	-85.9 (-97.2 to -74.7)
Ę	0 1 6	$\begin{array}{c} 1 \\ 0.82 & (0.25 - 2.72) \end{array}$			$\begin{array}{c}1\\0.91\ (0.55\text{-}1.49)\\0.93\ (0\ 13\text{-}6\ 67)\end{array}$			$\begin{array}{c} 139.2 \\ 172.8 \\ 172.8 \\ 225.6 \end{array} (132.5 - 213.2) \end{array}$	Reference 33.6 (-8.4 o 75.7) 86.4 (75.4 to 97.4)
Ŀ	Additive	$0.82\ (0.25 - 2.72)$	0.75	0.95	0.92 (0.58-1.44)	0.71	0.98		
2	0	1			1			$147.4 \ (129.1 \text{-} 165.6)$	Reference
	1 2	0.69 (0.33-1.44)			$1.27 \ (0.91-1.78)$ $1 \ 21 \ (0 \ 75-1 \ 96)$			$135.8 (121.8 - 149.8) \\ 157 9 (125.9 - 190.6)$	-11.6 (-34.7 to 11.6) 10.5 (-27.2 to 48.2)
	Additive	0.76 (0.43-1.34)	0.35	0.88	1.14(0.91-1.43)	0.26	0.98		
					Continued on	next pa	ıge		

0400 Č LULI 4+ . - - 104 f J 4 ž A & D 111 Sumbo

	Suj	pplen	nentar	y table $4.8 - co$	ntinue	d from	I previous page	
Haplotype	LETS (N=140) OR (95%CI)	d.	FDR q	MEGA (N=678 OR (95%CI)	e d	FDR q	SHBG levels (95%CI)	Mean difference (95%CI)
E 0 1 2 - 2 Additive	$\begin{matrix} 1\\ 1.74 & (0.56-5.43)\\ -\\ 1.74 & (0.56-5.43)\end{matrix}$	0.34	0.88	$\begin{array}{c} 1\\ 0.94 & (0.61\text{-}1.46)\\ 1.84 & (0.17\text{-}20.48)\\ 0.98 & (0.65\text{-}1.48)\end{array}$	0.93	0.98	$\begin{array}{c} 142.5 \\ 144.7 \\ 144.7 \\ 81.5 \end{array}$	Reference 2.1 (-34.6 to 38.9) -61.1 (-72.2 to -49.9)
$\begin{array}{c} UGT1A Bloo \\ A \\ 0 \\ 1 \\ 2 \\ 2 \\ 2 \\ 2 \end{array}$ Additive 0	ck 3 1 0.46 $(0.19-1.12)0.73$ $(0.25-2.08)0.87$ $(0.53-1.44)$	0.59	0.88	$ \begin{array}{c} 1\\ 1.09 & (0.72\text{-}1.64)\\ 1.18 & (0.76\text{-}1.82)\\ 1.08 & (0.88\text{-}1.34) \end{array} $	0.46	0.98	$\begin{array}{c} 153.9 & (128.5{\text -}179.3) \\ 137.3 & (121.4{\text -}153.1) \\ 145.4 & (128.0{\text -}162.8) \end{array}$	Reference -16.7 (-46.8 to 13.4) -8.5 (-39.5 to 22.4)
Additive	$\begin{matrix} 1\\ 3.64 & (0.39-33.73)\\ -\\ 3.64 & (0.39-33.73) \end{matrix}$	0.26	0.88	$1 \\ 1.04 (0.61-1.79) \\ - \\ 1.04 (0.61-1.79)$	0.88	0.98	$\begin{array}{c} 144.5 & (133.4\text{-}155.5) \\ 134.5 & (93.5\text{-}175.4) \\ \text{-} \end{array}$	Reference -10.0 (-52.5 to 32.5) -
O 1 2 Additive	$\begin{array}{c}1\\0.62\ (0.27\text{-}1.43)\\1.19\ (0.42\text{-}3.37)\\1.05\ (0.64\text{-}1.73)\end{array}$	0.85	26.0	$\begin{array}{c}1\\1.01\ (0.72\text{-}1.42)\\0.79\ (0.50\text{-}1.25)\\0.91\ (0.73\text{-}1.14)\end{array}$	0.41	0.98	$\begin{array}{c} 140.1 & (124.4 - 155.8) \\ 144.6 & (126.5 - 162.6) \\ 148.9 & (124.9 - 173.0) \end{array}$	Reference 4.5 (-19.5 to 28.5) 8.9 (-20.0 to 37.8)
					-			
				Continued on r	lext pa	еe		

		Su	ipplen	nentar	y table $4.8 - co$	ntinued	from	previous page	
Haj	plotype	LETS (N=140) OR (95%CI)	<u>م</u>	FDR q	MEGA (N=678 OR (95%CI)	s) P q	DR	SHBG levels (95%CI)	Mean difference (95%CI)
DZ	TIA Blu	ock 4							
Ā									
	0	1			1			$137.9\ (124.5-151.4)$	Reference
	1 0	$0.68 \ (0.33-1.37)$			$1.30\ (0.94-1.80)$ $1.08\ (0.61-1.03)$			153.1 (133.4-172.8) 141.0 (100.0-173.1)	15.2 (-8.7 to 39.1) 3.1 (-31.0 ±0.38.9)
	2 Additive	0.77 (0.42-1.41)	0.40	0.88	1.14 (0.90-1.46)	0.28 0	98	(T.0.11_0.001) 0.111	(7:00 01 0:10-) T.O
ш	c	Ŧ			Ŧ				c f
	- C	T 00 (0 47-9 11)			T 1 06 (0 77-1 47)			144.0 (129.7-158.3) 147 0 (198 0-167 7)	Keterence 3 0 (_20 7 +0 28 5)
	- 7	1.10(0.35-3.39)			0.75(0.42-1.33)			128.3 (105.5-151.1)	-15.7 (-42.8 to 11.4)
ζ	Additive	1.03(0.61-1.74)	0.91	0.98	0.94(0.74-1.19)	0.62 0	98.		
)	0	1			1			145.6(134.4-156.8)	Reference
	- 1	0.55(0.12 - 2.59)			$0.82 \ (0.43-1.57) \ 0.82 \ (0.43-1.57) \ 0.82 \ 0.82 \ 0.43-1.57 \ 0.82 \ 0.$			116.2(87.7-144.7)	-29.4 (-60.2 to 1.3)
	2 Additive	- 0.55 $(0.12 - 2.59)$	0.45	0.88	0.95 (0.06 - 15.37) 0.84 (0.46 - 1.53)	0.58 0	98	I	1
D)			0		
	0	1			1			139.7 $(129.0-150.5)$	Reference
	- 1 c	0.75(0.21 - 2.73)			0.94 (0.57-1.55) 0.48 (0.04 5 29)			171.6 (129.2-213.9) ววร ธ	31.9 (-12.1 to 75.8) 85 0 (75 0 ±0 06 7)
,	2 Additive	0.75(0.21-2.73)	0.67	0.91	0.90(0.57-1.43)	0.65 0	98	0.044	
더	c	·			Ŧ			(1 221 1 001) 1 111	Ę
	1 0	$\begin{array}{c} 1 \\ 4.00 & (0.45 - 35.52) \end{array}$			$1 \\ 1.08 \ (0.63-1.86)$			144.1 (133.1-133.1) 139.1 (97.3-181.0)	reference -4.9 (-48.4 to 38.5)
1	2 Additive	- 4.00 $(0.45-35.52)$	0.21	0.88	$\frac{1}{1.08}$ (0.63-1.86)	0.78 0	98	1	I
		~			~				
					Continued on r	next pag	0		

		Su	ıpplen	nentar	y table $4.8 - c$	ontinue	ed from	previous page	
Hap	lotype	LETS (N=140) OR (95%CI)	_ <u>a</u>	FDR q	MEGA (N=67 OR (95%CI)	(8) p	FDR q	SHBG levels (95%CI)	Mean difference (95%CI)
L L									
	0	1			1			$151.9 \ (135.7 - 168.1)$	Reference
	1	1.26(0.62 - 2.57)			0.98(0.71-1.36)			134.6(118.1-151.0)	-17.3 (-40.6 to 5.9)
	2	1.12(0.23-5.38)			0.88(0.50-1.56)			142.8(123.6-161.9)	-9.2 (-34.4 to 16.1)
4	dditive	1.17(0.65-2.09)	0.61	0.88	0.96(0.75 - 1.21)	0.71	0.98		
UG	TIA Bl	ock 5							
	0	1			1			153.4 (130.2 - 176.7)	Reference
	0	$1.29\ (0.62-2.71)$			$1.03 \ (0.73-1.46)$			134.3 (118.1-150.6)	-19.1 (-47.6 to 9.5)
Ą	2 dditive	0.48(0.04-5.57) 1.10(0.57-2.12)	0.78	0.95	$1.03\ (0.48-2.19)$ $1.02\ (0.78-1.34)$	0.86	0.98	145.1 (128.0-162.3)	-8.3 (-37.4 to 20.8)
В									
	0	1			1			138.0(127.3-148.7)	Reference
	1 0	$1.39\ (0.65-2.97)$			$1.09\ (0.78-1.51)$ 0 85 (0 50 1 47)			172.8 (132.5 - 213.2)	34.8 (-7.1 to 76.8) $87.6 (76.0 \pm 0.08.4)$
A	² dditive	1.44(0.85-2.44)	0.18	0.88	0.98 (0.77-1.24)	0.87	0.98	0.044	(=.00 m e.01) 0.10
U									
	0,	1			1			$142.2\ (127.8-156.7)$	Reference
	I C	0.97 (0.39-2.41) -			0.98(0.67-1.44) 1.27(0.43-3.72)			143.6 (124.4-162.8) 140 6 (114 1-167 1)	1.4 (-22.8 to 25.6) -1 7 (-32 0 +0 28 7)
Ą	- dditive	0.97 (0.39-2.41)	0.95	0.98	1.03(0.74-1.42)	0.87	0.98		
D	C	-						144 9 (199 1 166 4)	Dofenence
	- 1	$\begin{array}{c} 1 \\ 0.71 & (0.33 - 1.51) \end{array}$			$ \begin{array}{c} 1 \\ 0.98 \\ 0.69 \\ 1.38 \end{array} $			144.3 (133.1-133.4) 116.3 (85.2-147.4)	-28.0 (-61.1 to 5.2)
	2	1.63(0.14-18.81)			0.78(0.33-1.85)				
Ā	dditive	0.83(0.42 - 1.63)	0.59	0.88	0.94 (0.71-1.25)	0.67	0.98		
					Continued on	next pa	age		

	Su	ppler	nentar;	<u>y table 4.8 – co</u>	ntinue	ed from	previous page	
Haplotype	LETS (N=140) OR (95%CI)	۵	FDR q	MEGA (N=678 OR (95%CI)	8) D	FDR a	SHBG levels (95%CI)	Mean difference (95%CI)
		-	-			-		
0	1			1			142.5(131.5-153.6)	Reference
1	0.39(0.16-0.92)			1.05(0.74 - 1.49)			144.7 (109.8 - 179.5)	2.1 (-34.6 to 38.9)
2				1.79(0.65-4.94)			81.5	-61.1 (-72.2 to -49.9)
Additive	0.61(0.27 - 1.37)	0.23	0.88	1.13(0.84-1.52)	0.41	0.98		

н	aplotype	LETS (N=104) OR (95%CI)	q	FDR q	MEGA (N=513 OR (95%CI)	3) p	FDR q
		l- 1	•	•	· /	•	•
A	GIIA DI	0CK 1					
D	0 1 2 Additive	$1 \\ 0.84 (0.26\text{-}2.68) \\ 1.58 (0.14\text{-}17.48) \\ 1.00 (0.36\text{-}2.74)$	1.00	1.00	$1 \\ 2.00 (1.08-3.70) \\ 0.89 (0.25-3.16) \\ 1.28 (0.87-1.89)$	0.20	0.89
Б	$\begin{array}{c} 0\\ 1\\ 2\end{array}$	$ \begin{array}{c} 1 \\ 1.67 (0.16-17.44) \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ -$			$ \begin{array}{c} 1 \\ 1.55 (0.51 - 4.68) \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ -$	0.44	0.00
a	Additive	0.79(0.18-3.51)	0.75	0.98	1.55 (0.51 - 4.68)	0.44	0.92
C	0 1 2 Additive	1 - -	-	-	1 1.60 (0.53-4.85) - 1.30 (0.50-3.39)	0.59	0.94
D	0 1 2 Additive	1 2.09 (0.48-9.11) - 2.09 (0.48-9.11)	0.33	0.98	$ \begin{array}{c} 1\\ 1.62 (0.64-4.07)\\ -\\ 1.62 (0.64-4.07) \end{array} $	0.31	0.91
E	0 1 2 Additive	$1 \\ 0.82 (0.24-2.80) \\ 1.31 (0.21-8.41) \\ 1.04 (0.39-2.75)$	0.94	0.98	$1 \\ 1.12 (0.59-2.13) \\ 1.20 (0.47-3.04) \\ 1.10 (0.71-1.70)$	0.67	0.94
Г	0 1 2 Additive	$1 \\ 0.54 (0.15-1.90) \\ 2.10 (0.17-25.88) \\ 0.80 (0.25-2.55)$	0.71	0.98	$\begin{array}{c}1\\0.45~(0.22\text{-}0.93)\\0.40~(0.05\text{-}3.10)\\0.49~(0.26\text{-}0.95)\end{array}$	0.04	0.86
Ľ	GT1A Bl	ock 2					
АВ	0 1 2 Additive	$1 \\ 0.87 (0.20-3.71) \\ 1.20 (0.24-6.01) \\ 1.13 (0.48-2.68)$	0.78	0.98	$1 \\ 1.17 (0.53-2.61) \\ 0.73 (0.29-1.84) \\ 0.84 (0.56-1.26)$	0.40	0.91
	0 1 2	1 1.41 (0.34-5.86)			1 1.24 (0.42-3.70)		
_	Additive	$1.41 \ (0.34-5.86)$	0.63	0.98	$1.24 \ (0.42 - 3.70)$	0.70	0.94
		Conti	inued	on next	page		

Supplementary table 4.9 Results from carriers of haplotypes in the UGT genes among non-users

	Suppl	eme	ntary table	4.9	- conti	nued from previo	us pag	e
		LE1	ГS (N=104)		\mathbf{FDR}	MEGA (N=51	3))	FDR
H	aplotype	OR	(95% CI)	р	q	OR $(95\%$ CI)	р	q
С								
	0	1				1		
	1	0.83	(0.27 - 2.60)			2.06(1.08-3.93)		
	2	2.22	(0.35-14.20)		0.00	1.08(0.30-3.89)	0.40	0.00
Б	Additive	1.17	(0.48 - 2.89)	0.73	0.98	1.37 (0.91 - 2.05)	0.13	0.89
D	0	1				1		
	0	0.80	(0.10-8.22)			1 0 82 (0 19-3 63)		
	2	-	(0.10-0.22)			-		
	Additive	0.89	(0.10 - 8.22)	0.92	0.98	0.82(0.19-3.63)	0.80	0.94
\mathbf{E}			· /			· · · ·		
	0	1				1		
	1	0.30	(0.04 - 2.48)			$0.66 \ (0.25 - 1.75)$		
	2	-	(0.04.0.1.4)	0.00	0.00	-	0.01	0.01
	Additive	0.28	(0.04-2.14)	0.22	0.98	0.64 (0.25-1.61)	0.34	0.91
L	IGT1A BL	ock 3						
Α	-							
	0	1				1		
	1	0.89	(0.21 - 3.79)			$1.31 \ (0.58-2.99)$		
	2	0.46	(0.09-2.46)			0.78(0.31 - 1.97)		
Б	Additive	0.66	(0.31 - 1.40)	0.28	0.98	$0.84 \ (0.57 - 1.23)$	0.37	0.91
Б	0	1				1		
	1	1 64	(0.29-9.25)			0.19(0.03-1.40)		
	2	-	(0.20 0.20)			-		
	Additive	1.64	(0.29 - 9.25)	0.57	0.98	0.19(0.03 - 1.33)	0.09	0.86
\mathbf{C}			· · · ·			· · · ·		
	0	1				1		
	1	1.24	(0.41 - 3.74)			2.16(1.10-4.26)		
	2	2.07	(0.41-10.48)	0.40	0.00	1.74(0.66-4.56)	0.00	0.00
	Additive	1.39	(0.62-3.09)	0.43	0.98	1.43 (0.98-2.10)	0.06	0.86
ι	IGT1A Bl	ock 4						
Α		,						
	0	1				1		
	1	0.52	(0.17 - 1.55)			0.73(0.39-1.34)		
	2	0.23	(0.03 - 1.99)			0.32(0.07-1.38)		
Б	Additive	0.50	(0.22 - 1.13)	0.10	0.98	0.65 (0.40 - 1.04)	0.07	0.86
в	0	1				1		
	1	1.71	(0.59-4.91)			265(139-5.04)		
	2	1.96	(0.18-21.48)			1.25 (0.35 - 4.53)		
	Additive	1.57	(0.67-3.64)	0.30	0.98	1.55(1.06-2.27)	0.02	0.86
			Conti	nued	on next	page		

н	aplotype	LETS (N=104) OR (95%CI)) p	FDR	MEGA (N=513 OR (95%CI)	B)) P	$_{\mathbf{q}}^{\mathbf{FDR}}$
\mathbf{C}							
	0	1			1		
	1	1.32(0.25-7.02)			0.69(0.16 - 3.02)		
	2 Additivo	- 1 22 (0 25 7 02)	0.74	0.08	-	0.62	0.04
D	Auditive	1.52 (0.25-1.02)	0.74	0.38	0.03 (0.10-3.02)	0.05	0.94
2	0	1			1		
	1	$2.01 \ (0.55-7.36)$			1.16(0.39 - 3.43)		
	2	-			-		
-	Additive	$2.01 \ (0.55-7.36)$	0.29	0.98	$1.16\ (0.39-3.43)$	0.79	0.94
E	0	1			1		
	0	1 1 88 (0 33-10 63)			1 0 19 (0 03 1 40)		
	2	-			-		
	Additive	1.25(0.31-5.00)	0.75	0.98	0.19(0.03 - 1.36)	0.10	0.86
\mathbf{F}							
	0	1			1		
	1	1.25(0.44 - 3.54)			1.83(0.99-3.39)		
	2 Additivo	- 0.03 (0.41.2.00)	0.85	0.08	0.92 (0.20-3.20) 1.26 (0.85 1.87)	0.26	0.01
	Auditive	0.55 (0.41-2.05)	0.85	0.38	1.20 (0.85-1.87)	0.20	0.91
U,	GT1A Bl	ock 5					
А	0	1			1		
	1	0.41 (0.11 - 1.58)			0.93(0.50-1.75)		
	2	0.89(0.09 - 8.74)			-		
	Additive	0.62(0.20-1.87)	0.39	0.98	0.74(0.45 - 1.23)	0.25	0.91
В							
	0	1			1		
	1	0.89(0.31-2.57)			1.67 (0.89 - 3.14)		
	∠ Additive	0.09(0.07-0.50) 0.86(0.37-1.99)	0.72	0.98	1.99(0.32 - 3.08) 1.20(0.80 - 1.79)	0.38	0.91
\mathbf{C}	nuannive	0.00 (0.07-1.00)	0.12	0.50	1.20 (0.00-1.70)	0.00	0.51
-	0	1			1		
	1	1.15(0.36 - 3.68)			$1.01 \ (0.49-2.12)$		
	2	4.83(0.28-84.00)			1.76(0.20-15.53)		
F	Additive	$1.45\ (0.54-3.92)$	0.46	0.98	$1.09 \ (0.56-2.10)$	0.80	0.94
D	0	1			1		
	0	$\frac{1}{271}$ (0.94-7.79)			1 1 11 (0 59-2 11)		
	2	-			1.06 (0.23-4.82)		
	Additive	1.68(0.73 - 3.86)	0.22	0.98	1.08(0.65-1.80)	0.78	0.94
		Cont	inued	on next	page		

Suppl	ementary table	4.9 -	- contir	ued from previou	s pag	e
Haplotype	LETS (N=104) OR (95%CI)	р	FDR q	MEGA (N=513 OR (95%CI))) P	FDR q
E	. ,	-	-	. ,	-	
0	1			1		
1	0.74(0.19-2.90)			0.98(0.49-1.96)		
2	1.42(0.14-14.90)			0.66(0.08-5.21)		
Additive	0.96(0.34-2.65)	0.93	0.98	0.92 (0.52 - 1.64)	0.79	0.94
Clinical aspects

Chapter 5

Hormonal contraceptive use after venous thrombosis: practice from 1999-2004

> Bernardine H. Stegeman Hetty Jolink Frans M. Helmerhorst Frits R. Rosendaal Astrid van Hylckama Vlieg

Submitted for publication

Abstract

Background: Current guidelines state that women using combined hormonal contraceptives at the time of a venous thrombosis event should stop using these combined preparations. Progestagen-only contraceptives are advised to be used in these women. The aim of this study is to determine to what extent the guidelines concerning hormonal contraceptive use after a venous thrombosis are followed in daily practice.

Methods: Women younger than 50 years who experienced a hormonal contraceptive-associated venous thrombosis were selected from a case-control study, the MEGA study. Data on hormonal contraceptive use after a venous thrombosis was available through an interview at venipuncture. In addition, participants from the follow-up study provided data on advice, given by a physician, to stop hormonal contraceptive use. Risk differences with 95% confidence interval (CI) were calculated.

Results: 703 women were included with a mean follow-up at interview of 10.8 months (range: 2.1 to 35.4 months). 521 (74%) women stopped hormonal contraceptive use, 63 (9%) changed to a different contraceptive method, and 119 (17%) continued the same method. 143 (21%) of 682 women who used a combined oral contraceptive at the thrombotic event were still using a combined preparation after the event contrasting the guidelines. Women who continued their contraceptive use had less often a positive family history of venous thrombosis and more often surgery (RD 19%, 95%CI: 9 to 30%) or a plaster cast (RD 17%, 95%CI: 3 to 34%) at the time of venous thrombosis than women who stopped. 39 (12%) of 332 women using a combined preparation and who received advice to stop from a physician, continued their combined oral contraceptive.

Conclusions: The finding that women continue their combined oral contraceptive use after receiving advice to stop is a real concern, in particular since there are indications that this use could increase the risk of a recurrence.

Introduction

Combined oral contraceptive use (containing ethinylestradiol and a progestagen) is associated with an increased risk of venous thrombosis. Regarding the use of combined oral contraceptives after a hormonal contraceptive-associated venous thrombosis, the WHO guideline from 2004 recommends that women with a history of venous thromboembolic disease should refrain from using combined hormonal contraceptives¹. The same recommendation is stated in national guidelines from the Netherlands^{2,3}. In addition, package insertions of combined oral contraceptives advise women to refrain from the use of these contraceptives in case of a (experienced) thromboembolic event. By law, the manufacturer is required to list contra-indications on package insertions in the Netherlands. Both national and WHO guidelines state that progestagen-only contraceptives such as progestagenonly pills or intra-uterine devices may be used in case of a history of venous thrombosis $^{1-3}$.

Little is known about hormonal contraceptive use after venous thrombosis in clinical practice. Only one study assessed whether continuing hormonal contraceptives influenced the risk of a recurrence. In the Leiden Thrombophilia Study (LETS) it was shown that almost 30% of women continued oral contraceptive use after an oral contraceptive-associated venous thrombosis⁴ and after a mean follow-up of 7.3 years approximately 45% either continued or restarted oral contraceptives⁵. The recurrence rate in women who continued or restarted the use of a hormonal contraceptive was much higher (48.8 per 1000 patientyears) than in women who stopped hormonal contraceptive use (10.5 per 1000 patient-years) (age-adjusted incidence rate ratio 4.3, 95%CI: 1.7 to 11.1)⁶.

There is limited knowledge regarding daily medical practice after a hormonal contraceptive-associated venous thrombotic event. To assess the adherence to the recommendations in the guidelines, short term follow-up data on hormonal contraceptive use was analyzed from the cases enrolled in the MEGA study (a case-control study of venous thrombosis). We focused in particular on what proportion of patients with a hormonal contraceptive-associated venous thrombosis stopped, changed or continued their hormonal contraceptive use. We determined what changes were made when women changed to a different hormonal contraceptive method after a thrombotic event. Secondly, we assessed whether acquired risk factors for venous thrombosis were associated with the decision to stop, change or continue oral contraceptive use. In a proportion of these women, long term follow-up data was available with information about the advice received from the physician. In these women, we assessed the proportion of women who did receive advice to stop their oral contraceptive use and how many followed this advice.

Methods

Study design For this study, we included patients with a first episode of deep venous thrombosis or a pulmonary embolism, who were enrolled in a large case-control study on risk factors for venous thrombosis, i.e., the Multiple Environmental and Genetic Assessment of risk factors for venous thrombosis (MEGA) study⁷. Consecutive patients younger than 70 years with a first symptomatic deep vein thrombosis in the leg or arm or pulmonary embolism were recruited from six anticoagulation clinics in the Netherlands between 1 March 1999 and 31 August 2004 (N=5183). Control subjects were partners or recruited via random digit dialling. Only the case group is included in the current analysis.

All patients completed a detailed questionnaire on risk factors for venous thrombosis, including the use of oral contraceptives. The questions covered a period of one year before the thrombotic event. Three months after discontinuation of the anticoagulation therapy, patients were invited to the anticoagulation clinic for a blood sample. During this visit participants were interviewed regarding the period from the venous thrombotic event until the venipuncture. This interview included items on the change of hormonal contraceptive methods since the diagnosis of venous thrombosis. Patients included in the MEGA case-control study subsequently took part in a follow-up study. In the follow-up questionnaire, a question was asked whether or not advice from the treating physician was received regarding contraceptive use after the first event. Because not all patients participated in this follow-up study, data was available in a proportion of the included women for the current analysis.

Of 5183 cases included in the MEGA study, 2799 were women of whom 1703 were younger than 50 years. Women not taking hormonal contraceptives at the time of a venous thrombosis were excluded (N=569). Of 431 women no data was available on hormonal contraceptive use after the thrombotic event, i.e., at the time of venipuncture. In total, 703 women were included in the current analysis of which 414 women also filled in the follow-up questionnaire and thus had data on advice received from a physician.

Analysis We first determined what proportion of women with venous thrombosis during hormonal contraceptive use stopped, continued, or changed their hormonal contraceptive use after the event. Baseline characteristics (i.e., age, body mass index (BMI), current smoking, positive family history, and type of contraception) were studied separately for women who stopped, changed, or continued their contraception. BMI was analyzed as a categorical variable with three categories: BMI $\leq 25 \text{ kg/m}^2$, BMI 25-30 kg/m², and BMI >30 kg/m². Smoking behaviour was represented as current, past, or never smokers. A positive family history was defined as having one or more first-degree relatives with a history of venous thrombosis. Contraception was divided into combined hormonal contraceptives (i.e., containing ethinylestradiol and a progestagen) and progestagen-only contraceptives. The most commonly used administration route for combined

formulations is orally but occasionally it is administered transdermally or transvaginally. Progestagen-only formulations are administered orally (mini pill) as well as subcutaneously (via implant or injection) or intrauterinely (intrauterine device). In our study, none of the women used a combined transdermal patch or combined vaginal ring. All other applications of hormones were used. Combined oral contraceptives were further subdivided according to the type of progestagen used; first generation (i.e., lynestrenol and norethisteron), second generation (i.e., levonorgestrel), and third generation combined oral contraceptives (i.e., gestodene, desogestrel and norgestimate). The progestagens introduced after the third generation progestagens, i.e., cyproterone acetate and drospirenone, were analysed separately. Progestagen-only contraceptives were subdivided into oral progestagen-only contraceptives (the so-called progestagenonly pills (POP)), hormonal intra-uterine device, implants, and injectables.

Secondly, we assessed which type of hormonal contraceptive women started to use when they changed their hormonal contraceptive use after the thrombotic event.

Thirdly, we determined whether exposure to an acquired risk factor for venous thrombosis was associated with stopping, changing, or continuing to use hormonal contraceptives. The following acquired risk factors were taken into account: surgery, plaster cast, immobilization, injury, and travel. A thrombotic event was classified as secondary to surgery, plaster cast, immobilization, or injury when one or more of these risk situations had occurred within 3 months prior to the thrombotic event. A thrombotic event was classified as secondary to travel when a patient had travelled for more than 4 hours in the period of eight weeks prior to the thrombotic event.

Finally, in women with data about advice received from a physician, we determined what proportion of women stopped, changed, or continued their contraceptive use when they were advised to stop.

Risk differences (RD) with 95% confidence intervals (CI) were calculated between different proportions. The Newcombe method 10 was used to calculate these risk differences as this method performed better with low sample sizes⁸. All statistical analyses were performed with STATA, version 12.0 (Statacorp LP, College Station, TX, USA).

Results

A total of 703 women with a hormonal contraceptive-associated venous thrombosis provided information on contraceptive use after the event. At an average of 10.8 months (range: 2.1 to 35.4 months) after venous thrombosis, 521 (74%) women had stopped the use of hormonal contraceptives, 63 (9%) changed to another hormonal contraceptive and 119 (17%) had continued with the same contraceptive.

General characteristics of the study population are presented in table 5.1 for women who stopped, changed or continued hormonal contraceptives. On average, women were about the same age (stop: 36 years (range 18 - 49), change: 34 years (range 20 - 48) and continue: 36 years (range 18 - 49)). The proportion of women stopping, changing or continuing their hormonal contraceptive did not markedly differ between BMI categories or smoking behaviour. Women with a positive family history of venous thrombosis were more likely to stop and less likely to change or continued their hormonal contraceptive than women without a positive family history. The vast majority was using a combined preparation at the time of venous thrombosis and the most commonly used progestagen was a second or third generation progestagen. Women using a combined oral contraceptive were more likely to stop and less likely to change or continue their contraceptive than women using a progestagen-only contraceptive. While no difference in age was observed, users of a first generation progestagen in their combined oral contraceptives were more likely to stop their contraceptive use and users

of cyproterone acetate and drospirenone were more likely to continue their contraceptive than users of other progestagens.

Women who	Stop N=521	Change N=63	Continue N=119
	86 (10, 40)	84 (20, 40)	86 (10, 40)
Age, mean (range), years	36(18-49)	34(20-48)	36 (18-49)
BMI ^a kg/m ²		(=)	()
>30 (%)	126(76)	11(7)	29(17)
25-30 (%)	156(75)	20(10)	33~(16)
$<\!25~(\%)$	210(73)	29(10)	50(17)
Smoking ^a			
Current (%)	213(76)	22(8)	45(16)
Past $(\%)$	89(77)	10(9)	17(15)
Never $(\%)$	203(71)	30(11)	52(18)
Positive family history ^a			
Yes (%)	115(82)	7(5)	18(13)
No (%)	300(72)	40 (10)	75 (18)
Contraception			
Combined oral contraceptives (%)	508(75)	60(9)	114(17)
First generation (%)	32 (86)	1(3)	4 (11)
Second generation (%)	212(76)	13(5)	53(19)
Third generation $(\%)$	213(74)	37 (13)	38(13)
Cyproterone acetate (%)	45(64)	8 (11)	17(24)
Drospirenone $(\%)$	$6(\hat{67})^{\prime}$	1 (11)	$2(22)^{\prime}$
Progestagen-only contraceptives (%)	12(60)	3(15)	5(25)
Oral progestagen-only ^b (%)	0(0)	1(100)	0(0)
Intra-uterine device (%)	0(0)	0(0)	1(100)
Implanon (%)	1(100)	0(0)	0(0)
Injectables $(\%)$	11(65)	2(12)	4(24)
Unknown (%)	1(100)	2(12)	$-\frac{1}{2}(2+)$
	1 (100)	0 (0)	0 (0)

Table 5.1: Baseline chacteristics

^a Data on BMI, smoking, and family history was available in 665, 682, and 556 women, respectively.

 $^{\rm b}$ User of lynestrenol, a progestagen belonging to the first generation

An overview of the contraceptive used at and after the event among women who changed their contraceptive is given in table 5.2. The majority of these women changed to either a second generation combined oral contraceptive (41%) or to an intra-uterine device (40%). 54% of third generation combined oral contraceptive users switched to a second generation contraceptives, whereas 54% of second generation combined oral contraceptive users changed to an intra-uterine device (Table 5.2).

Regarding adherence to the guidelines, of 682 women who were using a combined oral contraceptive at the venous thrombosis event, 508 (74%) women discontinued use of combined oral contraceptives. However, 143 (21%) either changed to another combined oral contraceptive or continued to use their combined preparation, while 31 (5%) women changed to progestagen-only preparations.

At the time of interview not all women had stopped anticoagulant therapy. Hormonal contraceptive use might be continued to prevent pregnancy during anticoagulant therapy. 64 (10%) women were using anticoagulant therapy at time of the interview. After excluding these women, the distribution of women who stopped, changed or continued their contraceptive did not change; 421 (76%) women stopped, 46 (8%) changed and 85 (15%) continued their contraceptive use.

Risk differences (RD) in acquired risk factors - surgery, plaster cast, immobilization, injury and travel - for the women who stopped, continued or changed their contraceptive method are presented in table 5.3. Of the 349 women not exposed to any risk factor, 267 (77%) stopped, 31 (9%) changed and 51 (15%) continued their contraceptive use. 337 women were exposed to one or more acquired risk factors, of which 240 (71%) stopped, 31 (9%) changed and 66 (20%) continued their contraceptive use. Women, who had undergone surgery within 3 months prior to the diagnosis of thrombosis, were less likely to stop their contraceptive use than unexposed women (58% versus 77%, RD -19%, 95%CI: -30 to -8%) and more likely to continue their contraceptive use (34% versus 15%, RD 19%, 95%CI: 9 to 30%). Women, who had a plaster cast within 3 months prior to the diagnosis of thrombosis, were less likely to stop their contraceptive use than unexposed women (58% versus 77%, RD -19%, 95%CI: 9 to 30%). Women,

	gen Zm	en 3 rd ge	n DRSP	POP	IUD	Implanon	Injectables
Combined oral contraceptives							
1 st gen (%)	I	ı	ı	ı	1(100)	ı	I
$2^{nd} \text{ gen } (\%)$ -	3(23)	1 (8)	ı	ı	7 (54)	ı	2(15)
$3^{rd} \text{ gen } (\%)$ -	20(54)	-	ı	2(5)	10(27)	2(5)	3(8)
CPA (%) -	3(38)	1(13)	1(13)	1	3(38)		
DRSP (%) -	I			ı	1(100)	ı	ı
Progestagen-only contraceptives	s						
POP (%) -	ı	ı	ı	ı	1(100)		
Injectables (%) -	I	ı	ı	I	2(100)	ı	I
Total 0	26(41)) 2 (3)	1 (2)	2(3)	25 (40)	2(3)	5(8)

mhosis event. and the riated anting 2 ţ 8 0.00 2 20 after of chan Table 5.2: Pattern unexposed women (59% versus 77%, RD -17%, 95%CI: -35 to -1%) and more likely to continue their contraceptive use (31% versus 15%, RD 17%, 95%CI: 3 to 34%). Regarding women exposed to immobilization, injure or travel, no differences were observed between exposed and unexposed women.

Finally, a total of 414 women had information on whether they received advice to stop using hormonal contraceptives. 341 (82%) were advised to stop using hormonal contraceptives, while 67 (16%) women did not receive this advice. Six women stated that they did not know whether they received any advice. Women who received advice regarding hormonal contraceptive use were more likely to stop their contraceptive use than women who did not receive any advice (83% versus 34%, RD 49%, 95%CI: 36 to 60%) (Table 5.4). Of 332 women using a combined oral contraceptive who were advised to stop, 277 (83%) did stop their preparation, 16 (5%) changed to progestagen-only contraceptives and 39 (12%) either continued or changed to another combined preparation.

Discussion

In this study we found that the majority of women with a first episode of venous thrombosis while using a hormonal contraceptive method had discontinued the use of hormonal contraceptives after the thrombotic event. However, about 25% of these women either changed or continued their contraceptive. Anticoagulant therapy at the time of interview did not explain why women continued their contraceptive use. Women who had had a thrombosis following surgery or plaster cast continued their hormonal contraceptive method more often than unexposed women. The majority of the women who received advice to stop using their hormonal contraceptive, did follow this advice.

The majority of women changing oral contraceptives, change to a combined preparation with a second generation progestagen or an intra-uterine device. The reason behind changing to a

	$_{ m N=521}^{ m Stop}$	RD (95%CI)	Change N=69	RD (95%CI)	Continue N=119	RD (95%CI)
Risk factor						
None $(\%)$	267(77)	Reference	31(9)	Reference	51(15)	Reference
Any $(\%)$	240(71)	-5 (-12 to 1)	31(9)	0 (-4 to 5)	66(20)	5 (-1 to 11)
Surgery (%)	48(58)	-19 (-30 to -8)	7 (8)	0 (-6 to 8)	28(34)	19(9 to 30)
Immobilization $(\%)$	70 (70)	-7 (-17 to 3)	14(14)	5 (-1 to 14)	16(16)	1 (-6 to 11)
Plaster cast $(\%)$	19(59)	-17 (-35 to -1)	(9)	1 (-7 to 16)	10(31)	17 (3 to 34)
Injury (%)	73 (74)	-3 (-13 to 6)	8 (8)	-1 (-6 to 7)	18(18)	4 (-4 to 13)
Travel $(\%)$	108(82)	6 (-3 to 13)	8 (6)	-3 (-7 to 3)	15(11)	-3 (-9 to 4)
Advice to stop						
Do not know	3(50)		1(17)		2(33)	
No	23(34)	Reference	9(13)	Reference	35(52)	Reference
Yes	284(83)	49 (36 to 60)	27(8)	-6 (-16 to 2)	30(9)	-43 (-55 to -31

 Table 5.3:
 Transient risk factors in women who stop, continue or change their hormonal contraceptive method

second generation combined oral contraceptive may be the lower risk for venous thrombosis in these users compared with either third generation or cyproterone acetate users $^{9-12}$. However, these risk estimates are for a first event and whether these estimates can also be applied to a second event is unclear.

The association between the presence of certain acquired risk factors (surgery or a plaster cast) and the continuation of oral contraceptive use suggests that physicians think it is safe to continue oral contraceptives when a strong acquired risk factor for thrombosis has been established as an (additional) cause of the thrombotic event. Venous thrombosis is a multicausal disease, i.e., for the occurrence of deep vein thrombosis a combination of risk factors needs to be present¹³. The recurrence rate in surgically provoked events is low in patients without other clinical risk factors^{14,15}, whether this is also the case in women with a surgically provoked thrombotic event who use and continue to use oral contraceptives is unknown. It is therefore unclear whether the continuation of combined oral contraceptives is justified in this subgroup of patients.

Little is known about hormonal contraceptive use after venous thrombosis in clinical practice and about the risk of a recurrence in hormonal contraceptive users. The recommendations in the WHO guideline are based on studies which only included first events. No data on second events were available before publication of the WHO guideline in 2004. Only one study, which was published in 2010, analyzed the recurrence rate of thromboembolic disease in women who had actually continued or stopped oral contraceptive use after their first episode of oral contraceptive-associated venous thrombosis. They found that an increased rate for venous thrombosis in hormonal contraceptive users compared to non-users⁶. However, only 11 recurrences were found among hormonal contraceptive users. The number became too low per type of contraceptive to infer any other conclusions.

The statements regarding progestagen-only contraceptive use in the WHO guideline were based on one observational study from the WHO¹⁶. Because of different types of progestagen and different doses for different applications, it is difficult to come to a conclusion about progestagen-only preparations and the risk of a first event. Even less is known about progestagen-only preparations and the risk of a second event. The previous study also reported on recurrences in progestagen-only preparations⁶; however, only 2 recurrences were observed in injectable users among a few progestagen-only preparation users.

This is one of the few studies to provide information on contraceptive use after a hormonal contraceptive-associated venous thrombosis. We had detailed information on contraceptive use before and after venous thrombosis, as well as on acquired risk factors. Therefore we were able to examine whether the presence of these risk factors was associated with the decision to stop or continue oral contraceptives, although we do not know whether this was actually taken into account with the decision making. Although we know whether these women were advised to stop their contraceptive use, we do not know why women stopped, changed or continued their contraceptive use. In particular, in women who received advice to stop using their contraceptive, it would be beneficial to know their reason to continue their contraceptive. In the Netherlands, the WHO guideline is implemented in national guidelines and we observed that about 20% do not follow the advice from the physician to stop their contraceptive use. The percentage of women receiving no advice may be different per country depending on implementation of guidelines. However, the problem that women continue their combined oral contraceptive use after receiving advice to stop is a real concern.

In conclusion, the fact that women seemed to disregard the advice from a physician is a real concern, emphasized by the potential increased risk of a recurrence when continuing hormonal contraceptives.

References

- World Health Organization. Medical eligibility criteria for contraceptive use. Website, Accessed on 07-03-2012. www. who.int/reproductivehealth/ publications/family_planning/ 9789241563888/en/index.
- Centraal BegeledingsOrgaan (CBO). Diagnostiek, preventie en behandeling van veneuze trombo-embolie en secundaire preventie van arteriele trombose. Website, Accessed on 07-03-2012. www.cbo.nl/ thema/Richtlijnen/Overzichtrichtlijnen/Cardiovasculaireaandoening/.
- 3. Nederlands Huisartsen Genootschap (NHG). Samenvattingskaart anticonceptie. Website, Accessed on 07-03-2012. nhg. artsennet.nl/kenniscentrum/k_ richtlijnen/k_nhgstandaarden/ Samenvattingskaartje-NHGStandaard/M02_svk.htm.
- Bloemenkamp K, Rosendaal F, Helmerhorst F, Koster T, Bertina R, Vandenbroucke J. Hemostatic effects of oral contraceptives in women who developed deep-vein thrombosis while using oral cotraceptives. Thromb Haemost 1998; 80:382–7.
- Christiansen S, Cannegieter S, Koster T, Vandenbroucke J, Rosendaal F. Thrombophilia,

clinical factors, and recurrent venous thrombosis events. JAMA 2005;293:2352–61.

- Christiansen S, Lijfering W, Helmerhorst F, Rosendaal F, Cannegieter S. Sex difference in risk of recurrent venous thrombosis and the risk profile for a second event. J Thromb Haemost 2010;8:2159–68.
- Blom J, Doggen C, Osanto S, Rosendaal F. malignancies, prothrombotic mutations, and the risk of venous thrombosis. JAMA 2005;293:715–22.
- Newcombe R. Interval estimation for the difference between independent proportions: comparison of eleven methods. Stat Med 1998;17:873–90.
- Bloemenkamp K, Rosendaal F, Helmerhorst F, Buller H, Vandenbroucke J. Enhancement by factor V Leiden mutation of risk of deep-vein thrombosis asociated with oral contraceptives containing a thirdgeneration progestagen. Lancet 1995;346:1593-6.
- Jick H, Jick S, Gurewich V, Myers M, Vasilakis C. Risk of idiopathic cardiovascular death and nonfatal venous thromboembolism in women using oral contraceptives with differing progestagen components. Lancet 1995;346:1589–93.
- 11. Jick H, Kaye J, Vasilakis-Scaramozza C, Jick S. Risk

of venous thromboembolism among users of third generation oral contraceptives compared with users of oral contraceptives with levonorgestrel before and after 1995: cohort and casecontrol analysis. BMJ 2000; 321:1190–5.

- WHO. Effect of different progestagens in low estrogen oral contraceptives on venous thromboembolic disease. Lancet 1995; 346:1582–8.
- Rosendaal F. Venous thrombosis: a multicausal disease. Lancet 1999;353:1167–73.
- 14. Baglin T, Luddington R, Brown K, Baglin C. Incidence of recur-

rent venous thromboembolism in relation to clinial and thrombophilic risk factors: prospective cohort study. Lancet 2003; 362:523–6.

- Hansson P, Sorbo J, Eriksson H. Recurrent venous tromboembolism after deep vein thrombosis: incidence and risk factors. Arch Intern Med 2000;160:769– 74.
- Organization WH. Cardiovascular disease and use of oral and injectable progestogen-only contraceptives and combined injectable contraceptives. Results of an international, multicenter, case-control study. Contraception 1998;57:315–24.

Chapter 6

Recurrent venous thrombosis in premenopausal women: effect of continuing or starting hormonal contraceptive use

> Bernardine H. Stegeman Jasmijn Timp Linda E. Flinterman Suzanne C. Cannegieter Frans M. Helmerhorst Frits R. Rosendaal A. van Hylckama Vlieg

Manuscript in preparation

Abstract

Background: There is a large body of literature available on hormonal contraceptive use and the risk of a first venous thrombotic event. Despite guideline recommendations to discontinue hormonal contraceptive use after a thrombotic event, still a sizeable proportion of women continue or start using hormonal contraceptives after a venous thrombosis. The aim of this study was to evaluate the effect of this use on the recurrence risk in premenopausal women.

Methods: Patients with a first venous thrombosis included in the MEGA case-control study between 1999 and 2004, were followed for a recurrent venous thrombotic event up to 2009. Included in the current analyses were premenopausal female patients with a first venous thrombosis and for whom detailed information was available on hormonal contraceptive use during follow-up. Time-dependent Cox-proportional hazards models were used to estimate hazard ratios (HR) with 95% confidence intervals (CI), adjusted for age and BMI at baseline

Results: 702 premenopausal women with a first venous thrombosis were followed for a total of 4673 woman-years (median 7.0 years; range, 12 days to 9.9 years) during which 74 recurrent events occurred resulting in a recurrence rate of 15.8 (95%CI: 12.6 to 19.8) per 1000 woman-years. 210 women used hormonal contraceptives, mainly orally administered, during follow-up with a total follow-up of 545 woman-years. They experienced 21 recurrent thrombotic events indicating a rate of 38.5 per 1000 woman-years, which was triple the rate of non-use during follow-up (HR 2.8, 95%CI: 1.7 to 4.7). None of the women (N=20, 70 woman-years of follow-up) using a levonorgestrel-releasing intra-uterine device developed a recurrent venous thrombosis.

Discussion: Hormonal contraceptive use after a first venous thrombosis increases the risk of a recurrent venous thrombotic event. A levonorgestrel-releasing intra-uterine device may be a safe contraceptive to use after a venous thrombosis.

Introduction

Combined oral contraceptives (containing ethinylestradiol and a progestagen) increase the risk of a first venous thrombosis two- to fourfold¹⁻⁴. Several studies have assessed the risk of venous thrombosis associated with oral progestagen-only pills $(POP)^{5-9}$; however, because these may be prescribed to a subset of women who are already at increased risk of venous thrombosis, no definite conclusions can be drawn.

Oral contraceptive use is the most common route of administration. However, steroid hormones for contraceptive use can also be administered via other administration routes or applications, i.e., intrauterinely (intrauterine device (IUD)), transfermally (patch), subcutaneously (injectable or implant), or transvaginally (ring). Regarding non-oral contraceptives, the use of combined preparations (i.e., a vaginal ring or a transdermal patch) is associated with an increased risk of a first venous thrombosis 10-12. Progestagen-only non-oral preparations, i.e., the levonorgestrelreleasing IUD or the injectable preparation containing methoxyprogesterone acetate, appear to affect the risk of venous thrombosis differently. Whereas the risk of a first venous thrombosis is not increased in intra-uterine device (IUD) users 12,13 , there is an association with a mildly elevated risk of venous thrombosis for the use of an injectable containing methoxyprogesterone acetate^{8,13,14}. Overall, there is a large body of literature available about hormonal contraceptive use and the risk of a first venous thrombosis.

National^{15,16} and international¹⁷ guidelines advise to discontinue hormonal contraceptive use after a venous thrombotic event, in particular combined preparations (oral contraceptive, transdermal patch and vaginal ring). The guidelines are based on the assumption that risk factors for a first event also increase the risk of a recurrence. However, this is not necessarily so¹⁸. The absolute risk of recurrent venous thrombosis is higher than of a first venous thrombosis. The populations at risk differ and therefore, possibly also the risk profiles.

Despite these guidelines, still a large proportion of women either continues or starts hormonal contraceptive use after a first venous thrombosis. One study found that 39% of women using hormonal contraceptives at the first event either continued or restarted after the event¹⁹. Furthermore, we previously reported that in the participants of our study, 143 (21%) of 682 combined oral contraceptive users at the first event continued combined oral contraceptive use after the event²⁰.

Currently, there is only one report on recurrent venous thrombosis risk associated with hormonal contraceptive use²¹. The aim of the present study was therefore to evaluate the effect of hormonal contraceptive use, administration route and type of combined oral contraceptive (dose of ethinylestradiol and type of progestagen) on the recurrence risk of venous thrombosis in premenopausal women.

Methods

Participants Participants were cases from a population-based case-control study; the Multiple Environmental and Genetic Assessment of venous thrombosis (MEGA) study. Details of the study have been described elsewhere²². Between 1 March 1999 and 31 August 2004, 4956 consecutive patients with an objectively diagnosed first deep vein thrombosis of the leg or pulmonary embolism were included. Patients were aged 18-70 years and were enrolled from six anticoagulation clinics in the Netherlands. Anticoagulation clinics monitor all patients taking vitamin K antagonists in a well-defined geographical area. All patients filled in a questionnaire on risk factors for venous thrombosis. About three months after discontinuation of the anticoagulation therapy, patients were invited to the anticoagulation clinic for a blood sample. During this visit participants were interviewed regarding the period from the venous thrombotic event until the venipuncture. This interview included items on the change of

hormonal contraceptive methods since the diagnosis of venous thrombosis.

Of 4956 eligible patients, 4731 gave informed consent for follow-up. During follow-up, patients received a short questionnaire containing questions on recurrence of venous thrombosis and the use of oral anticoagulation therapy. Patients willing to fill in a detailed questionnaire on risk factors for venous thrombosis during follow-up received this questionnaire by mail or internet. This detailed questionnaire contained questions about hormonal contraceptive use after the first venous thrombosis, type of contraceptive used and when applicable starting date and date of discontinuation of hormonal contraceptives. Patients participating in a pilot study received only a detailed questionnaire which also included the question on recurrence.

Questionnaires were sent by mail to patients between January 2008 and December 2009. Questions were asked by telephone interview when questionnaires were not returned. During the same period information about recurrences was retrieved from the anticoagulation clinics where patients were initially included for their first event and, in case they moved house, at the clinic nearest to their new address. Deaths due to recurrent venous thrombosis were obtained at the Central Bureau of Statistics (CBS) and were included. Discharge letters, to obtain information on diagnostic procedures, were requested from the clinician who diagnosed the recurrence according to the patient or the anticoagulation clinic. Patients were followed from the date of their first episode of venous thrombosis until a second thrombotic event or until the end-of-study, defined as the date of filling in the short questionnaire. In case patients did not fill in the short questionnaire, they were followed until the last known visit to the anticoagulation clinic, death, or emigration. Details of the follow-up study have been described elsewhere²³. This study was approved by the Medial Ethics Committee of the Leiden University Medical Center.

For the current analyses, we focussed on premenopausal wo-

men with venous thrombosis younger than 50 years (N=1526). Women who were pregnant (N=42), were postpartum (defined as four weeks after delivery) (N=18), or were users of hormone replacement therapy (N=16) at the time of the first event were excluded. Women with a diagnosis of cancer in the five years prior to the first event were also excluded (N=51). Of the remaining 1399 premenopausal women, 845 (60%) women provided information on hormonal contraceptive use by filling in the detailed questionnaire. Data on hormonal contraceptive use provided in the detailed questionnaire was crosschecked with data retrieved at the time of the first venous thrombosis and at the time of venipuncture in the case-control study. 143 (17%) women were inconclusive about their contraceptive use and were excluded from further analyses. A total of 702 women were included in the present analysis. 13 women only provided data regarding duration of use but not the type of contraceptive. These women were only included in the overall analysis of hormonal contraceptive use during follow-up.

Recurrent venous thrombosis A recurrent event was defined by information provided by patients through the short questionnaire, anticoagulation clinics, or discharge letters. A decision rule regarding certainty of the diagnosis was made according to the information collected per patient. In short, reported recurrences were classified into certain recurrences when there was a discharge letter stating a diagnosis of a recurrent event based on clinical and radiological data, or when both the anticoagulation clinic and the patient reported a recurrent event at either a clearly different location than the first event or more than one year has passed since the first event, or when a registered death from a recurrent event at least six months after the first event was found. Details of this decision rule have been described previously²³. In this study, certain recurrences were used as endpoint and patients with an uncertain recurrence were censored at time of their uncertain recurrence.

Hormonal contraceptives Hormonal contraceptive use was defined as use of a contraceptive that contains steroid hormones. Users of a copper-IUD were considered non-users. Hormonal contraceptive use was categorised according to the route of administration route, i.e., into oral and non-oral preparations. Oral preparations were stratified into combined and progestagen-only preparations. Because many different preparations of combined oral contraceptives are available, these contraceptives were categorised according to the dose of ethinylestradiol and type of progestagen. Non-oral preparations were further stratified according to the specific application (vaginal ring, transdermal patch, implant, injectable, and levonorgestrel-releasing intrauterine device (IUD)).

Statistical analysis In this analysis premenopausal women with information on hormonal contraceptive use after a first venous thrombosis from a detailed questionnaire were included. The start of follow-up was defined as the date of the first venous thrombosis. The end of follow-up was defined as the date of a recurrent event or the date of filling in the short questionnaire or the detailed questionnaire, in case of participation in the pilot, when no recurrent event developed. Observation time was calculated as the time at risk from the first thrombotic event to the end of follow-up.

Hormonal contraceptive use was taken as a time-dependent exposure to allow for women switching from use to non-use and vice versa during follow-up. Consequently, one woman could contribute follow-up time for hormonal contraceptive use as well as for non-use. The risk of recurrent venous thrombosis was estimated for hormonal contraceptive use at the first event and for hormonal contraceptive use during follow-up. The effect of oral and non-oral preparations on the risk of recurrent venous thrombosis was assessed and compared with non-use. All analyses were adjusted for the confounders' age and BMI (at baseline). Time-dependent Cox-proportional hazards models were used to calculate hazard ratios (HR). All statistical analyses were performed with STATA, version 12.0 (Statacorp LP, College Station, TX, USA).

Results

702 women with a first venous thrombotic event were followed for a total of 4673 woman-years (median 7.0 woman-years; range, 12 days to 9.9 woman-years). Baseline characteristics of the study population are given in table 6.1. On average, women were 36 years of age (range 18 to 49 years) at baseline. 290 (43%) women had a BMI at baseline $<25 \text{ kg/m}^2$. 533 (76%) women used hormonal contraceptives at the first venous thrombotic event, whereas 169 (24%) were non-users at the first event.

Variables	All N=702
Age at 1st event, mean(range), yrs	36 (18-49)
BMI at 1st event <25 kg/m2 25-30 kg/m2 >30 kg/m2	290 (43) 214 (32) 163 (24)
Hormonal contraceptive use at 1^{st} event	533(76)

 $\label{eq:table_$

BMI, body mass index

Among 702 women, 74 recurrences occurred, of which 21 recurrences were during hormonal contraceptive use. Overall, the rate of recurrent venous thrombosis was 15.8 (95%CI: 12.6 to 19.8) per 1000 woman-years. The recurrence rate in hormonal contraceptive users at the first event was similar (15.1, 95%CI: 11.6-19.8 per 1000 woman-years) as in non-users at the first event (18.0, 95%CI: 11.6-27.9) (Table 6.2). This was evident from the hazard ratio for users at the first event compared to non-users (HR 0.9, 95%CI: 0.5 to 1.5, adjusted for age and BMI) (Table 6.2).

Among women using hormonal contraceptives during followup, we observed a recurrence rate of 38.5 (95%CI: 25.1 to 59.1) per 1000 woman-years and among non-users during follow-up, a rate of 12.8 (95%CI: 9.8 to 16.8). This implied that hormonal contraceptive use after a first venous thrombosis tripled the risk of recurrent thrombosis (HR 3.0, 95%CI: 1.8 to 5.0). After adjustment for age and BMI at the first event, the hazard ratio did not change (HR 2.8, 95%CI: 1.7 to 4.7) (Table 6.2). Restricted to women who were using hormonal contraceptives at the first event, a similar risk increase was found associated with hormonal use during follow-up, with those who discontinued use as reference group (HR 3.4, 95%CI: 1.9-5.9, and after adjustment for age and BMI: HR 3.1, 95%CI: 1.7-5.4) (Table 6.2).

Hormonal contraceptive preparations were classified into oral and non-oral (Table 6.2). 16 recurrences occurred during oral contraceptive use (all combined oral contraceptives). The recurrence rate for combined oral contraceptive use during follow-up was 41.1 (95%CI: 25.1-67.1) per 1000 woman-years, again threefold higher than for non-use during follow-up (HR 3.2, 95%CI: 1.8 to 5.7; HR 2.9 after adjustment for age and BMI, 95%CI: 1.6 to 5.2). Only two women used a vaginal ring during followup of whom 1 had a recurrence, suggestive of a high recurrence risk. Because only one recurrence occurred among 31 non-oral preparation users, vaginal ring, levonorgestrel-releasing IUD, injectable and implanon users, no reliable risk estimates could be inferred. However, notable was that out of 20 women using a levonorgestrel-releasing IUD (70 woman-years of follow-up), none had a recurrence.

The recurrence rate per type (dose and content) combined oral contraceptive is reported in Table 6.3. Both dose of ethinyles-

	ž	FU	IR (per 1000) (95% CI)	HR (95% CI)	HR [‡] (95% CI)	HR ^{\$} (95% CI)
Non-use at 1^{st} event HC use at 1^{st} event	20 54	$\frac{1109}{3564}$	$\begin{array}{c} 18.0 & (11.6\text{-}27.9) \\ 15.1 & (11.6\text{-}19.8) \end{array}$	$\frac{1}{0.8 \ (0.5\text{-}1.4)}$	$\begin{matrix} 1 \\ 0.8 \ (0.5\text{-}1.4) \end{matrix}$	$\begin{matrix} 1 \\ 0.9 & (0.5\text{-}1.5) \end{matrix}$
Non-use during FU HC use during FU [†]	$53 \\ 21$	4129 545	$\begin{array}{c} 12.8 \\ 38.5 \\ (25.1 59.9) \end{array}$	$\frac{1}{3.0\ (1.8\text{-}5.0)}$	$\frac{1}{3.0\ (1.8\text{-}5.0)}$	$\frac{1}{2.8 \ (1.7\text{-}4.7)}$
Oral preparation COC POP	$\begin{array}{c} 16 \\ 0 \end{array}$	$389 \\ 12$	41.1 (25.2-67.1)-	3.2(1.8-5.6) -	3.2 (1.8-5.6) -	2.9 (1.6-5.2)-
Non-oral preparation Vaginal ring IUD Injectable Implanon	1000	4 70 32	269.0 (37.9-1909.4) - -			
HC use at 1^{st} event HC use at 1^{st} event and during FU	$54 \\ 20$	3046 518	$\begin{array}{c} 11.2 \ (8.0\text{-}15.6) \\ 38.6 \ (24.9\text{-}59.8) \end{array}$	$\frac{1}{3.4\ (1.9\text{-}5.9)}$	$\frac{1}{3.4} (2.0-6.0)$	$\frac{1}{3.1\ (1.7\text{-}5.4)}$

* Number of recurrences $$^+$$ No data on the type of contraceptive used was available in two women $$^\pm$ Age-adjusted $$ Age and BMI adjusted $$$

169

Preparation	Z_*	z	FU	IR (95%CI)	HR (95%CI)	HR [§] (95%CI)
COC‡						
37.5 µg EE+LYN	σ	0	-1	I		
20 µg EE+LNG	ω	0	6	I		
30 µg EE+LNG	67	ω	141	21.3 (6.9-66.1)	1	1
50 µg EE+LNG	11	N	21	96.4(24.1-385.4)	3.5(0.6-20.9)	2.3(0.3-16.7)
20 µg EE+DSG	x	0	24	1		
$30 \ \mu g EE+DSG$	မ္မ	τU	58 8	86.7(36.1-208.3)	3.7(0.9-15.5)	3.4(0.8-14.9)
$20 \ \mu g EE+GSD$	N	0	υī			
$30 \ \mu g EE+GSD$	18	0	46	1		
35 µg EE+NRG	2	0	ω			
35 µg EE+CPA	11	Ľ	36	27.9(3.9-197.8)	1.3(0.1-12.7)	$1.1 \ (0.1-11.6)$
$30 \ \mu g EE+DRSP$	ω	0	U7			
Triphasic	17	CT	25	$200.0 \ (83.2-480.4)$	8.6 (2.0-37.2)	7.5(1.7-33.6)
COC, combine	n ed	oral	COL	traceptive; CPA,	cyproterone a	cetate; DRSP,
grospirenone; i years; GSD, ges	stode	ene;	HR,	nazard ratio; LNG, lo	evonorgestrel; P(w-up in woman- DP, progestagen-
only pills; 'Irip davs with eithe	hasi er no	c, c	ontra	ceptive with varying one (N=1) or levond	; dose of ethinyle prgestrel (N=16)	stradiol over 21
* Number of wor	nen					
[†] Number of rec	urre	nces	s; the	total number excee	eds the total nur	mber of women,
because a wom	an c	oul	d hav	e used multiple prep	parations during	follow-up
[‡] Preparation 35	μg	ethi	nylest	radiol with norethis	terone was not re	eported because
none of the wo	men	use	ed thi	s contraceptive duri	ng follow-up	
⁸ Age-adjusted						

traceptive Table 6.3: Overview of number of women and recurrences per combined oral contradiol and progestagen were associated with the risk of recurrent venous thrombosis. Within users of combined oral contraceptives containing levonorgestrel, users of 50 µg ethinylestradiol had a two-fold higher recurrence rate than users of 30 ug ethinvlestradiol with levonorgestrel (HR 2.3, 95%CI: 0.3-16.7, adjusted for age). Within contraceptives with 30 µg ethinylestradiol, contraceptives with desogestrel were associated with a higher risk of recurrence than contraceptives with levonorgestrel (HR 3.4, 95%CI: 0.8-14.9, adjusted for age). The risk of a recurrence was about equal in users of cyproterone acetate compared with users of 30 µg ethinvlestradiol with levonorgestrel (HR 1.1, 95%CI: 0.1-11.6, adjusted for age). Out of 17 users of a triphasic preparation, 5 women had a recurrence leading to an eight-fold higher rate than in users of 30 µg ethinylestradiol with levonorgestrel (HR 7.5, 95%CI: 1.7-33.6, adjusted for age). One woman was using a triphasic contraceptive with norethisterone and 16 women with levonorgestrel. After excluding the user of norethisterone, the results were unchanged (age-adjusted HR 7.5, 95%CI: 1.7-33.6).

Discussion

In a study comprising 702 premenopausal women with venous thrombosis, we assessed the association between hormonal contraceptive use and recurrent venous thrombosis. Women using hormonal contraceptives, in particular combined oral contraceptives, after a first venous thrombosis have a threefold higher risk of recurrence than non-users. The use or non-use of hormonal contraceptives at the first event did not affect the risk of recurrent venous thrombosis. Among combined oral contraceptives users during follow-up, both the dose of ethinylestradiol as well as the progestagens influenced the recurrence rates. Users of triphasic contraceptives were found to have the highest recurrence rates among combined oral contraceptives. Interestingly, among 20 levonorgestrel-releasing IUD users, none had a recurrent venous thrombosis.

To date, only one other study (LETS) evaluated the risk of recurrent venous thrombosis among women using hormonal contraceptives in a prospective follow-up study²¹. That analysis was restricted to women who used hormonal contraceptives at the first event. The authors observed a recurrence rate of 48.8 (95%CI: 24.3-87.2) among hormonal contraceptive users during follow-up and a recurrence rate of 10.5 (95%CI: 4.5-20.7) among non-users. The recurrence rate among non-users was similar as reported in the current study (10.5 versus 11.2); however, their recurrence rate in hormonal contraceptive users was slightly higher (48.8 versus 38.6). This is most likely due to differences in the distribution of types of contraceptives in the LETS and the MEGA study, between which a decade elapsed. In both the LETS and the present study, the recurrence rate among triphasic contraceptive users was increased compared with non-users (138.9 (95%CI: 16.8-501.7) versus 200.0 per 1000 women-years (95%CI: 83.2-480.4)). Why the risk of a recurrence is higher for these types of contraceptives is currently unexplained, in particular because there is no difference reported between monophasic and triphasic contraceptives regarding the risk of a first venous thrombosis.

A limitation of our study is that data on hormonal contraceptive use were obtained through a detailed questionnaire which not every patient of the MEGA follow-up study was willing to fill in, reducing the number of women included in our analyses. The reason for not returning the questionnaire may have introduced selection bias. We therefore assessed the recurrence rate in patients who filled in the detailed questionnaire (responders) and patients who did not (non-responders) and this proved to be similar (IR_{responders} 17.6, 95%CI: 14.5-21.5 and IR_{non-responders} 17.3, 95%CI: 12.3-24.1). Most likely, selection bias did not influence our results. A further limitation of the present study is the assessment of menopausal status. Menopausal status was based on statements from the women at baseline and not on medical data. Potentially, peri- or postmenopausal women could have been included. However, menopausal status is to our knowledge not related to thrombotic risk and therefore, this potential misclassification cannot have affected our risk estimates. Strengths of our study are its size, and that we used a decision rule to ascertain recurrence by which we ensured that only certain recurrences were included in our analyses. Furthermore, detailed information on participants' hormonal contraceptive use obtained during follow-up made it possible to perform a time-dependent survival analysis, allowing switches from exposed to non-exposed during follow-up and vice versa.

In conclusion, hormonal contraceptive use after a first venous thrombotic event increased the risk of a recurrence. Although numbers are small, results suggest that the use of an levonorgestrel-releasing IUD may be a safe option after a venous thrombotic event. Among combined oral contraceptive users, the increase in risk depended on the ethinylestradiol dose, progestagen and whether the contraceptive was triphasic or not.
References

- Farmer R, Lawrenson R, Thompson C, Kennedy J, Hambleton I. Population-based study of risk of venous thromboembolism associated with various oral contraceptives. Lancet 1997;349:83– 8.
- Thorogood M, Mann J, Murphy M, Vessey M. Risk factors for fatal venous thromboembolism in young women: a case-control study. Int J Epidemiol 1992; 21:48–52.
- Vandenbroucke J, Koster T, Breit E, Reitsma P, Bertina R, Rosendaal F. Increased risk of venous thrombosis in oralcontraceptive users who are carriers of factor V Leiden mutation. Lancet 1994;344:1453–7.
- WHO. Venous thromboembolic disease and combined oral contraceptives: results of international multicentre case-control study. Lancet 1995;346:1575–82.
- Heinemann L, Assmann A, DoMinh T, Garbe E. Oral progestogen-only contraceptives and cardiovascular risk: results from the Transnational Study on Oral Contraceptives and the Health of Young Women. Eur J Contracept Reprod Health Care 1999;4:67–73.
- Lewis M, Heinemann L, MacRae K, Bruppacher R, Spitzer W. THe increased risk of venous thromboembolism and the use

of third generation progestagens: role of bias in observational research. The Transnational Research Group on Oral Contraceptives ad the Health of Young Women. Contraception 1996; 54:5–13.

- Lidegaard Ø, Edstrom B, Kreiner S. Oral contraceptives and venous thromboembolism: a five-year national case-control study. Contraception 2002; 65:187–96.
- Organization WH. Cardiovascular disease and use of oral and injectable progestogen-only contraceptives and combined injectable contraceptives. Results of an international, multicenter, case-control study. Contraception 1998;57:315–24.
- Lidegaard Ø, Lokkegaard E, Svendsen A, Agger C. Hormonal cntraception and risk of venus thromboembolism: national follow-up study. BMJ 2009;339:b2890.
- Cole J, Norman H, Doherty M, Walker A. Venous thromboembolism, myocardial infarction, and stroke among transdermal contraceptive system users. Obstet Gynecol 2007;109:339– 46.
- Jick S, Kaye J, Russmann S, Jick H. Risk of nonfatal venous thromboembolism in women using a contraceptive transdermal patch and oral contraceptives containing norgestimate and 35

microg of ethinyl estradiol. Contraception 2006;73:223–8.

- Lidegaard Ø, Nielsen L, Skovlund C, Lokkegaard E. Venous thrombosis in users of non-oral hormonal contraception: follow-up study, Denmark 2001-10. BMJ 2012;344:e2990.
- 13. Van Hylckama Vlieg A, Helmerhorst F, Rosendaal F. The risk of venous thrombosis associated with injectable depot-medroxyprogesterone acetate contraceptives or a levonorgestrel intrauterine device. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Bil 2010;2010:2297–300.
- Austin H, Lally C, Benson J, Whitsett C, Hooper W, Key N. Hormonal contraception, sickle cell trait, and risk for venous thromboembolism among African American women. Am J Obstet Gynecol 2009;200:620– 623.
- 15. Centraal BegeledingsOrgaan (CBO). Diagnostiek, preventie en behandeling van veneuze trombo-embolie en secundaire preventie van arteriele trombose. Website, Accessed on 07-03-2012. www.cbo.nl/ thema/Richtlijnen/Overzichtrichtlijnen/Cardiovasculaireaandoening/.
- Nederlands Huisartsen Genootschap (NHG). Samenvattingskaart anticonceptie. Website, Accessed on 07-03-2012. nhg.

artsennet.nl/kenniscentrum/k_ richtlijnen/k_nhgstandaarden/ Samenvattingskaartje-NHGStandaard/M02 svk.htm.

- World Health Organization. Medical eligibility criteria for contraceptive use. Website, Accessed on 07-03-2012. www. who.int/reproductivehealth/ publications/family_planning/ 9789241563888/en/index.
- Lijfering W, Rosendaal F, Cannegieter S. Risk factors for venous thrombosis - current understanding from an epidemiological point of view. Br J Haematol 2010;149:824–33.
- Christiansen S, Cannegieter S, Koster T, Vandenbroucke J, Rosendaal F. Thrombophilia, clinical factors, and recurrent venous thrombosis events. JAMA 2005;293:2352–61.
- Stegeman B, Jolink H, Helmerhorst F, Rosendaal F, van Hylckama Vlieg A. Hormonal contraceptive use after venous thrombosis: practive from 1999-2004. Chapter 5 ;.
- Christiansen S, Lijfering W, Helmerhorst F, Rosendaal F, Cannegieter S. Sex difference in risk of recurrent venous thrombosis and the risk profile for a second event. J Thromb Haemost 2010;8:2159–68.
- Blom J, Doggen C, Osanto S, Rosendaal F. malignancies, prothrombotic mutations, and

the risk of venous thrombosis. JAMA 2005;293:715–22.

 Flinterman L, van Hylckama Vlieg A, Le Cessie S, Cannegieter S, Rosendaal F. Incidence and characteristics of recurrent venous thrombosis in a large cohort of patients with a first venous thrombosis. Unpublished ;. Chapter 7

Network meta-analysis of different combined oral contraceptives and the risk of venous thrombosis

> Bernardine H. Stegeman Marcos de Bastos Frits R. Rosendaal Astrid van Hylckama Vlieg Frans M. Helmerhorst Theo Stijnen Olaf M. Dekkers

Submitted for publication

Abstract

Background: Oral contraceptive use is associated with venous thrombosis risk. Although the risk of venous thrombosis has been evaluated for various estrogen doses and types of progestagen, no comprehensive comparison involving commonly used oral contraceptives is available.

Methods: A network meta-analysis was performed to assess the risk of thrombosis associated with oral contraceptive use at the level of individual types of contraceptives. Electronic databases (Pubmed, Embase, Web of Science, Cochrane, CINAHL, Academic Search Premier and ScienceDirect) were searched in November 2011 to identify potential relevant articles. We selected publications that assessed the effect of combined oral contraceptives on venous thrombosis (i.e., deep venus thrombosis and pulmonary embolism) in healthy women. Two independent reviewers extracted data from included publications. The network meta-analysis was performed using an extension of frequenist random-effects models for mixed multiple treatment comparisons and relative risks (RR) with 95% confidence intervals (CI) were reported.

Results: A total of 2011 publications were retrieved through a search strategy; 24 publications reporting on 25 studies were included. Combined oral contraceptive use increased the risk of venous thrombosis compared with non-use (RR 3.6, 95 %CI: 2.9-4.6). Oral contraceptives containing a third generation progestagen (desogestrel, gestodene or norgestimate) were associated with a higher risk of venous thrombosis than oral contraceptives with levonorgestrel (second generation) (RR 1.6, 95%CI: 1.3-1.9). Sensitivity analyses stratified by funding source, study design, or confirmed venous thrombosis did not change the findings. From the network meta-analysis at the level of individual type, the highest thrombosis risk was observed among 50 µg ethinylestradiol with levonorgestrel (RR 6.7, 95%CI: 4.0-11.2, compared with non-use), 35 µg ethinylestradiol with cyproterone acetate (RR 5.5, 95%CI: 3.9-7.7) and 30 µg ethinylestradiol with drospirenone (RR 6.0, 95%CI: 4.1-8.9), while the lowest risk was observed among 20 µg with levonorgestrel (RR 2.6, 95%CI: 1.5-4.5). **Conclusion**: All combined oral contraceptives are associated with an increased risk of venous thrombosis. The effect size depends on the progestagen and the dose of ethinylestradiol.

Introduction

In 1960, shortly after the introduction of the first combined oral contraceptive, a case of venous thrombosis associated with contraceptive use was reported¹. Since then many observational studies showed that combined oral contraceptives, containing both an estrogen and a progestagen, are associated with a two-fold to six-fold increased risk of venous thrombosis^{2–5}. Despite the low incidence of venous thrombosis of about 3 per 10,000 woman-years among women of reproductive age⁶, the impact of combined oral contraceptives on venous thrombosis is large because worldwide many women use oral contraceptives.

Because the estrogen compound (ethinylestradiol) in combined hormonal contraceptives was thought to cause the increased thrombosis risk, the dose of ethinylestradiol has been lowered from 150-100 µg in the earliest brands to 50 µg in the 1960s to 30-35 μ g and 20 μ g in the 1970s⁷⁻⁹. The reduced dose of ethinvlestradiol in contraceptives was indeed associated with a reduction in the risk of venous thrombosis 10-14. Furthermore, the currently prescribed combined oral contraceptives containing 30 µg of ethinylestradiol are associated with a higher risk of venous thrombosis than contraceptives containing 20 $\mu g^{15,16}$. Besides adjustments in the dose of ethinylestradiol, the progestagen compound was also changed in an effort to reduce sideeffects. After the first generation progestagens (e.g., norethisterone, lynestrol), new progestagens were developed, called second (i.e., levonorgestrel (LNG)) and third generation progestagens (i.e., gestodene (GSD), desogestrel (DSG), norgestimate (NGM))¹⁷. However, third generation combined oral contraceptive users have a higher risk of venous thrombosis than second generation users^{15,16,18,19}. Other progestagens have been developed after the introduction of the third generation progestagens, e.g. drospirenone (introduced in 2001). The use of drospirenone in a combined oral contraceptive also increased the risk of venous thrombosis compared with non-use^{15,16} and compared with than

second generation contraceptives 20,21 .

The aim of the present network meta-analysis was to provide an overview of the risk of venous thrombosis per combined oral contraceptive in healthy women. Furthermore, the effect of the generation of a progestagen in combined oral contraceptive was assessed. A network meta-analysis was performed because combined oral contraceptives are mostly compared with non-use or with a contraceptive containing levonorgestrel with 30 µg ethinylestradiol resulting in gaps in direct evidence. In other words, not every combined oral contraceptive has been directly compared with all other possible combined oral contraceptives. A network meta-analysis allows evidence from direct and indirect comparisons to be summarized in a weighted average for all possible comparisons.

Methods

Search strategy and selection criteria A detailed overview of the search strategy and selection criteria can be found in the supplementary data²². Publications of interest were observational studies (i.e., cohort or (nested) case-control studies) that included healthy women using combined oral contraceptives. The primary outcome of interest was a fatal or non-fatal first event of venous thrombosis (deep venous thrombosis or pulmonary embolism). Publications with a minimum of 10 events in total were eligible.

The following databases were searched; Pubmed (918 articles retrieved), Embase (1198), Web of Science (298), Cochrane (57), CINAHL (111), Academic Search Premier (183) and ScienceDirect (103). Our search terms consisted of MeSH (sub)headings, text words, and word variations for "combined oral contraceptive", "estrogens", "progestagens" and "venous thromboembo-lism". This search strategy was amended for each database. Each database was searched from inception until 22 November 2011 (date of final search). No language restriction was applied. Beside database searches, references of potential interesting publications

were searched.

A standard form was used to select publications. Two investigators (BHS, MdB) independently assessed publications for eligibility. Titles and abstracts were screened and if deemed potentially relevant, full-texts were retrieved. Any disagreements between the investigators were discussed and if necessary, a third reviewer (OMD) was asked to resolve any disagreements. In case of multiple publications from the same study, the publication with the most updated or the most inclusive data was chosen for inclusion.

Data collection Two investigators (BHS, MdB) independently extracted data using a standard form. Data were extracted on type of combined oral contraceptive (dose and type of estrogen and progestagen), crude numbers for exposure and outcome via a 2-by-2 table, crude and adjusted risk estimates, and variables adjusted for in the analysis.

Risk of bias assessment was based on design features that could potentially bias the association between exposure and outcome. We assessed adequacy of exposure (oral contraceptive) and outcome (venous thrombosis) measurement. Specific for cohort studies, loss-to-follow-up assessment was taken into account and for case-control studies, the sampling of controls. Women are more likely to remember that they used oral contraceptives than what specific preparation they used 23,24 . Therefore, assessment of type of combined oral contraceptive through an interview or questionnaire was deemed as high risk of bias, while information from a prescription database was judged as low risk. Only 25-33% of patients presenting with clinical symptoms suggestive of venous thrombosis are diagnosed with venous thrombosis²⁵. Therefore, objectively confirmed venous thrombosis in all patients was judged as low risk of bias. Venous thrombosis was objectively confirmed when a deep venous thrombosis was diagnosed by plethysmography, ultrasound examination, CT, or venography; or when a pulmonary embolism was diagnosed by

ventilation-perfusion (V/Q) scanning, spiral computed tomography, or pulmonary angiography^{26,27}. Less than 10% loss-tofollow-up was considered to represent a low risk of bias. For case-control studies, controls selected from a hospital population was considered to confer a high risk of bias.

For sensitivity analyses, data on funding source and first-time use were abstracted.

In case of incomplete data on dose/type of estrogen or progestagen, authors were sent an email for extra information. Emails were sent on 25 July 2012 with a reminder on 20 August 2012. In total, 80% replied to our emails.

Classification of type or combined oral contraceptives For the network meta-analysis per generation of progestagen, the following progestagens were considered first generation; lynestrenol and norethisterone. Norgestrel and levonorgestrel were categorized as second generation progestagens, whereas desogestrel, gestodene and norgestimate were classified as third generation progestagens¹⁷. This classification was irrespective of the ethinylestradiol dose. Publications, for which our classification could not be applied but which did provided their own classification, were included irrespective of whether this classification differed from our own. To assess the influence of combining different classifications, we repeated the analysis in studies where our own classification of generations could be applied.

Many different combined oral contraceptives are available. The most commonly used combined oral contraceptives were selected for analysis, namely 20 µg ethinylestradiol with levonorgestrel (20LNG), 30 µg ethinylestradiol with levonorgestrel (30LNG), 50 µg ethinylestradiol with levonorgestrel (50LNG), 20 µgg ethinylestradiol with gestodene (20GSD), 30 µg ethinylestradiol with gestodene (30GSD), 20 µg ethinylestradiol with desogestrel (20DSG), 30 µg ethinylestradiol with desogestrel (30DSG), 35 µg ethinylestradiol with norgestimate (35NRG), 35 µg ethinylestradiol with cyproterone acetate (35CPA), and 30 µg ethinylestradiol with drospirenone (30DRSP).

Statistical analysis A network meta-analysis was conducted per generation of progestagen in a combined oral contraceptive and per selected oral contraceptive preparation.

An extension of frequentist random-effects models for mixed multiple treatment comparisons was used. Network meta-analysis was performed with the *mvmeta* command for STATA as described by White et al²⁸. Crude data (i.e., data from a 2-by-2 table) were used in the analysis. Odds ratio, risk ratio or rate ratio and appropriate variances were computed and combined in the analysis leading to an overall relative risk (RR). For publications with zero events in one group, all groups in that publication were inflated by adding 0.5.

When enough studies provided data on the same stratum (i.e., data on generations of progestagen or on specific contraceptive preparations), consistency of the results was checked through interaction analysis. An interaction term was added to the model to estimate the difference in results from direct and indirect evidence. All potential interactions were tested in an overall test to determine whether there were any inconsistencies in our network meta-analysis. Inconsistencies were only checked when there was more than one study comparing the same groups.

The following sensitivity analyses were planned: per study design, per funding source (whether industry sponsored or not), within first-time users, and according to risk of bias.

All statistical analyses were performed with STATA, version 12.0 (Statacorp LP, College Station, TX, USA).

Results

Characteristics of included studies A total of 2011 publications were retrieved through electronic and references searches. 1912 were excluded after screening of title and abstract and 75 publications were excluded after detailed assessment of the full-text.

Reasons for exclusion are shown in the flow chart (Figure 7.1, Supplementary table 7.1). Overall, 25 studies published in 24 articles were included. Two publications provided important additional information to studies included in the meta-analysis (information on first-time use); data from these publications were added to respective studies already included. Details of included studies are shown in table 7.1. Seven cohort studies, three nested case-control studies and 15 case-control studies were included.

Based on data from 14 studies that included a non-user group, combined oral contraceptive use was found to be associated with a four-fold increased risk of venous thrombosis (RR 3.6, 95%CI: 2.9-4.6).



Figure 7.1: Flow chart of included and excluded publications

Author	Year	Startdate	Enddate	Study design	No. of participants	Country
N. Gronich ²⁹	2011	1 Jan 2002	31 Dec 2008	Cohort	329995 women; 819749 wyrs	Israel
S.S. Jick ²⁰	2011	1 Jan 2002	31 Dec 2008	Case-control	186 cases; 681 controls	\mathbf{USA}
L. Parkin ²¹	2011	1 May 2002	30 Sep 2009	Case-control	61 cases; 215 controls	UK
L.A.J. Heinemann ³⁰	2010	Jan 2002	Feb 2006	Case-control	451 cases; 1920 controls	Austria
A. van Hylckama Vlieg ¹⁶	2009	Mar 1999	Sep 2004	Case-control	1524 cases; 1760 controls	Netherlands
S.S. Jick ³¹	2006	Jan 2000	Mar 2005	Case-control	281 cases; 1055 controls	USA
E. Samuelsson ³²	2004	1 Jan 1991	31 Dec 2000	Cohort	88 cases; 243723 wyrs	Sweden
K. Hedenmalm ³³	2004	1965	2001	Cohort	172 cases; 10016194 trtyrs	Sweden
L.A.J. Heinemann ³⁴	2002	Jan 1994	Jul 1999	Case-control	606 cases; 2942 controls	Germany
L. Parkin ³⁵	2000	Jan 1990	Aug 1998	Case-control	26 cases; 111 controls	New Zealand
R.D.T. Farmer ³⁶	2000	Jan 1992	Jun 1997	Cohort	287 cases; 783876 wyrs	UK
M.A. Lewis ³⁷	1999	Jan 1993	20 Oct 1995	Case-control	471 cases; 1702 controls	UK & Germany
R.M.C. Herings ³⁸	1999	1986	1995	Cohort	450000 women; 33 cases	Netherlands
J.C. Todd ³⁹	1999	1992	Mar 1997	Cohort	99 cases; 216356 wyrs	UK
I. Martinelli ⁴⁰	1999	Apr 1995	Apr 1998	Case-control	${\rm Unclear}^*$	Italy
K.W.M. Bloemenkamp ⁴¹	1999	$1 \mathrm{Sep} 1982$	18 Oct 1995	Case-control	185 cases; 591 controls	Netherlands
Ø. Lidegaard ⁴²	1998	1994	1995	Case-control	375 cases; 1041 controls	Denmark
R.D.T. Farmer ⁴³	1998	Oct 1992	Sep 1995	Case-control	42 cases; 168 controls	Germany
B.S. Andersen ⁴⁴	1998	'	'	Case-control	67 cases; 134 controls	Denmark
M.A. Lewis ⁴⁵	1996	Jul 1991	Dec 1995	Case-control	505 cases; 1877 controls	UK & Germany
R. Farmer ⁴⁶	1996	'	'	Cohort	30 cases; 697000 women	UK
K.W.M. Bloemenkamp ⁴⁷	1995	1 Jan 1988	31 Dec 1995	Case-control	126 cases; 159 controls	Netherlands
WHO ⁴⁸	1995	1 Feb 1989	31 Jan 1993	Case-control	829 cases; 1979 controls	9 countries [†]
WHO1 ⁴⁹	1995	1 Feb 1989	3 Jan 1993	Case-control	433 cases; 1044 controls	Europe
$WHO2^{49}$	1995	1 Feb 1989	3 Jan 1993	Case-control	710 cases; 1954 controls	Developing
wyrs, woman-years; trtyr	s, treat	ment-years				
* Total no. of women was	unclear;	however, num	oers were avails	able for specific co	ntraceptives	
¹ Brazil, Chile, Colombia,	German	y, Hong Kong,	Hungary, Jama	aica, Thailans, and	I UK	

 Table 7.1: Characteristics of included studies

187

Risk of bias A total of eight studies assessed combined oral contraceptive use through an interview or questionnaire (Supplementary table 7.2). Only five studies objectively confirmed venous thrombosis in all patients, whereas eleven studies objectively confirmed venous thrombosis in a proportion of the population or subjectively confirmed venous thrombosis. Six case-control studies selected controls from a hospitalized population. Of the seven cohort studies, none reported any information about lossto-follow-up.

Network meta-analysis comparing generations of progestagens A total of 23 studies were included for the analysis stratified per generation of progestagen in a combined oral contraceptive. Two studies reported solely on the risk of venous thrombosis in drospirenone, which is not classified as a certain generation of progestagen. Details of the number of events and total number of women or total follow-up time per group (i.e., non-use, first generation, second generation and third generation) are provided in supplementary table 7.3.

Results of the network meta-analysis according to generations of progestagen are shown in table 7.2. Users of oral contraceptives with a first generation progestagen had a 3.4-fold increased risk compared with non-users (95%CI: 2.5-4.5), for second generations the risk was 2.8-fold increased (95%CI: 2.3-3.5) and third generation users the risk was 4.5-fold increased (95%CI: 3.6-5.5). Third generation users had a higher risk of venous thrombosis than second generation users (RR 1.6, 95%CI: 1.3-1.9). Restriction to studies where our classification of generations could be applied, the results remained the same (RR_{1st} 3.6, 95%CI: 2.5-5.2; RR_{2nd} 2.9, 95%CI: 2.3-3.8; RR_{3rd} 5.2, 95%CI: 4.0-6.6 compared with non-use). A formal interaction test did not show inconsistencies in the network ($\chi^2 = 3.17$, p = 0.67).

	Reference gro	oup		
	Non-use RR (95%CI)	1st RR (95%CI)	2nd RR (95%CI)	3rd RR (95%CI)
Non-use	1			
1st	3.4(2.5-4.5)	1		
2nd	2.8(2.3-3.5)	0.8(0.6-1.1)	1	
3rd	4.5(3.6-5.5)	1.3(1.0-1.7)	1.6(1.3-1.9)	1
	· · · ·	· · · ·	· · · ·	

 Table 7.2: Overview of the results of the network meta-analysis per generation of progestagen

Network meta-analysis comparing different combined oral contraceptives Twelve studies had data available per type of oral contraceptive preparation (Supplementary table 7.4). In all these 12 studies at least one preparation was compared with non-use or two types were compared directly. Results of the network metaanalysis per combined oral contraceptive preparation are shown in table 7.3. All selected preparations were associated with a two-fold or more increased risk of venous thrombosis compared with non-use (Figure 7.2). The relative risk estimate was the highest in 50LNG users and the lowest in 20LNG and 20GSD users. There was a dose-related effect of ethinylestradiol within gestodene and levonorgestrel users, but not in desogestrel users (Table 7.3). In other words, taking either 20DSG or 30DSG as reference did not materially alter the risk estimates for other contraceptives. The risk of venous thrombosis with the use of 35CPA and 35DRSP was approximately the same as 50LNG (RR_{30CPA} 0.8, 95%CI: 0.5-1.5 and RR_{30DRSP} 0.9, 95%CI: 0.5-1.7 compared with 50LNG). A formal interaction test could not be performed because none of the studies provided data on the same groups (Supplementary table 7.3).

Sensitivity analysis Because of the low number of included studies, sensitivity analyses were limited to analyses stratified on funding source, per study design, and objectively versus subjec-



Figure 7.2: Results of the network meta-analysis per contraceptive pill on a logarithmic scale. The dots indicate the overall RR with lines representing the 95% confidence interval. Non-use was taken as the reference group

tively confirmed venous thrombosis (Table 7.4). Results from the sensitivity analysis stratified on funding source showed that the risk estimate for third generation users (compared with nonusers) was lower in the industry-sponsored studies than in nonindustry-sponsored studies (RR 3.3 versus RR 5.2). In cohort studies, the risk estimate for third generation users (compared with non-users) was higher than in case-control studies (RR 6.1 versus RR 4.3). All risk estimates were higher in studies with objectively confirmed venous thrombosis of which none were industry-sponsored.

Table 7.5	3: Overview of	the results of th	e network meta	ı-analysis per co	ombined oral co	ontraceptive pill
	Reference gr Non-use RR (95%CI)	oup 20LNG RR (95%CI)	30LNG RR (95%CI)	50LNG RR (95%CI)	20GSD RR (95%CI)	30GSD RR (95%CI)
Non-use 20LNG	$\frac{1}{2.6} \left(\begin{array}{c} 1.5 - 4.5 \\ 0.5 & 2.0 \end{array} \right)$	1 1 0 (0 7 0 1)	$\begin{array}{c} 0.8 & (0.5 - 1.4) \\ 1 \end{array}$	0.4 (0.2 - 0.8)	$\begin{array}{c} 1.4 & (0.6-3.3) \\ 1.7 & (0.8.9.5) \end{array}$	$0.6\ (0.3-1.0)$
50LNG	6.7 (4.0-11.2)	2.6(1.2-5.3)	$\begin{array}{c} 1 \\ 2.1 & (1.2-3.6) \\ 2.2 & (0.2-3.6) \\ 0$	0.3 (0.3-0.0) 1 2 2 2 2 2 2	$\begin{array}{c} 1.6 & (0.0-3.3) \\ 3.5 & (1.5-8.4) \\ \end{array}$	1.4 (0.8-2.5)
20GSD 30GSD	$1.9\ (0.9-4.0)\ 4.6\ (3.6-5.9)$	$0.7 \ (0.3-1.8) \\ 1.8 \ (1.0-3.1)$	$0.6 \ (0.3 - 1.3) \\ 1.5 \ (1.2 - 1.9)$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.3 \ (0.1 \text{-} 0.7) \\ 0.7 \ (0.4 \text{-} 1.2) \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c}1\\2.4\ (1.1\text{-}5.2)\end{array}$	$0.4\ (0.2-0.9)$ 1
20DSG 30DSG	5.3 (3.9-7.1) 5.5 (4.4-6.8)	$2.0\ (1.1-3.7)\ 2.1\ (1.2-3.7)$	$1.7 \ (1.2 - 2.2) \\ 1.7 \ (1.4 - 2.1)$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.8 & (0.5 \text{-} 1.4) \\ 0.8 & (0.5 \text{-} 1.4) \end{array}$	$2.8\ (1.3-6.0)\ 2.9\ (1.4-6.1)$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.1 \ (0.8\text{-}1.6) \\ 1.2 \ (0.9\text{-}1.5) \end{array}$
35NRG	3.9(2.9-5.4)	1.5 (0.8-2.7)	$1.2 \ (0.9-1.7) \\ 1.7 \ (1.2.9) $	0.6(0.3-1.1)	2.1(0.9-4.5)	$0.9\ (0.6-1.2)$
30DRSP	6.0(4.1-8.9)	2.3 (1.4-3.9) 2.3 (1.4-3.9)	1.6 (1.3-2.4) 1.9 (1.4-2.7)	$0.3 (0.5 - 1.7) \\ 0.9 (0.5 - 1.7)$	2.9(1.3-0.3) 3.2(1.4-7.1)	1.2 (0.6 - 1.7) 1.3 (0.9 - 2.0)
	D of our of an					
	Reference gr Non-use RR (95%CI)	oup 20DSG RR (95%CI)	30DSG RR (95%CI)	35NRG RR (95%CI)	35CPA RR (95%CI)	30DRSP RR (95%CI)
Non-use	1					
20LNG	2.6(1.5-4.5)	0.5(0.3-0.9)	0.5(0.3-0.8)	0.7(0.4-1.2)	0.5(0.3-0.9)	0.4 (0.3 - 0.7)
30LNG	3.2(2.5-3.9) 6.7(4.0-11.2)	$0.6\ (0.5-0.8)$ $1.3\ (0.7-2.2)$	0.6(0.5-0.7) 1.2(0.7-2.1)	0.8(0.6-1.1) 1.7(1.0-3.0)	0.6(0.4-0.8) 1.2(0.7-2.2)	0.5 (0.4 - 0.7) 1.1 (0.6 - 2.0)
20GSD	1.9(0.9-4.0)	0.4(0.2-0.8)	0.4(0.2-0.7)	0.5(0.2-1.1)	0.4(0.2-0.8)	0.3(0.1-0.7)
30GSD	4.6(3.6-5.9)	0.9 (0.6-1.2)	0.8 (0.7 - 1.1)	1.2(0.9-1.6)	0.8(0.6-1.2)	0.8 (0.5-1.2)
20DSG	5.3(3.9-7.1) 5.5(4.4-6.8)	1 1.0 (0.8-1.4)	$1.0 \ (0.7 - 1.3)$	1.3(0.9-1.9) 1.4(1.1-1.9)	$1.0\ (0.7-1.4)$	$0.9\ (0.6-1.4)$
35NRG	3.9(2.9-5.4)	0.7 (0.5-1.1)	$0.7 \ (0.5-1.0)$	1	0.7 (0.5-1.1)	0.7(0.4-1.0)
35CPA	5.5(3.9-7.7)	$1.1 \ (0.7-1.6)$	$1.0\ (0.7-1.4)$	$1.4\ (0.9-2.1)$	1 (0717)	0.9 (0.6-1.5)
SULKSP	0.0 (4.1-8.9)	T.1 (U.1-1.8)	(0.1-8.0) 1.1	(1.0-2.4)	(1.1-1.0) 1.1	Т

Discussion

We performed a network meta-analysis based on 25 studies. Overall, combined oral contraceptive use increased the risk of venous thrombosis four-fold. We observed that all generations of progestagens were associated with an increased risk of venous thrombosis and that third generation users had an increased venous thrombosis risk compared with second generation users. All individual types of combined oral contraceptives increased thrombosis risk compared with non-use. The contraceptives 30DRSP and 35CPA increased the risk of venous thrombosis compared with any other contraceptive except for 50LNG. Users of 20LNG had the lowest risk of venous thrombosis. Whether 20GSD can be considered as safe as 20LNG remains to be determined, because only one study¹⁶ contributed data on 32 women using 20GSD.

In this meta-analysis, bias was potentially introduced by the lack of objectively confirming venous thrombosis in all studies. Only 25-33% of patients with clinical symptoms of thrombosis are diagnosed with venous thrombosis²⁵. Including cases in a study without objectively confirmed venous thrombosis would lead to overestimating the association when oral contraceptive users were more likely to be diagnosed than non-users. However, two studies showed that this bias is unlikely to depend on combined oral contraceptive use^{18,19}. In studies with clinically diagnosed venous thrombosis without objective confirmation, women are misclassified irrespective of their contraceptive use leading to nondifferential misclassification. Therefore, results of such studies may be an underestimation of the true association. This was confirmed by the results from our sensitivity analysis where the risk estimates were higher in studies with objectively confirmed venous thrombosis.

Strengths and limitations The internal validity of the network meta-analysis was assessed through interaction analysis modelling potential inconsistencies in the network. Our results in-

	Industry N=8 RR (95%CI)	Non-industry N=9 RR (95%CI)	Cohort N=7 RR (95%CI)	Case-control N=16 RR (95%CI)	Confirmed VT N=5 RR (95%CI)	Not confirmed VT N=10 RR (95%CI)
Non-use	1	1	1	1	1	1
1st	3.5(2.1-5.6)	3.3(2.4-4.6)	3.9(1.0-14.4)	3.5(2.6-4.7)	4.6(3.2-6.5)	2.8(1.8-4.3)
2nd	2.4(1.7-3.5)	3.1(2.5-3.8)	3.7(1.1-12.2)	2.8(2.3-3.4)	3.3(2.8-4.0)	2.6(1.9-3.6)
3rd	3.3(2.3-4.8)	5.2(4.2-6.5)	6.1(2.0-18.8)	4.3(3.5-5.2)	6.2(5.2-7.4)	4.3(3.1-6.0)

Table 7.4: Results of sensitivity analyses

dicated that potential inconsistencies are likely the results of chance. A limitation of our network meta-analysis is that the publications had to provide the number of users with number of events per type of combined oral contraceptive. A total of 16 studies provided information on combined oral contraceptive use and risk of venous thrombosis without specifying which contraceptive types were used. Therefore, the number of publications included for the meta-analysis per contraceptive is relatively low. A further limitation may be that the classification of generations of progestagen was not the same in every publication. However, no clear consensus exists on the classification into generations of progestagen. For instance, norgestimate can be categorised as a second or a third generation progestagen. However, restriction on studies where our classification could be applied did not change the results. Network meta-analysis summarizes data from direct and indirect comparisons in a weighted average. A strength of our analysis is that through a network meta-analysis the data on cimbined oral contraceptives were most effectively used. This resulted in a comprehensive overview of the risk of venous thrombosis in commonly used oral contraceptives.

Two other meta-analyses^{18,50} have evaluated the risk of venous thrombosis in third generation contraceptive users versus second generation users. Both found an increased risk in third generation users (RR 1.5 95%CI: 1.2-1.8¹⁸ and RR 1.57 95%CI: 1.24-1.98⁵⁰) in line with our result. Although they differed in their included studies, the majority of included studies from both meta-analyses were included in our analysis. To date, no other meta-analysis summarized the data on venous thrombosis risk per combined oral contraceptive preparation.

Meaning of the study Although we observed that the risk of venous thrombosis increased with the dose of ethinylestradiol, this was dependent on the progestagen provided. There was no difference in the venous thrombosis risk between 20DSG and 30DSG, whereas oral contraceptives with other progestagens with different doses of ethinylestradiol did show a difference in risk. It is unclear why the dose effect of ethinylestradiol might depend on the progestagen. A possibility is that there is a difference in inhibitory effects of the progestagen on the procoagulant effect of ethinylestradiol. Oral contraceptive use increases the levels of factors II, VII, VIII, protein C and decreases the levels of antithrombin and protein S. Clinical studies have showed that this effect on coagulation factors was more pronounced in desogestrel users than in levonorgestrel users, and limited to combined oral contraceptives^{51,52}.

The results per combined oral contraceptive preparation showed that combining different preparations into generations may not be an appropriate way to present the risk of thrombosis. The risk of venous thrombosis depended both on the dose of ethinylestradiol as well as on the progestagen provided. We suggest abstaining from any classification of contraceptives, but to compare the risk of venous thrombosis per oral contraceptive preparation.

What do these results mean for clinical practice? Prescribing combined oral contraceptives may not be a good choice with regard to the risk of venous thrombosis. However, if a woman persists in using combined oral contraceptives, only the contraceptive with the lowest risk of venous thrombosis and good compliance should be prescribed, namely levonorgestrel with 30 µg ethinylestradiol. Current practice is to increase the dose of ethinylestradiol in case of disruptions in bleeding patterns⁵³. In all likelihood, our results indicate that prescribing 50LNG in case of spotting during the use of 30LNG might carry a serious adverse effect.

Conclusions Combined oral contraceptives were associated with an increased risk of venous thrombosis. The effect size may depend both on the progestagen and the dose of ethinylestradiol.

References

- Jordan W. Pulmonary embolism. Lancet 1961;278:1146– 7.
- Oral contraception and thrombo-emboli disease. J R Coll Gen Prat 1967;13:267– 79.
- Inman W, Vessey M. Investigation of deaths from pulmonary, coronary, and cerebral thrombosis and embolism in women of child-bearing age. BMJ 1968; 2:193–9.
- Sartwell P, Masi A, Arthes F, Green G, Smith H. Thromboembolism and oral contraceptives: an epidemiological case-control study. Am J Epidemiol 1969; 90:365–80.
- Vessey M, Doll R. Investigation of relation between use of oral contraceptive and thromboembolic disease. A further report. BMJ 1969;2:651–7.
- Naess I, Christiansen S, Romundstad P, Cannegieter S, Rosendaal F, Hammerstrom J. Incidence and mortality of venous thrombosis; a population-based study. J Thromb Haemost 2007;5:692–9.
- Thorogood M, Villard-MacKintosh L. Combined oral contraceptives: risks and benefits. Br Med Bull 1993; 49:124–39.

- 8. Wharton C, Blackburn R. Lower dose pills. Population Rep 1988;16:1–31.
- Stolley P, Tonascia J, Tockman M, Sartwell P, Rutledge A, Jacobs M. Thrombosis with low-estrogen oral contraceptives. Am J Epidemiol 1975;102:197– 208.
- WHO. Venous thromboembolic disease and combined oral contraceptives: results of international multicentre case-control study. Lancet 1995;346:1575–82.
- Inman W, Vessey M, Westerholm B, Engelund A. Thromboembolic disease and the steroidal content of oral contraceptives. A report to the committee on Safety of Drugs. BMJ 1970;2:203–9.
- Vessey M, Mant D, Smith A, Yaetes D. Oral contraceptives and venous thromboembolism: findings in a large prospective study. BMJ (Clin Res Ed) 1986; 292:526.
- Lidegaard Ø, Edstrom B, Kreiner S. Oral contraceptives and venous thromboembolism: a five-year national case-control study. Contraception 2002; 65:187–96.
- Meade T, Greenberg G, Thompson S. Progestogens and cardiovascular reactions associated with oral contraceptives and a comparison of the safety of

50- and 30-microgram oestrogen preparations. BMJ 1980; 280:1157–61.

- Lidegaard Ø, Lokkegaard E, Svendsen A, Agger C. Hormonal cntraception and risk of venus thromboembolism: national follow-up study. BMJ 2009;339:b2890.
- 16. Van Hylckama Vlieg A, Helmerhorst F, Vandenbroucke J, Doggen C, Rosendaal F. The venous thrombotic risk of oral contraceptives, effects of oestrogen dose and progestogen type: results of the MEGA case-control study. BMJ 2009; 339:b2921.
- Henzl M, Edwards J. Progestins in clinical practice, chap. Pharmacology of progestins: 17alphahydroxyprogesterone derivatives and progestins of the first and second generation, 101–32 Marcel Dekker, New York2000.
- Kemmeren J, Algra A, Grobbee D. Third generation oral contraceptives and risk of venus thrombosis: meta-analysis. BMJ 2001);323:131–4.
- Vandenbroucke J, Helmerhorst F, Bloemenkamp K, Rosendaal F. Third-generation oral contraceptive and deep venous thrombosis: from epidemiologic controversy to new insight in coagulation. Am J Obstet Gynecol 1997;177:887–91.

- 20. Jick S, Hernandez R. Risk of non-fatal venous thromboembolism in women using oral contraceptives containing drospirenone compared with women using oral contraceptives containing levonorgestrel: case-control study using United States claims data. BMJ 2011; 342:d2151.
- Parkin L, Sharpless K, Hernandez R, Jick S. Risk of venous thromboembolism in users of oral contraceptives containing drospirenone or levonorgestrel: nested case-control study based on UK General Practice Research Database. BMJ 2011; 342:d2139.
- 22. de Bastos M, Stegeman B, Rosendaal F, et al. Combined oral contraceptives: venous thrombosis risk. Unpublished ;.
- Nischan P, Ebeling K, Thomas D, Hirsch U. Comparison of recalled and validated oral contraceptive histories. Am J Epidemiol 1993;138:697–703.
- Norell S, Boethius G, Persson I. Oral contraceptive use: interview data versus pharmacy records. Int J Epidemiol 1998; 27:1033–7.
- Wells P, Hirsh J, Anderson D, et al. Accuracy of clinical assessment of deep-vein thrombosis. Lancet 1995;345:1326–30.

- Goodacre S, Sampson F, Stevenson M, et al. Measurement of the clinical and cost-effectiveness of non-invasive diagnostic testing strategies for deep vein thrombosis. Health Technol Assess 2006; 10:1–168.
- 27. Qaseem A, Snow V, Barry P, et al. Current diagnosis of venous thromboembolism in primary care: a clinical practice guideline from the American Academy of Family Physicians and the American College of Physicians. Ann Fam Med 2007; 5:57–62.
- White I, Barrett J, Jackson D, Higgins J. Consistency and inconsistency in network metaanalysis: model estimation using mutlivariate meta-regression. Res Syn Meth 2012;3:111–25.
- Gronich N, Lavi I, Rennert G. Higher risk of venous thrombosis associated with drospirenonecontaining oral contraceptives: a population-based cohort study. CMAJ 2011;183:E1319–25.
- 30. Heinemann L, Dinger J, Assmann A, Minh T. Use of oral contraceptives containing gestodene and risk of venous thromboembolism: outlook 10 years after the third-generation "pill scare". Contraception 2010; 81:401–7.
- 31. Jick S, Kaye J, Russmann S, Jick H. Risk of nonfatal venous

thromboembolism with oral contraceptives containing norgestimate or desogestrel compared with oral contraceptives containing levonorgestrel. Contraception 2006;73:566–70.

- 32. Samuelsson E, Hagg S. Incidence of venous thromboembolism in young Swedish women and possibly preventable cases among combined oral contraceptive users. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand 2004;83:674–81.
- 33. Hedenmalm K, Samuelsson E, Spigset O. Pulmonary embolsim associated with combined oral contraceptives: reporting incidences and potential risk factors for a fatal outcome. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand 2004;83:576–85.
- 34. Heinemann L, Lewis M, Assmann A, Thiel C. Case-control studies on venous thromboembolism: bias due to design? A methological study on venous thrmboembolism and steroid hormone use. Contraception 2002;65:207–14.
- Parkin L, Skegg D, Wilson M, Herbison G, Paul C. Oral contraceptives and fatal pulmonary embolism. Lancet 2000; 355:2133–4.
- 36. Farmer R, Lawrenson R, Todd J, et al. A comparison of the risks of venous thromboembolic disease in association with different combined oral contraceptives. Br J Clin Pharmacol 2000; 49:580–90.

- 37. Lewis M. The Transnational Study on Oral Contraceptives and the Health of Young women. Methods, results, new analyses and the healthy user effect. Hum Reprod Update 1999;5:707–20.
- Herings R, Urquhart J, Leufkens H. Venous thromboembolism among new users of different oral contraceptives. Lancet 1999;354:127–8.
- 39. Todds J, Lawrenson R, Farmer R, Williams T, Leydon G. Venous thromboembolic disease and combined oral contraceptives: A re-analysis of the MediPlus database. Hum Reprod 1999;14:1500–5.
- 40. Martinelli I, Taioli E, Bucciarelli P, Akhaven S, Mannucci P. Interaction between the G20210A mutation of the prothrombin gene and oral contraceptive use in deep vein thrombosis. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 1999; 19:700–3.
- Bloemenkamp K, Rosendaal F, Buller H, Helmerhorst F, Colly L, Vandenbroucke J. Risk of venous thrombosis with use of current low-dose oral contraceptives is not explained by diagnostic suspicion and referral bias. Arch Intern Med 1999;159:65– 70.
- Lidegaard Ø, Edstrom B, Kreiner S. Oral contraceptives and venous thromboembolism. A case-control study. Contraception 1998;57:291–301.

- 43. Farmer R, Todd J, Lewis M, MacRae K, Williams T. The risks of venous thromboembolic disease among Germa women using oral contraceptives: a database study. Contraception 1998; 57:67–70.
- 44. Andersen B, Olsen J, Nielsen G, et al. Third generation oral contraceptives and heritable thrombophilia as risk factors of non-fatal venous thromboembolism. Thromb Haemost 1998; 79:28–31.
- 45. Lewis M, Heinemann L, MacRae K, Bruppacher R, Spitzer W. The increased risk of venous thromboembolism and the use of third generation progestagens: role of bias in observational research. The Transnational Research Group on Oral Contraceptives and the Health of Young Women. Contraception 1996;54:5–13.
- Farmer R. Safety of modern oral contraceptives. Lancet 1996; 347:259.
- 47. Bloemenkamp K, Rosendaal F, Helmerhorst F, Buller H, Vandenbroucke J. Enhancement by factor V Leiden mutation of risk of deep-vein thrombosis associated with oral contraceptives containing a third generation progestagen. Lancet 1995; 346:1593-6.
- 48. WHO. Venous thromboembolic disease and combined oral contraceptives results of interna-

tional multicentre case-control study. Lancet 1995;346:1575–82.

- WHO. Effect of different progestagens in low estrogen oral contraceptives on venous thromboembolic disease. Lancet 1995; 346:1582–8.
- Manzoli L, De Vito C, Marzuillo C, Boccia A, Villari P. Oral contraceptives and venous thromboembolism: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Drug Saf 2012;35:191–205.
- 51. Kemmeren J, Algra A, Meijers J, Bouma B, Grobbee D. Effects of second and third generation oral contraceptives and their respective progestagens on the co-

agulation system in the absence or presence of the factor V Leiden mutation. Thromb Haemost 2002;87:199–205.

- 52. Kemmeren J, Algra A, Meijers J, et al. Effects of second- and third-generation oral contraceptives on the protein C system in the absence or presence of the factor V Leiden mutation: a randiomized trial. Blood 2004; 103:927–33.
- 53. Gallo M, Nanda K, Grimes D, Lopex L, Schulz K. 20 microg versus >20 microg estrogen combined oral contraceptives for contraception. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2008;CD003989.

Supplementary data

Search strategy of the review

("Contraceptives, Oral" [mesh] OR "Contraceptives, Oral" [Phar-PubMed macological Action] OR "oral contraceptives" OR "oral contraceptive" OR "Contraceptives, Oral, Combined" [Mesh] OR "combined oral contraceptives" OR "combined oral contraceptive" OR ((norethisterone OR norethisteron* OR norethindrone OR norethindron* OR "ethynodiol diacetate" OR lynestrenol OR lynestrenol* OR norethynodrel OR norethynodrel* OR dienogest OR dienogest* OR levonorgestrel OR levonorgestrel* OR norgestrel OR norgestrel* OR dl-norgestrel OR dl-norgestrel* OR desogestrel OR desogestrel* OR norgestimate OR norgestimat* OR gestodene OR gestoden* OR "medroxyprogesterone acetate" OR "chlormadinone acetate" OR nomegestrol OR nomegestrol* OR nestorone OR nestoron* OR "Cyproterone acetate" OR Drospirenone OR Drospirenon* OR oestrogen*[ti] OR estrogen[ti]) AND ("Ethinyl Estradiol" [mesh] OR "Ethinyl Estradiol" OR ethinylestradiol OR ethinylestradiol* OR Mestranol OR Mestranol* OR "estradiol valerate" [Supplementary Concept] OR "estradiol valerate" OR progestogen*[ti]))) AND ("deep vein thrombosis"[ti] OR "deep venous thrombosis"[ti] OR "Venous Thrombosis"[ti] OR "Vein Thrombosis"[ti] OR "Venous Thrombosis" [mesh:noexp] OR "Thrombophlebitis" [mesh] OR "Upper Extremity Deep Vein Thrombosis" [mesh] OR Thrombophlebitis [ti] OR "pulmonary embolism"[ti] OR "pulmonary embolism"[mesh] OR "venous thromboembolism"[ti] OR "Venous Thromboembolism"[mesh] OR "venous thromboembolic disorders" [ti] OR (venous [ti] AND thromboembolic [ti] AND disorder[ti]) OR "venous thromboembolic diseases"[ti] OR "venous thromboembolic disease"[ti] OR "venous thrombotic"[ti] OR ("Thromboembolism"[mesh: noexp] AND (venous[tiab] OR vein[tiab] OR veins[tiab))) AND (risk OR risks OR risk factor OR risk factors) AND (women OR woman OR woman* OR women* OR girl OR girls OR female) NOT (animals NOT (human AND animals))

EMBASE (exp oral contraceptive agent/ OR "oral contraceptives".mp OR "oral contraceptive".mp OR "combined oral contraceptive".mp OR (((norethisterone OR norethisteron* OR norethindrone OR norethindron* OR "ethynodiol diacetate" OR lynestrenol OR lynestrenol* OR norethynodrel OR norethynodrel* OR dienogest OR dienogest* OR levonorgestrel OR levonorgestrel* OR norgestrel OR desogestrel* OR dl-norgestrel OR dl-norgestrel* OR desogestrel* OR norgestimate OR norgestimat* OR gestodene OR gestoden* OR "medroxyprogesterone acetate" OR "chlormadinone acetate" OR norgestrol* etate" OR Drospirenone OR Drospirenon*).mp OR oestrogen*.ti OR estrogen.ti) AND (("Ethinyl Estradiol" OR ethinylestradiol OR ethinylestradiol* OR Mestranol OR Mestranol* OR "estradiol valerate" OR "estradiol valerate").mp OR progestogen*.ti))) AND (("deep vein thrombosis" OR "deep venous thrombosis" OR "Venous Thrombosis" OR "Vein Thrombosis").ti OR exp deep vein thrombosis/ OR Vein Thrombosis/ OR Thrombophlebitis/ OR Thrombophlebitis.ti OR "pulmonary embolism".ti OR exp lung embolism/ OR "venous thromboembolism".ti OR exp Venous Thromboembolism/ OR "venous thromboembolis".ti OR "venous thromboembolic disease*".ti OR "venous thrombotic".ti) AND (exp risk/ OR risk*.mp OR exp risk factor/) AND ((women OR woman OR woman* OR women* OR girl OR girls OR female).mp OR exp female/) AND (exp human/ OR human.ti OR patient.ti OR patients.ti)

TS=("oral contraceptives" OR "oral contraceptive" OR Web of Science combined oral contraceptive* OR ((norethisterone OR norethisteron* OR norethindrone OR norethindron* OR "ethynodiol diacetate" OR lynestrenol OR lynestrenol* OR norethynodrel OR norethynodrel* OR dienogest OR dienogest* OR levonorgestrel OR levonorgestrel* OR norgestrel OR norgestrel* OR dl-norgestrel OR dl-norgestrel* OR desogestrel OR desogestrel* OR norgestimate OR norgestimat* OR gestodene OR gestoden* OR "medroxyprogesterone acetate" OR "chlormadinone acetate" OR nomegestrol OR nomegestrol* OR nestorone OR nestoron* OR "Cyproterone acetate" OR Drospirenone OR Drospirenon*) AND ("Ethinyl Estradiol" OR ethinylestradiol OR ethinylestradiol* OR Mestranol OR Mestranol* OR "estradiol valerate" OR "estradiol valerate"))) AND TI=("deep vein thrombosis" OR "deep venous thrombosis" OR "Venous Thrombosis" OR "Vein Thrombosis" OR "Vein Thrombosis" OR Thrombophlebitis OR "pulmonary embolism" OR "venous thromboembolism" OR "venous thromboembolic disorder*" OR "venous thromboembolic disease*" OR "venous thrombotic") AND TS=risk* AND TS=(women OR woman OR woman* OR women* OR girl OR girls OR female) Cochrane (http://www3.interscience.wiley.com/cgibin/mrwhome/106568753/HOME) ("oral contraceptives" OR "oral contraceptive" OR combined oral contraceptive* OR ((norethisterone OR norethisteron* OR norethindrone OR norethindron* OR "ethynodiol diacetate" OR lynestrenol OR lynestrenol* OR norethynodrel OR norethynodrel* OR dienogest OR dienogest* OR levonorgestrel OR levonorgestrel* OR norgestrel OR norgestrel* OR dl-norgestrel OR dl-norgestrel* OR desogestrel OR desogestrel* OR norgestimate OR norgestimat* OR gestodene OR gestoden* OR "medroxyprogesterone acetate" OR "chlormadinone acetate" OR nomegestrol OR nomegestrol* OR nestorone OR nestoron* OR "Cyproterone acetate" OR Drospirenone OR Drospirenon*) AND ("Ethinyl Estradiol" OR ethinylestradiol OR ethinylestradiol* OR Mestranol OR Mestranol* OR "estradiol valerate" OR "estradiol valerate"))) AND ("deep vein thrombosis" OR "deep venous thrombosis" OR "Venous Thrombosis" OR "Vein Thrombosis" OR "Vein Thrombosis" OR Thrombophlebitis OR "pulmonary embolism" OR "venous thromboembolism" OR "venous thromboembolic disorder*" OR "venous thromboembolic disease*" OR "venous thrombotic") AND risk* AND (women OR woman OR woman* OR women* OR girl OR girls OR female)

CINAHL TITLE/ABSTRACT/KEYWORD (oral contraceptives OR oral contraceptive OR combined oral contraceptive* OR ((norethisterone OR norethisteron* OR norethindrone OR norethindron* OR ethynodiol diacetate OR lynestrenol OR lynestrenol* OR norethynodrel OR norethynodrel* OR dienogest OR dienogest* OR levonorgestrel OR levonorgestrel* OR norgestrel OR norgestrel* OR dl-norgestrel OR dl-norgestrel* OR desogestrel OR desogestrel* OR norgestimate OR norgestimat* OR gestodene OR gestoden^{*} OR medroxyprogesterone acetate OR chlormadinone acetate OR nomegestrol OR nomegestrol* OR nestorone OR nestoron* OR Cyproterone acetate OR Drospirenone OR Drospirenon*) AND (Ethinyl Estradiol OR ethinylestradiol OR ethinylestradiol* OR Mestranol OR Mestranol* OR estradiol valerate OR estradiol valerate))) AND (deep vein thrombosis OR deep venous thrombosis OR Venous Thrombosis OR Vein Thrombosis OR Vein Thrombosis OR Thrombophlebitis OR pulmonary embolism OR venous thromboembolism OR venous thromboembolic disorder* OR venous thromboembolic disease* OR venous thrombotic) AND risk* AND (women OR woman OR woman* OR women* OR girl OR girls OR female)

Academic Search Premier (oral contraceptives OR oral contraceptive OR combined oral contraceptive* OR ((norethisterone OR norethisteron* OR norethindrone OR norethindron* OR ethynodiol diacetate OR lynestrenol OR lynestrenol* OR norethynodrel OR norethynodrel* OR dienogest OR dienogest* OR levonorgestrel OR levonorgestrel* OR norgestrel OR norgestrel* OR dl-norgestrel OR dl-norgestrel* OR desogestrel OR desogestrel* OR norgestimate OR norgestimat* OR gestodene OR gestoden* OR medroxyprogesterone acetate OR chlormadinone acetate OR nomegestrol OR nomegestrol* OR nestorone OR nestoron* OR Cyproterone acetate OR Drospirenone OR Drospirenon*) AND (Ethinyl Estradiol OR ethinylestradiol OR ethinylestradiol* OR Mestranol OR Mestranol* OR estradiol valerate OR estradiol valerate))) AND (deep vein thrombosis OR deep venous thrombosis OR Venous Thrombosis OR Vein Thrombosis OR Vein Thrombosis OR Thrombophlebitis OR pulmonary embolism OR venous thromboembolism OR venous thromboembolic disorder* OR venous thromboembolic disease* OR venous thrombotic) AND risk* AND (women OR woman OR woman* OR women* OR girl OR girls OR female)

ScienceDirect TITLE((oral contraceptives OR oral contraceptive OR combined oral contraceptive* OR ((norethisterone OR norethisteron* OR norethindrone OR norethindron* OR ethynodiol diacetate OR lynestrenol OR lynestrenol* OR norethynodrel OR norethynodrel* OR dienogest OR dienogest* OR levonorgestrel OR levonorgestrel* OR norgestrel OR norgestrel* OR dl-norgestrel OR dl-norgestrel* OR desogestrel OR desogestrel* OR norgestimate OR norgestimat* OR gestodene OR gestoden* OR medroxyprogesterone acetate OR chlormadinone acetate OR nomegestrol OR nomegestrol^{*} OR nestorone OR nestoron^{*} OR Cyproterone acetate OR Drospirenone OR Drospirenon*) AND (Ethinyl Estradiol OR ethinylestradiol OR ethinylestradiol^{*} OR Mestranol OR Mestranol^{*} OR estradiol valerate OR estradiol valerate))) AND (deep vein thrombosis OR deep venous thrombosis OR Venous Thrombosis OR Vein Thrombosis OR Vein Thrombosis OR Thrombophlebitis OR pulmonary embolism OR venous thromboembolism OR venous thromboembolic disorder* OR venous thromboembolic disease* OR venous thrombotic) AND risk* AND (women OR woman OR woman* OR women* OR girl OR girls OR female))

Criteria for considering studies for this review

 $Types\ of\ studies\ Observational\ studies\ in\ this\ review\ will\ include\ case-control,\ cohort\ and\ nested\ case-control\ designs.$ If available, RCT will also be evaluated and included.

Types of participants Participants will be healthy women taking combined oral contraceptives. We will exclude studies of women on hormone replacement therapy, studies of women taking non-oral or progestagen-only contraceptives and studies of women with recurrent venous thrombosis.

Types of interventions Combined oral contraceptive use will be compared to non-use or to a reference combined oral contraceptive (for example, levonorgestrel with 30 µg of ethinylestradiol). We define a woman as a non-user when either she has never been exposed to a combined oral contraceptive or she was a former/previous combined oral contraceptive user. We will categorize the combined oral contraceptive type according to the estrogen type and dose and to the progestagen type.

Types of outcome measures The outcome will be fatal or non-fatal first venous thrombosis event (deep vein thrombosis or pulmonary embolism).

Author	$\mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{ear}}$	Reason for exclusion
Ø. Lidegaard	2011	Included cerebral vein thrombosis
M.K. Barsoum	2010	No data on progestagen type or ethinylestradiol dose
J.C. Dinger	2010	Included recurrent venous thrombosis
V. Tsankova	2010	Compared ever users versus never users
V. Tsankova	2010	No data on progestagen type or ethinylestradiol dose
H. Austin	2009	Other hormonal contraceptives, such as transdermal patch, vaginal ring, were included
P.G. Lindqvist	2009	No data on progestagen type or ethinylestradiol dose
P.M. Eng	2008	Compared drospirenone versus other oral contraceptive users
J.C. Dinger	2007	Included recurrent venous thrombosis
C. Huerta	2007	No data on progestagen type or ethinylestradiol dose
J.D. Seeger	2007	Included recurrent venous thrombosis
C.C. Yang	2007	Exposed consisted of hormone replacement therapy users and oral contraceptive users
K. Hedenmalm	2005	Included recurrent venous thrombosis and cerebral vein thrombosis
H.M. Pearce	2005	No comparison was included
M. Primignani	2005	Included not only venous thrombosis
C. Worralurt	2005	Included recurrent venous thrombosis and no data on progestagen type or ethinylestradiol dose
A. Girolami	2004	Included not only venous thrombosis
P. Heuser	2004	No extractable number of exposed and non-exposed women
H.E. Seaman	2004	Included recurrent venous thrombosis
S. Sidney	2004	Incomplete data on contraceptive use
H. Kieler	2003	Included recurrent venous thrombosis
I. Martinelli	2003	No data on progestagen type or ethinylestradiol dose
A. Tosetto	2003	No data on progestagen type or ethinylestradiol dose
C. Legnani	2002	Included recurrent venous thrombosis
Ø. Lidegaard	2001	Review
L. N. Meurer	2001	Review
		Continued on next page

Supplementary table 7.1 Characteristics of excluded studies

206

\mathbf{Author}	Year	Reason for exclusion
J.P. Vallée	2001	Review
T. Amundsen	2000	No data on progestagen type or ethinylestradiol dose
R.D. Farmer	2000	No data on progestagen type or ethinylestradiol dose
L.A. Heinemann	2000	Report on Transnational study, already included
R. Lawrenson	2000	Review
A.L. Nightingale	2000	Commentary
M.S. Burnhill	1999	Included progestagen-only contraceptives and retinal vein thrombosis
R.M. Herings	1999	Data already included
M.A. Lewis	1999	Report on Transnational study, already included
Ø. Lidegaard	1998	Review
C. Bonifacj	1997	Included recurrent venous thrombosis
R.D. Farmer	1997	Ecologic study
M.A. Lewis	1997	Report on Transnational study, already included
F.J. van der Meer	1997	Review
J.P. Realini	1997	Less than 10 venous thrombosis events
S. Suissa	1997	Duration of contraceptive use
H. Ulmer	1997	No data on progestagen type or ethinylestradiol dose
F. Grodstein	1996	No data on progestagen type or ethinylestradiol dose
M. Pini	1996	Included not only venous thrombosis and included recurrent venous thrombosis
N.R. Poulter	1996	Data already included
Y. Lis	1993	Publication of study protocol
W.O. Spitzer	1993	Publication of study protocol
D.A. Quinn	1992	No data on progestagen type or ethinylestradiol dose
M. Thorogood	1992	Included recurrent venous thrombosis and no data on progestagen type or ethinylestradiol dose
B.B. Gerstman	1991	Incomplete data on contraceptive use
E. Hirvonen	1990	No data on progestagen type or ethinylestradiol dose
OHM	1989	No data on progestagen type or ethinylestradiol dose
H. Meinel	1988	Included not only venous thrombosis and no data on progestagen type or ethinylestradiol dose
S.P. Helmrich	1987	Incomplete data on contraceptive use
		Continued on next page

		Supplementary table 7.1 – continued from previous page
Author	$\mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{ear}}$	Reason for exclusion
D. Bernstein R. Lambrekht	$\begin{array}{c} 1986\\ 1986\end{array}$	No data on progestagen type or ethinylestradiol dose No data on venous thrombosis
K. Overgaard	1986	No data on progestagen type or ethinylestradiol dose
M.P. Vessey	1986	Incomplete data on contraceptive use
J.B. Porter	1985	Less than 10 venous thrombosis events
J.B. Porter	1982	Less than 10 venous thrombosis events
L.E. Bottiger	1980	No data on ethinylestradiol dose
T.W. Meade	1980	Included not only venous thrombosis
D.B. Pettiti	1979	No data on progestagen type or ethinylestradiol dose
A.W. Diddle	1978	Less than 10 venous thrombosis cases
RCGP	1978	Included not only venous thrombosis
IPPF	1976	Communication to the editor
P.D. Stolley	1975	Included not only venous thrombosis
M. Grounds	1974	Included not only venous thrombosis
BCDS	1973	No data on progestagen type or ethinylestradiol dose
W.H. Inman	1970	No data on progestagen type or ethinylestradiol dose
H. Ludwig	1970	Unclear what is defined as high progestagen
H.A. Siegel	1969	No data on progestagen type or ethinylestradiol dose
M.P. Vessey	1969	Included recurrent venous thrombosis
W.H. Inman	1968	No data on progestagen type or ethinylestradiol dose

page
previous
from
- continued
7.1
$_{table}$
>
ementar

Study	Source	Exposure	Outcome	Follow-up
	$population^*$	assessment	assessment	
N. Gronich 2011	NA	Low risk	Unclear	Unclear
S.S. Jick 2011	Low risk	Low risk	Unclear	NA
L. Parkin 2011	Low risk	Low risk	High risk	NA
L.A.J. Heinemann 2010	Low risk	High risk	High risk	NA
A. van Hylckama Vlieg 2009	Low risk	High risk	Low risk	NA
S.S. Jick 2006	Low risk	Low risk	Unclear	NA
E. Samuelsson 2004	NA	Low risk	Low risk	Unclear
K. Hedenmalm 2004	NA	Low risk	High risk	Unclear
L.A.J. Heinemann 2002	High risk	High risk	High risk	NA
L. Parkin 2000	Low risk	High risk	High risk	NA
R.D.T. Farmer 2000	NA	Low risk	High risk	Unclear
M.A. Lewis 1999	High risk	Low risk	Unclear	NA
R.M.C. Herings 1999	NĀ	Low risk	Unclear	Unclear
J.C. Todd 1999	NA	Low risk	High risk	Unclear
I. Martinelli 1999	Low risk	Unclear	Unclear	NA
K.W.M. Bloemenkamp 1999	Low risk	High risk	Low risk	NA
Ø. Lidegaard 1998	Low risk	High risk	High risk	NA
R.D.T. Farmer 1998	Low risk	Low risk	Unclear	NA
B.S. Andersen 1998	Low risk	Low risk	Low risk	NA
M.A. Lewis 1996	High risk	High risk	Unclear	NA
R. Farmer 1996	NĀ	Low risk	Unclear	Unclear
K.W.M. Bloemenkamp 1995	Low risk	Low risk	Low risk	NA
WHO 1995	High risk	Low risk	High risk	NA
WHO1 1995	High risk	Low risk	High risk	NA
WHO2 1995	High risk	Low risk	High risk	NA

Supplementary table 7.2 Overview of risk of bias per study

NA, not applicable due to cohort design in case of source population or due to case-control design in case of follow-up * Case-control studies: population of controls, hospitalized or community-based.
Design	Study	Non-use*	$1 \mathrm{st}^*$	$\mathbf{2nd}^{*}$	3rd*
1	Hylckama 2009	421/1523	55/81	382/672	412/582
	Heinemann 2002	246/2115	45/190	131/865	28/195
	Lewis 1999	171/1268	38/97	142/562	137/401
	Bloemenkamp 1999	83/511	18/46	8/22	33/67
	Bloemenkamp 1995	46/150	8/13	20/38	37'/52
	WHO1 1995	168/855	29/74	156/392	53/104
	WHO2 1995	505/2220	26/65	153/337	18/25
2	Heinemann 2010	70/1215	-	61/245	62/238
	Parkin 2000	9/95	-	3/11	12/27
	Lidegaard 1998	203/1037	-	31/85	120/244
	WHO 1995	397/1916	-	137/340	71/127
3	Samuelsson 2004	32/171206	-	-	17/14819
	Martinelli 1999	41/179	-	-	43/79
	Andersen 1998	27/133	-	-	16/23
4	Hedenmalm 2004	· -	36/1898899	74/6343562	83/1739393
	Farmer 2000	-	12/39421	98/307070	161/374129
5	Gronich 2011	-	· –	23/33187	384/651455
	Jick 2006	-	-	70/386	211/950
	Herrings 1999	-	-	29/121411	49/88295
	Todd 1999	-	-	32/76993	53/92052
	Farmer 1998	-	-	27/116	15/79
	Lewis 1996	-	-	96/419	156/451
	Farmer 1996	-	-	14/76600	15/65100

 ${\bf Supplementary\ table\ 7.3\ Included\ publications\ with\ data\ on\ generation}$ of progestagens

lst, first generation; 2nd, second generation; 3rd, third generation * Number of cases/ total number of women in the group or total follow-up time

-

Design	Study	Non-use*	20LNG*	30LNG*	50LNG*	$20 { m GSD}^{*}$	$30\mathrm{GSD}^*$
		00417 107		0	007.00	007 1 1	007,077
-	Hylckama 2009	421/1223	8/14	485/684	09/20	14/32	119/180
0	Parkin 2000	9/95	'	2/6	0/2	'	5/10
ŝ	Lidegaard1998	203/1037	'	'	4/8	'	69/146
4	Bloemenkamp 1999	83/511	1	18/46		1	5/9
ю	Bloemenkamp 1995	46/150	1	20/38	1	1	1
9	Farmer 2000		'	64/190191	'	1	63/143581
7	Todd 1999	1	1	22/49484	1	1	21/41947
x	Farmer 1996	'	'	5/35800	'	'	5/30500
6	Jick 2006	'	1	70/386	1	1	
10	Jick 2011	1	20/151	45/282	1	1	'
11	Parkin 2011	'		44/233	'	'	'
12	Lewis 1996	1	ı	1	ı	'	I
Design	\mathbf{Study}		20DSG*	30DSG*	35NRG*	35CPA*	30DRSP*
-	Hulchama 2000		д 87 28/87	202/286	0 /13	196/187	10/33
- 2	Parkin 2000		00/00 4/9	3/8	- 	2/3	- -
। ന	Lidegaard1998		24/46	24/43	3/9	, ' i	'
4	Bloemenkamp 1999		6/7	22/51	`	'	'
ŋ	Bloemenkamp 1995			37/52	1	1	ı
9	Farmer 2000		18/37584	65/152524	15/40440	16/25709	'
7	Todd 1999		9/10426	23/39679	'		'
x	Farmer 1996		1	10/34600	'	'	'
6	Jick 2006		'	87/315	124/635	'	'
10	Jick 2011		'			'	121/434
11	Parkin 2011		1	'	'	'	17/43
12	Lewis 1996		15/51	64/174	19/50	ı	1

Supplementary table 7.4 Included publications with specific combined oral contraceptive pills

211

 $\overset{*}{}$ Number of cases/ total number of women in the group or total follow-up time

General discussion

Chapter 8

Discussion and recommendations



This thesis focussed on the role of hormonal contraceptives in the pathogenesis of venous thrombosis and its association with a first and recurrent venous thrombosis. We set out to research the mechanisms behind combined oral contraceptiveassociated venous thrombosis, to assess the association between hormonal contraceptive use and recurrent venous thrombosis and to provide an overview of the risk of a first venous thrombosis per type of combined oral contraceptive. In this section, the research questions of the thesis and its implications will be discussed.

Mechanism behind combined oral contraceptive-associated venous thrombosis

Sex hormone binding globulin (SHBG) levels are said to be a marker of venous thrombosis in combined oral contraceptive users reflecting the difference in risk between different contraceptives^{1,2}. For instance, SHBG levels are higher in users of contraceptives with a third generation progestagenn (desogestrel, gestodene and norgestimate) than in users of a second generation (levonorgestrel), reflecting the difference in venous thrombosis risk. Although the association between SHBG levels and contraceptive use has been established, the question remained whether SHBG level is an intermediate, i.e., meaning both a marker and a cause, or only a marker for venous thrombosis risk. In chapter 2, we used a Mendelian randomization approach to show that SHBG level was only a marker and not a cause of venous thrombosis. A disadvantage of this analysis is the requirement that the changes in protein levels caused by genetic variation, which may be minor, are also causative of the disease of interest. However, we observed changes in SHBG levels caused by genetic variation in the SHBG gene in the same magnitude as changes caused by oral contraceptive use, rendering this approach feasible. We were able to include only 23 women with venous thrombosis, and over 200 women without venous thrombosis. Despite this

low number of patients, our three-pronged approach consistently showed that increased SHBG levels were not causally related with venous thrombosis.

The association between SHBG levels and different progestagens in combined oral contraceptives has been well established ^{1,2}, but the association with the ethinylestradiol dose remains to be determined. The ethinylestradiol dose in combined oral contraceptives is positively associated with the risk of venous thrombosis^{3,4}. For SHBG levels to be considered as a useful marker of venous thrombosis in combined oral contraceptive users, the ethinylestradiol dose should also be reflected in SHBG levels. In chapter 3, we were able to show that with increasing ethinylestradiol dose, SHBG levels increased as well. Although we were not able to restrict our analysis to one specific progestagen, we did adjust for the progestagen. Furthermore, the observed SHBG levels were similar as previously reported.

The relevance of the first-pass metabolism of ethinylestradiol for the risk of venous thrombosis was assessed through haplotypes in genes coding for enzymes involved in this metabolism and their effect on SHBG levels. We found that carrying two copies of haplotype D in the gene UGT2B7 was associated with an increased risk of venous thrombosis, described in chapter 4. We only assessed genetic variation in this metabolism through common variation (SNPs with a minor allele frequency of more than 5%). However, these common SNPs could code for rare haplotypes (frequency below 5%). The first-pass metabolism may not be as pivotal in the pathogenesis of venous thrombosis as previously thought. Other contraceptives were developed to bypass the first-pass metabolism of ethinvlestradiol, namely the transdermal patch and the vaginal ring. Users of these contraceptives, however, still have an increased risk of venous thrombosis⁵. Therefore, although we show that genetic variation in the first pass metabolism may explain part of the pathogenesis of combined oral contraceptive-associated venous thrombosis, currently we cannot fully explain how combined oral contraceptives cause

venous thrombosis.

Hormonal contraceptive use after a first event

Guidelines^{6–8} recommend that women should refrain from using combined preparations after a first event of venous thrombosis. Progestagen-only preparations could be used instead. Are these guidelines followed in daily practice? We found that about 25%of women continued using hormonal contraception after a venous thrombotic event, either by continuing their oral contraceptive or by switching. This includes women changing to a progestagenonly contraceptive which is according to the guidelines. However, we found that 21% continued or changed to another combined oral contraceptive. Women without a positive family history of venous thrombosis, or women with thrombosis following surgery or a plaster cast were more likely to continue or switch contraceptives. Because venous thrombosis is a multicausal disease, it is difficult to indicate one factor that solely causes venous thrombosis. From our data it is not possible to know exactly why decisions to continue or stop were made. However, 12% of women who received advice from a physician to stop their contraceptive, still continued or changed to another combined oral contraceptive.

Current guidelines are from 2009 and do not include a study from 2010 showing that continuing or restarting hormonal contraceptives after a first event increases the risk of recurrence⁹. In our study, we found 21 recurrences while women were using hormonal contraceptives. In line with this previous publication, we observed a three-fold increased risk of a recurrent venous thrombosis while using hormonal contraceptives. Whether or not the first event occurred during use of hormonal contraceptives did not affect the risk of recurrence. Regarding different preparations, we found that combined oral contraceptive use increased the risk of a recurrence about three-fold. The risk of a recurrence was highest (about eight times increased) in users of triphasic contraceptives. Furthermore, results indicated that a levonorgestrel-releasing IUD could be safely used after a first event.

Overview per type of contraceptive

The literature was searched for studies that assessed the risk of a first venous thrombosis per type of combined oral contraceptive. Through a network meta-analysis, we were able to combine direct and indirect evidence in a weighted average. All hormonal contraceptives increased the risk of venous thrombosis. The dose effect of ethinylestradiol depended on the progestagen. We observed no difference in risk between 20 µg ethinylestradiol with desogestrel or 30 µg ethinylestradiol with desogestrel users. Furthermore, users of 20 µg ethinylestradiol with gestodene seemed to have the same risk of venous thrombosis as 20 ug ethinylestradiol with levonorgestrel. Although only one study had data on 20 µg ethinylestradiol with gestodene users, it is worth investigating this observation further. Previous reports have already suggested the risk of venous thrombosis for gestodene users is not equal to desogestrel but somewhere between levonorgestrel and desogestrel use, for an equal dose of ethinylestradiol³. The effects of these compounds on SHBG levels point in the same direction 1,2 .

Conclusion

The research outlined in this thesis has contributed to our understanding of the pathogenesis of venous thrombosis in combined oral contraceptive users. SHBG levels are only marker for venous thrombosis and not a cause and are affected not only by the type of progestagen but also by the ethinylestradiol dose in combined oral contraceptive. Genetic variation in the firstpass metabolism of ethinylestradiol was associated with venous thrombosis in combined oral contraceptive users. A substantial proportion of women disregard the advice of a physician to stop their contraceptive use after a venous thrombosis, while continuing hormonal contraceptive use, in particular combined oral contraceptives, after a first venous thrombotic event increased the risk of a recurrence. A levonorgestrel-releasing intra-uterine device may be a safe option after a venous thrombotic event.

Recommendations

$Clinical\ recommendations$

- Regardless of exposure to risk factors for venous thrombosis, women should stop using combined hormonal contraceptives after a venous thrombosis.
- After a venous thrombosis, the use of a levonorgestrelreleasing IUD is likely to be a safe option.
- In women without a history of venous thrombosis, switching to a contraceptive with a higher ethinylestradiol dose, for control of breaktrhough bleeding, is not rational and likely to be detrimental.

Scientific recommendations

- When evaluating the risk of venous thrombosis, refrain from any classification of contraceptives.
- Regarding the mechanism behind combined oral contraceptive-associated venous thrombosis, variation in protein levels, caused by factors other than genetic, or variation in ethinylestradiol levels may be pivotal in the pathogenesis of combined oral contraceptive-associated venous thrombosis.
- A proportion of women disregards the advice of a physician to stop their contraceptive use after a venous thrombosis. It would useful to know why they disregard this advice.
- Triphasic contraceptives increase the risk of recurrence in hormonal contraceptives more than monophasic preparations containing the same progestagen. The mechanism behind this is unknown.

• Literature on progestagen-only contraceptives is sparse, because only a small group of women are using these contraceptives. Therefore, large studies are needed to evaluate the effect of these contraceptives, both for a first event and a second event of venous thrombosis

References

- Raps M, Helmerhorst F, Fleischer K, et al. Sex hormone-binding globulin as a marker for the thrombotix risk of hormonal contraceptives. J Thromb Haemost 2012;10:992–7.
- Van Vliet H, Frolich M, Thomassen M, et al. Association between sex hormone-binding globulin levels and activated protein C resistance in explaining the risk of thrombosis in users or oral contraceptives contianing different progestogens. Hum Reprod 2005;20:563–8.
- Van Hylckama Vlieg A, Helmerhorst F, Vandenbroucke J, Doggen C, Rosendaal F. The venous thrombotic risk of oral contraceptives, effects of oestrogen dose and progestogen type; results of the MEGA case-control study. BMJ 2009;339:b2921.
- Lidegaard Ø, Lokkegaard E, Svendsen A, Agger C. Hormonal contraception and risk of venous thromboembolism: national follow-up study. BMJ 2009; 339:b2890.
- Lidegaard Ø, Nielsen L, Skovlund C, Lokkegaard E. Venous thrombosis in users of non-oral hormonal contraception: follow-up

study, Denmark 2001-10. BMJ 2012;344:e2990.

- Centraal BegeledingsOrgaan (CBO). Diagnostiek, preventie en behandeling van veneuze trombo-embolie en secundaire preventie van arteriele trombose. Website, Accessed on 07-03-2012. www.cbo.nl/ thema/Richtlijnen/Overzichtrichtlijnen/Cardiovasculaireaandoening/.
- Nederlands Huisartsen Genootschap (NHG). Samenvattingskaart anticonceptie. Website, Accessed on 07-03-2012. nhg. artsennet.nl/kenniscentrum/k_ richtlijnen/k_nhgstandaarden/ Samenvattingskaartje-NHGStandaard/M02_svk.htm.
- World Health Organization. Medical eligibility criteria for contraceptive use. Website, Accessed on 07-03-2012. www. who.int/reproductivehealth/ publications/family_planning/ 9789241563888/en/index.
- Christiansen S, Lijfering W, Helmerhorst F, Rosendaal F, Cannegieter S. Sex difference in risk of recurrent venous thrombosis and the risk profile for a second event. J Thromb Haemost 2010;8:2159–68.

Summary



Combined oral contraceptive use is associated with an increased risk of venous thrombosis which has consistently been shown in several observational studies. Over time, many different combined oral contraceptives, i.e., different doses of estrogen (ethinvlestradiol) and different types of progestagen, were developed to reduce the risk of venous thrombosis and other side effects. Use of combined oral contraceptives affects the levels of several coagulation factors and thereby shifts the balance in coagulation towards a prothrombotic state. However, the mechanism behind these changes remains unclear. In **chapter 1**, the available literature about steroid hormones use for different applications was evaluated. The use of orally administered synthetic sex steroid hormones (combined therapy either for contraceptive use or for hormone replacement therapy) was associated with an increased risk of venous thrombosis. It remains unclear whether estrogens, progestagens, or both were involved in the pathogenesis of venous thrombosis. Because combined oral contraceptives are orally administered, it has been reasoned that the first-pass metabolism in the liver may play a role. The association between ethinylestradiol dose and the risk of venous thrombosis in contraceptives with the same progestagen indicated that ethinylestradiol may be pivotal in the pathogenesis.

The aim of the research presented in this thesis was to evaluate the mechanism behind combined oral contraceptiveassociated venous thrombosis, to identify the clinical implications of hormonal contraceptive use after a venous thrombotic event and to provide an overview of the risk of venous thrombosis per combined oral contraceptive.

Biochemical aspects

The European Medicines Agency recommends to measure sex hormone binding globulin (SHBG) levels to evaluate the risk of venous thrombosis in newly developed contraceptives. SHBG levels are positively associated with venous thrombosis risk and are said to reflect the estrogenicity of a contraceptive. The effect on SHBG levels of combined oral contraceptives is seen as a marker for venous thrombosis risk, but whether these levels are also a cause of venous thrombosis remained to be determined. We determined whether SHBG levels above normal were a risk factor for venous thrombosis or that it was merely a marker of venous thrombosis risk in women using hormonal contraceptives. In chapter 2, we used a mendelian randomization analysis to show that SHBG levels above normal in women not using hormonal contraceptives are not a cause of venous thrombosis. We showed that SHBG levels above normal were associated with an increased risk of venous thrombosis of about 2-fold, adjusted for age and BMI. However, residual confounding could have influenced these results. Therefore, we determined six SNPs in the SHBG gene of which two were found to affect SHBG levels. These SNPs were not associated with the risk of venous thrombosis. We concluded that SHBG levels were not causally related with the risk of venous thrombosis in women not using hormonal contraceptives. Although an effect of progestagens on SHBG levels has been shown in many studies, the effect of the dose of ethinylestradiol remained to be determined. In chapter 3, we showed that the dose of ethinylestradiol in combined oral contraceptives was positively associated with the SHBG levels. This was not affected by the type of progestagen in the contraceptives. We studied the association between genetic variation in the firstpass metabolism of ethinylestradiol, SHBG levels and the risk of venous thrombosis in premenopausal women in chapter 4. Genetic variation was evaluated through haplotypes in selected genes. Several criteria were devised to ensure that the observed effect was through a change in the first-pass metabolism of ethinylestradiol. First, the same association between haplotype and venous thrombosis had to be observed in two case-control studies, namely the LETS and MEGA study. Second, no association between this haplotype and venous thrombosis in non-users should be observed in either study. Third, the direction of the association with venous thrombosis should be reflected in SHBG levels in combined oral contraceptive users. Carriers of two copies of haplotype D in the UGT2B7 gene had a threefold increased risk of venous thrombosis, increased SHBG levels in combined oral contraceptive users and no association was observed in non-users, i.e. all three criteria were fulfilled. Genetic variation in the UGT2B7 gene may at least in part explain the risk of venous thrombosis in combined oral contraceptive users.

Clinical aspects

National and international guidelines state that women should refrain from using combined hormonal contraceptives (i.e., oral contraceptives, transdermal patches or vaginal rings) after a venous thrombosis. Progestagen-only contraceptives (i.e., implants, intra-uterine devices, injectables or progestagen-only pills) may be used instead. In **chapter 5**, the proportion of women who stop, change or continue their hormonal contraceptive after they experienced a hormonal contraceptive-associated venous thrombosis was evaluated. Although the majority of women stop using a hormonal contraceptive after a thrombotic event, about 20%continued to use combined oral contraceptives or switched to a different combined oral contraceptive. Women were more likely to continue their contraceptive use when they were without a positive family history of venous thrombosis, or if they were exposed to a surgery or a plaster cast within three months prior to the initial venous thrombotic event. However, exposure to risk factors for venous thrombosis has not been taken into account in the guidelines. The majority of women (82%) were advised to stop their hormonal contraceptive. 12% of women who received advice either continued or switched to another combined hormonal contraceptive. It posed a real concern that some women seemed to disregard the advice from a physician, emphasized by the potential increased risk of a recurrence when they continue using hormonal contraceptives. The next step was to evaluate

the risk of a recurrent event when hormonal contraceptives are used after a venous thrombosis, described in **chapter 6**. The recurrence rate was similar in women who used hormonal contraceptive at the first event versus those who did not. The use of hormonal contraceptives, mainly combined oral contraceptives, during follow-up, however, increased the recurrence rate about three-fold. Combined oral contraceptive use increased the risk for a recurrence about three-fold compared with non-use. We also found that among 20 intra-uterine device users with a total follow-up of 70 woman-years, none experienced a recurrent event. These results suggest that the use of a levonorgestrel-releasing intra-uterine device may be a safe method for contraception after a venous thrombosis. Among combined oral contraceptive users, the increase in risk depended on the ethinylestradiol dose, type of progestagen and whether the contraceptive was triphasic or not.

To distinguish the risk of venous thrombosis between different contraceptives, combined oral contraceptives are mostly divided into different categories according to either the dose of ethinylestradiol (i.e., 20, 30 or \geq 35 µg) or into different generations of progestagens (i.e., first (norethisterone, lynestrenol), second (levonorgestrel, norgestrel) and third generation (gestodene, desogestrel, norgestimate)), as well as 'other' (cyproterone acetate and drospirenone, of which the latter sometimes is erroneously referred to as 'fourth generation'). To evaluate the risk of venous thrombosis in a newly developed combined oral contraceptive, it is mostly compared with non-use or with the most commonly prescribed contraceptive, namely levonorgestrel with 30 µg ethinvlestradiol. To assess the risk of venous thrombosis per combined oral contraceptive, a network meta-analysis was performed, described in **chapter 7**. All ten combined oral contraceptives commonly used and included in the analysis increased the risk of venous thrombosis. The highest risk of venous thrombosis was found among users of drospirenone with 30 µg ethinylestradiol, cyproterone acetate with 35 µg ethinylestradiol and levonorgestrel with 50 μg ethinyles tradiol. Users of levonorgestrel with 20 μg ethinyles tradiol had the lowest risk of venous thrombosis among combined or al contraceptive users.

Same nvatting



In de laatste vijf decennia is de associatie tussen combinatiepreparaten (progestagenen en oestrogenen) van orale anticonceptiva en veneuze trombose langzaam maar zeker vastgesteld. In de loop van deze tijd zijn er aanpassingen aan die combinatie geweest om zowel het risico op veneuze trombose als op andere bijwerkingen te verlagen. Hiertoe werd de oestrogeendosis (ethinyloestradiol) verlaagd en werden er nieuwe typen progestagenen ontwikkeld. Hormonaal anticonceptivumgebruik beënvloedt de spiegels van verschillende stollingsfactoren waardoor de stollingsbalans naar een protrombotische staat verschuift. Hoe deze veranderingen tot stand komen, is grotendeels onbekend. In **hoofdstuk 1** is de literatuur over het gebruik van exogene geslachtshormonen door vrouwen voor verschillende toepassingen en het risico op veneuze trombose geëvalueerd. Daaruit bleek dat zowel het gebruik van orale anticonceptiva als oraal hormoongebruik ter verlichting van menopausale symptomen het risico op veneuze trombose verhoogde. Tot op heden is het onduidelijk of de oestrogene component, de progestagene component of de combinatie van beide essentieel is bij het ontstaan van een trombose. Echter, de eerder beschreven associatie tussen de dosis van ethinyloestradiol in combinatiepreparaten en het risico op veneuze trombose bevestigt dat ethinyloestradiol een belangrijke rol speelt bij het ontstaan van een trombose. In het geval van oraal gebruik is het mogelijk dat, naast andere biologische processen, het afbraakmechanisme in de lever een rol speelt. Het doel van het onderzoek gepresenteerd in dit proefschrift was

- 1. het mechanisme van veneuze trombose in vrouwen die gecombineerde orale anticonceptiva gebruiken te evalueren,
- 2. de klinische implicatie van anticonceptivumgebruik na een eerste trombose te beoordelen en
- 3. een overzicht van het risico op veneuze trombose per gecombineerd orale anticonceptivum te geven.

Biochemische aspecten

Ter evaluatie van nieuw ontwikkelde hormonale anticonceptiva adviseert het Europees Geneesmiddelen Agentschap (EMA) sinds 2005 om 'sex hormoon binding globuline' (SHBG) te meten. SHBG is positief geassocieerd met veneuze trombose. Daarnaast zijn SHBG spiegels mogelijk een weergave van de totale oestrogeniciteit van een hormonaal anticonceptivum. Het effect van gecombineerde orale anticonceptiva op SHBG wordt gezien als een marker van het risico op veneuze trombose. Of dit effect op SHBG ook zelf veneuze trombose kan veroorzaken, is nog onbekend. De vraag is of SHBG een risicofactor is voor veneuze trombose of alleen een marker van een verhoogde kans op veneuze trombose in vrouwen die orale anticonceptiva gebruiken. In **hoofdstuk 2** is de associatie tussen SHBG en het risico op veneuze trombose nader bestudeerd in vrouwen die geen hormonaal anticonceptivum gebruikten. Verhoogd SHBG (>70 nmol/L) bleek met een tweemaal verhoogd risico op veneuze trombose geassocieerd te zijn. Echter, andere risicofactoren, naast leeftijd en BMI, hebben mogelijk dit resultaat beïnvloed. Daartoe hebben wij een Mendeliaanse randomisatie-analyse gebruikt. Hierbij is de associatie tussen genetische varianten ('single nucleotide polymorphism', SNPs), die geassocieerd zijn met SHBG, en het risico op veneuze trombose bestudeerd. Er zijn zes SNPs in het SHBG gen bepaald, waarvan twee SHBG spiegels beïnvloedden. Deze twee SNPs bleken niet geassocieerd te zijn met het risico op veneuze trombose. Verhoogd SHBG is derhalve niet causaal gerelateerd aan het risico op veneuze trombose in vrouwen die geen orale anticonceptiva gebruiken. Het effect van progestagenen op SHBG spiegels is in verscheidene studies aangetoond. Daarentegen is het effect van de dosis van ethinyloestradiol op SHBG spiegels nog onbekend. In hoofdstuk 3 wordt duidelijk dat de dosis van ethinyloestradiol in gecombineerde orale anticonceptiva positief geassocieerd is met SHBG spiegels. Dit resultaat was onafhankelijk van het type progestageen in

gecombineerde orale anticonceptiva. In **hoofdstuk 4** is de associatie tussen genetische variatie in het afbraakmechanisme van ethinyloestradiol, SHBG en veneuze trombose in premenopausale vrouwen bestudeerd. Ter beoordeling van genetische variatie in geselecteerde genen zijn haplotypes gebruikt. Voorafgaande aan de analyses, werden drie criteria vastgesteld om te bepalen of een haplotype geassocieerd was met het risico op veneuze trombose door middel van veranderingen in het afbraakmechanisme van ethinyloestradiol. Als eerste moest in twee patiënt-controle studies, de LETS en MEGA studie, dezelfde associatie tussen haplotype en veneuze trombose worden waargenomen. Als tweede mocht er geen associatie tussen haplotype en veneuze trombose in niet-gebruiksters van anticonceptiva worden waargenomen. Als derde moest in gebruiksters van gecombineerde orale anticonceptiva de associatie tussen haplotype en veneuze trombose worden gereflecteerd in de associatie tussen haplotype en SHBG. In totaal zijn er 74 haplotype bepalende SNPs gemeten in de volgende 11 kandidaatgenen COMT, CYP1A2, CYP2C9, CYP3A4, CYP3A5, SULT1A1, SULT1E1, UGT1A1, UGT1A3, UGT1A9 en UGT2B7. Enkel haplotype D in het UGT2B7 gen voldeed aan alle drie vooraf gestelde criteria. Draagsters van twee kopieën van haplotype D in het UGT2B7 gen hadden een driemaal verhoogd risico op veneuze trombose én een verhoogd SHBG spiegel. Er werd geen associatie tussen haplotype D en veneuze trombose in niet-gebruiksters van anticonceptiva gevonden. Genetische variatie in het UGT2B7 gen kan in ieder geval een deel van het risico op veneuze trombose in gecombineerde orale anticonceptiva gebruiksters verklaren.

Klinische aspecten

In nationale en internationale richtlijnen wordt geadviseerd dat vrouwen na een veneuze trombose geen gecombineerde hormonale anticonceptiva (anticonceptiepil, pleister of vaginale ring) gebruiken. Daarentegen kunnen progestageen-alleen anticonceptiva (implantaat, spiraal, injectie of pil) gebruikt worden. Tot dusver is het onduidelijk in hoeverre deze richtlijnen ook daadwerkelijk gevolgd worden. In **hoofdstuk 5** is geëvalueerd hoeveel vrouwen na een veneuze trombose tijdens hormonaal anticonceptivumgebruik stoppen, veranderen of doorgaan met hun hormonale anticonceptiva. Alhoewel de meerderheid van vrouwen stopt met het gebruik van hormonale anticonceptie na een veneuze trombose, gaat ongeveer 20% door met het gebruik of verandert naar een ander type oraal combinatiepreparaat. Vrouwen waren meer geneigd om door te gaan met hun hormonale anticonceptiva als zij geen familieleden hadden met veneuze trombose of als zij waren blootgesteld aan een operatie of gipsbeen in de drie maanden voorafgaande aan de trombose. In de huidige richtlijnen wordt echter geen advies over anticonceptivumgebruik gegeven bij een blootstelling aan een ander risicofactor naast hormoongebruik. Naast het hormoongebruik van vrouwen na een trombose, is er ook gekeken of advies over hormoongebruik was gegeven door de behandelend arts. De meerderheid van vrouwen (82%)had het advies van de arts gekregen om te stoppen met hormonale anticonceptivum gebruik. Van hen ging 12% ondanks dit advies toch door met het gebruik of veranderde naar een ander oraal combinatiepreparaat. Met in ogenschouw nemend het mogelijk verhoogde risico op een tweede trombose bij anticonceptivumgebruik is het verontrustend dat een substantieel aantal vrouwen het advies van de arts niet volgen. Echter, tot op heden is er weinig bekend over het risico op een tweede trombose bij hormoongebruik na een eerste trombose. In **hoofdstuk 6** is het risico op een tweede trombose bij gebruik van hormonale anticonceptiva na een eerste trombose bekeken. De incidentie van een tweede trombose in vrouwen die hormonale anticonceptiva gebruikten ten tijde van de eerste trombose was gelijk aan de incidentie in vrouwen die geen hormonale anticonceptiva gebruikten. Het risico op een tweede trombose was driemaal verhoogd in gebruiksters van hormonale anticonceptiva na een eerste trombose, in het bijzonder in gebruiksters van gecombineerde orale

anticonceptiva. Opvallend was dat onder 20 gebruiksters van een levonorgestrel-houdend spiraaltje met een totale follow-up tijd van 70 jaar geen tweede trombose is waargenomen. Dit resultaat suggereert, ondanks de kleine aantallen vrouwen op wie de waarneming is gebaseerd, dat het gebruik van een levonorgestrelhoudend spiraaltje een veilige methode is na een eerste trombose. Het risico op een tweede trombose onder gecombineerde orale anticonceptiva gebruiksters bleek af te hangen van de ethinyloestradiol dosis, progestageen type en of de pil monofasisch of trifasisch was.

Gecombineerde oral anticonceptiva worden meestal onderverdeeld naar de dosis van ethinyloestradiol (oftewel 20, 30 of \geq 35 µg) of in generaties van progestageen (eerste generatie gestagenen: norethisteron, lynestrenol; tweede: levonorgestrel, norgestrel; en derde generatie: gestodeen, desogestrel, norgestimaat), als ook 'andere' typen (cyproteron acetaat en drospirenon, de laatste worden soms geclassificeerd als een vierde generatie). Ter evaluatie van het risico op veneuze trombose voor een nieuw anticonceptivum wordt het risico vergeleken met niet-gebruiksters of met gebruiksters van levonogestrel met 30 µg ethinyloestradiol. In **hoofdstuk** 7 is een netwerk meta-analyse uitgevoerd om het risico van veneuze trombose per anticonceptiepil te beoordelen. Alle tien geselecteerde anticonceptiepillen verhoogden het risico op veneuze trombose. De hoogste risico's werden in gebruiksters van drospirenon met 30 µg ethinyloestradiol, cyproterone acetaat met 35 ug ethinvloestradiol of levonorgestrel met 50 ug ethinvloestradiol gevonden. Het laagste risico op veneuze trombose werd in gebruiksters van levonorgestrel met 20 µg ethinyloestradiol geobserveerd. Het gebruik van een combinatiepreparaat met levonorgestrel en de laagst mogelijke dosis van ethinyloestradiol, met in ogenschouw nemend de compliantie, is de veiligste optie als het gaat om het risico van veneuze trombose.

A cknowledgements



This PhD thesis could not have been realized without the assistance and guidance of many teachers, tutors, colleagues, friends and family. It has been a marvellous experience from which I have learned a lot.

I would like to thank my colleagues from the department of Thrombosis and Haemostasis and from the department of Clinical Epidemiology. It has been a privilege to work closely with both departments.

During the past four years, I have been surrounded by many lovely roommates at C7-125. Begum, Carolien, Chunyu, Inge, Nienke, Patricia and Yuana, without you, these years would have been very tedious. I will miss our discussions about statistics!

To my dear friends and fellow PhD students, Linda, Mijke and Veronique, ten years back I would never have guessed that the four of us would be doing a PhD. Through thick and thin, we have always been able to count on each other. I am very grateful to be able to call you my friends.

I would like to thank my dearest parents, Henk and Toop. You have always been supportive in my decisions even against your (my) better judgement. My dear sister Petra, you, like Annejet, have also been involved in this thesis. Thank you very much for the wonderful cover design.

Lastly, I would like to thank my paranimphs, Linda and Annejet. Linda, my dear friend and fellow PhD student from Leiden, how many times did we not meet for a lunch or teabreak? Thank you for your encouragement and support during my PhD. Annejet, my dear sister, I feel very honoured that you were more than willing to stand beside me. You, like Petra, have always been there when I most needed it.

Curriculum Vitae


Bernardine Stegeman was born on 25 december 1983 in Dordrecht, the Netherlands. In 2003, she graduated from the Insula College in Dordrecht. She studied Clinical Technology at University Twente in Enschede, the Netherlands. After receiving her Bachelor degree in 2006, she started with a Master degree in Biomedical Sciences at the Radboud University Nijmegen, the Netherlands. During her Masters degree, she completed two internships. She researched genetic variation in genes involved in vitamin B12 metabolism and vitamin B12 deficiency at the gastrointestinal department at the University Medical Center Nijmegen. Her final internship was at the department of Non-Communicable Diseases Epidemiology of the London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, London, United Kingdom. She assessed the influence of socioeconomic status on the mammographic density in screened women. She received her Master of Science in December 2008.

In January 2009, she started her PhD project researching combined oral contraceptive-associated venous thrombosis at the Department of Thrombosis and Haemostasis under supervision of Prof. Frits Rosendaal, Prof. Frans Helmerhorst and Dr. Hans Vos and later of Dr. Astrid van Hylckama Vlieg. She also worked closely together with the Department of Clinical Epidemiology. The results of her thesis has been presented on several congresses. She was awarded a travel award at the NVTH, Koudekerke, the Netherlands and the Young Investigator Award at the ISTH in Kyoto, Japan.

As of January 2013, she is working at the department of Epidemiology and Public Health at University College London, United Kingdom.

Publications



Marjolein Raps, Frans M. Helmerhorst, Kathrin Fleischer, Astrid van Hylckama Vlieg, **Bernardine H. Stegeman**, Stella Thomassen, Frits R. Rosendaal, Jan Rosing, Bart E.P.B. Ballieux, Huib A.A.M. van Vliet. Sex hormone-binding globulin as a marker for the thrombotic risk of hormonal contraceptives: reply to a rebuttal. J Thromb Haemost 2013;11:396-397

Bernardine H. Stegeman, Marjolein Raps, Frans M. Helmerhorst, Hans L. Vos, Huib A.A.M. van Vliet, Frits R. Rosendaal, Astrid van Hylckama Vlieg. Effect of ethinylestradiol dose and progestagen in combined oral contraceptives on plasma sex hormone-binding globulin levels in premenopausal women. J Thromb Haemost 2013;11:203-5

Bernardine H. Stegeman, Frans M. Helmerhorst, Hans L. Vos, Frits R. Rosendaal, Astrid van Hylckama Vlieg. Sex hormone-binding globulin levels are not causally related to venous thrombosis risk in women not using hormonal contraceptives. *J Thromb Haemost 2012;10:2061-7*

Zoe Aitken, Kate Walker, **Bernardine H. Stegeman**, Petra A. Wark, Sue M. Moss, Valerie A. McCormack, Isabel dos Santos Silva. Mammographic density and markers of socioeconomic status: a cross-sectional study. *BMC Cancer 2010;10:35*